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NOMINATIONS OF:

KENNETH D. BRODY TO BE PRESIDENT AND
CHAIRMAN OF THE EXPORT-IMPORT BANK

ROBERTA ACHTENBERG TO BE ASSISTANT
SECRETARY OF HOUSING AND URBAN
DEVELOPMENT FOR FAIR HOUSING AND

EQUAL OPPORTUNITY

NICOLAS P. RETSINAS TO BE ASSISTANT
SECRETARY OF HOUSING AND URBAN
DEVELOPMENT AS FEDERAL HOUSING

COMMISSIONER

THURSDAY, APRIL 29, 1992

U.S. Senate,
Committee on Banking, Housing, and Urban Affairs,

Washington, DC.

The committee met at 10:06 a.m., in room SD-538 of the Dirksen
Senate Office Building, Senator Donald W. Riegle, Jr. (chairman of

the committee) presiding.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN DONALD W. RIEGLE, JR.

The Chairman. The meeting will come to order.

Let me welcome all those in attendance this morning. We're

meeting today to consider the nominations of Kenneth Brody of

New York to be President and Chairman of the Export-Import
Bank. Roberta Achtenberg from California to be an Assistant Sec-

retary of HUD for Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity. And Nico-
las Retsinas of Rhode Island to be an Assistant Secretary of HUD
for Federal Housing Administration.
We're going to begin with the nomination, this morning, of Ken

Brody, the President of the Export-Import Bank.

Certainly Mr. Brody brings an impressive background. He grad-
uated from the University of Maryland with a bachelor of science

degree in electrical engineering, awarded with high honors in June
1964, and then served as an officer in the United States Army.
After completing his military service, he attended the Harvard
Business School where he graduated with an MBA, and was a

(1)



Baker Scholar in 1971. Most of his professional career after that,
he spent in New York with the investment firm of Goldman, Sachs.
We are pleased that a person with his background has been nom-

inated to be president of the Export-Import Bank.
That Bank was created in 1934, during the administration of

Franklin Roosevelt, in order to finance trade with the Soviet Union
at a time when private banks were not willing to take on that risk.

The principal role of the Bank is to promote the sale of US ex-

ports to all parts of the world. It does this through a variety of ex-

port financing programs, including direct loans, financial guaran-
tees to private lenders, commercial and political risk credit insur-

ance, and working capital guarantees.
During the last Congress, this committee, under Senator Sar-

banes' leadership, developed legislation which amended and re-

newed the Eximbank's charter for 5 years, until September 30,
1997. That legislation, among other things, directed the Executive
Branch to develop a national export promotion and financing strat-

egy. In the past, our country has had no such strategy. In contrast,
our principal economic competitors, in mapping out their national
economic strategies, have recognized the crucial role of export fi-

nancing.
They have utilized coordinated export promotion in financing

programs to capture key strategic export sectors. The sectors our
economic competitors have targeted include advanced technologies,
high value-added products and, for the most part, industries with

good-paying jobs for their workers.
In contrast, we, in this country, have had ten different agencies

involved in export promotion, with no effective coordination among
them. We have been spending the bulk of our export promotion dol-

lar supporting the sale of agricultural products, and not higher
value manufacturing products. Obviously, we need to concentrate
across the full spectrum of American items for sale that can go to

foreign markets.
In the legislation that this committee crafted last year, we di-

rected the Executive Branch to set export priorities and to come up
with a coordinated export financing and promotion program that
would achieve them.
Mr. Brody, I plan to support your nomination, and assuming

you're confirmed, I hope that, as one of your very highest priorities,

you will work with Secretary Brown of the Department of Com-
merce to develop finely and directly, a more coordinated export pro-
motion and financing strategy for our country. We need the jobs.
As some of you may not have heard yet this morning, the first

quarter GDP data is in, and it is down very sharply from the

fourth quarter of last year. I think the number is 1.8 percent.
That's certainly not taking us in the right direction, and redressing
our trade imbalance and getting more vital export activity going in

our country, notwithstanding the weakness in the world economy,
is certainly a critical mission for our Government and for our coun-

try. So we will work with you to help get that job done. I realize

we've talked about that before in our private conversations.

Let me now call on Senator Sasser.



OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR JIM SASSER

Senator Sasser. Well, thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I

welcome Kenneth Brody this morning to the committee.

As you indicated, he has been nominated to be President of the

Export-Import Bank, and I look forward, Mr. Chairman, to sup-

porting Mr. Brody's nomination.
I had the pleasure of meeting Mr. Brody earlier, and I'm con-

fident that he will bring a great deal of commitment and expertise

to the task of President of the Export-Import Bank.
He comes before us this morning, Mr. Chairman, following a dis-

tinguished career in the financial services industry. Ken Brody was
an investment banker with the investment banking firm of Gold-

man, Sachs for 21 years, 13 of those as a general partner, and most

recently, he became a founding partner in the private investment

firm of Petrus Partris.

I wish to say, in my view, Mr. Chairman, of the President of the

Eximbank is a very important position. The Eximbank provides ex-

port financing which supports the sale of US exports to all coun-

tries. With the current annual trade deficit of $84 billion, there is

a clear and present need to increase exports. The Eximbank will

play a role in this effort.

As you pointed out in your statement, Mr. Chairman, the eco-

nomic growth figures for the first quarter were not encouraging,
and one of the ways to get those growth figures up is to increase

exports.
I look forward, as Chairman of the subcommittee on Inter-

national Finance and Monetary Policy, to working very closely with

Mr. Brody.
And I thank you, Mr. Chairman, for calling this hearing at an

early date.

I've got some questions which I wish to propound to Mr. Brody.
I'm going to have to leave for another engagement. In the event I

don't get back to ask these questions orally, I would ask that they
be included in the record, and request that Mr. Brody give us an
answer at his earliest possible convenience.
Thank you.
The Chairman. We'll do so. Senator Sasser.

I should say, before calling on Senator Dodd, that Senator Moy-
nihan had wished to be here this morning to introduce vou, and
was unable to, but expresses his strong support on your behalf

Senator Dodd. I beg your pardon. Senator Bennett.

OPENING COMMENT OF SENATOR ROBERT F. BENNETT
Senator Bennett. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I simply welcome Mr. Brody. He's come by and visited with me

and paid me the courtesy of having me the opportunity to talk to

him in my office, and I'm grateful to him for that. I look forward
to supporting his nomination, and expect great things out of him.
The Chairman. Thank you. Senator Bennett.

Senator Dodd.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR CHRISTOPHER J. DODD
Senator DoDD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.



I want to commend the President and the nominee, the President
for recommending him, and the nominee for accepting the position.
As Senator Sasser said, this is an extremely important position,

particularly in light of the jobs issues and the demands and oppor-
tunities in the export markets.
The Export-Import Bank has seen a decline during the 1980's in

terms of its involvement, but just recently a tremendous increase
in their involvement. And I think this is a terrific opportunity to

expand small business opportunities, medium-sized industries that
can take advantage of those markets, and to try and reduce our
deficits in the balance of trade, and a wonderful opportunity to as-

sist industries that have been dependent upon defense contract
work in so many cases in the past to move into other areas.

So it's an exciting time, and I think we've got the right individ-

ual. Mr. Brody's background and experience, as Senator Sasser's

pointed out, of more than two decades involved in investment

banking.
I'd point out, Mr. Chairman, that one of his former partners,

Mark Winkelman, is my next door neighbor in Connecticut, and
I've checked him out with my neighbor. Mark and his lovely wife

are good pals, and I see them most every weekend. And they not

only think he's competent, but also a terrific individual.

We appreciate your willingness to take on this job, and we're de-

lighted you're here, you and your family, and that you've got Al
D'Amato to introduce you this morning. That's a combination that
can't lose.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. Senator D'Amato, it's good to see you down

there. You're normally right here, and I know will be shortly. But
let me call on you now for the comments you'd like to make.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR ALFONSE M. D'AMATO

Senator D'Amato. Well, thank you very much, Mr. Chairman
and let me say that I'm pleased and delighted. We generally have
the opportunity to introduce those from our home State. And most
of the time, we have little if any knowledge of them, and don't

know them personally.
I am pleased to say that Ken Brody has been a good friend. How

very fortunate we are that the Clinton administration has put forth

someone of Ken Brody's caliber, his knowledge, his understanding,
and someone who makes a great sacrifice in undertaking this im-

portant position in terms of monetary compensation, but someone
who I believe will mold and move us forward, as the Chairman has

indicated, to create the opportunity for us to really begin to be com-

petitive, and to help and aiding in this very important area of de-

veloping foreign markets for our manufacturers, for our businesses
and for our companies and our American citizens here.

He brings with him a magnificent, beautiful family—his lovely

wife, Carolyn, his daughter, Caroline, and his son, Charles, who's
almost nodding off there.

[Laughter.]
A beautiful and talented family, and that's kind of the story of

Ken.



Mr. Chairman, I'm going to ask that my full statement be placed
in the record as if read in its entirety.
Senator D'Amato. I'll tell you one thing, though, that Ken is

proud of. He worked not only in every area at Goldman, heading
up various investment units, but indeed in that effort was one of

the key advisers to the Department of Transportation in the privat-
ization of Conrail. He also worked with the Mexican Government
in privatization of their holdings in the Mexican telephone com-

pany. It's this kind of expertise that we're going to need. Ken un-

derstands the business community, and here he is trying to give of

his talent to the people of the United States.

I hope that we will be able to speedily mark this up and move
it out for confirmation to the Senate.

I want to commend the President for nominating Ken Brody. He
is an excellent choice, and I know that he's going to be an out-

standing President of the Eximbank.
The Chairman. Thank you. Senator D'Amato. That's a very im-

portant statement on his behalf.

Let me now first administer—we have a practice where we ad-

minister an oath to all of our nominees, so let me ask you to stand
and raise your right hand, please.
[WITNESS SWORN]
The Chairman. Now, Senator D'Amato has introduced your fam-

ily, and let me welcome them—your wife and your two children.

We are delighted they are here with you. If there's anybody else

that may be here that you want to recognize, feel free to do so.

Otherwise, we'll be pleased now to hear your opening statement to

us.

CONFIRMATION TESTIMONY OF KENNETH D. BRODY
Mr. Brody. Chairman Riegle, Senator D'Amato, and members of

the committee.
I am delighted to appear before you today to testify

—these chairs

are very heavy
[Laughter.]
Mr. Brody.—To testify on my nomination by President Clinton

to be President and Chairman of the Export-Import Bank of the
United States.

I would like to take just a few minutes to discuss some of my
thoughts about the Export-Import Bank and of course would wel-

come any questions you might have.
When the President offered me the opportunity to head the Ex-

port-Import Bank, I accepted with enthusiasm. I view this as an
exciting and challenging opportunity to serve our country, that has
done so much for my family and me.

Exports are essential to producing high wage, high value-added

jobs for American workers. Eximbank plays a critical role in the ex-

port arena. It is the only agency or department dedicated solely to

the task of financing U.S. exports.
I view our mission simply: to make Eximbank the most efficient

and most effective tool it can be for creating and preserving U.S.

jobs, and increasing the sale of American goods and services

abroad. It is my hope that my 20 years of experience in the finan-



cial arena will enable me to bring a new dimension to Eximbank
activities, and build upon the Bank's many successes.
Eximbank has a highly professional staff which has done an out-

standing job of financing exports. The Bank has been successful in

attracting an increasing number of U.S. exporters and foreign pur-
chasers for its services. Based upon my informal and preliminary
review, however, I believe that Eximbank is capable of doing mucn
more.

First, Eximbank can lead the way toward developing an export
mentality throughout the country. If confirmed, I plan to have a
hands-on involvement with the Trade Promotion Coordination
Committee that the Chairman just referred to.

I commend this committee for its foresight in giving the TPCC
a statutory mandate to reinvigorate the export promotion programs
throughout Government, so that Grovernment trade programs work
to our best advantage.

Second, Eximbank can become a more proactive, consumer-

friendly Bank that services the small and medium size business

community much more broadly. This business sector is where most
of the new jobs will be created in this decade, and Eximbank
should serve this community better.

Third, Eximbank can market itself more effectively to foreign
countries and foreign companies. This will result in the purchase
of more U.S. goods and services and increase the United States'

worldwide market share.

Finally, in these times, Eximbank can achieve more with scarce
Government funds and personnel. I believe we must innovate to

make the Bank's dollars work harder for the U.S. taxpayer, and to

have the Bank's people accomplish more.
In summary, Eximbank is poised to do a lot more to promote and

fund U.S. exports. I firmly believe that Eximbank will meet the

challenge.
Mr. Chairman, again let me say, it is a pleasure and really a

thrill to appear before your committee. If confirmed, I look forward
to working closely with you and the other members of this commit-
tee.

I am happy to respond to any questions you or the other commit-
tee members may ask.

The Chairman. Before we go to that, Senator Boxer, did you
have any initial comment that you wanted to make at this point?

I should say that we're going to take the nominees one at a time,
and I know you may have comments to make about other nomi-

nees, but
Senator Boxer. I have none at this time.
The CHAraMAN. Very good.
If you are confirmed, and assuming that you will be, I want to

talk to you about your major priorities. I'd like to hear them, and
I'd like to get some sense from you as to the kind of resource alloca-

tion you have in mind for those priorities.
Mr. Brody. As I said in my opening statement, I think our first

role need be a very broad one. I think it need be a role which is

clearly in the leadership front of implementing a strategic plan for

our Government's promotion and funding activities of exports.



The Trade Promotion Coordinating Committee is an excellent

way to go about this. The Bank is committing approximately 1 per-

cent of its personnel to this effort, is my understanding.

Obviously, the Bank is small and 1 percent is four employees,
but Exim is going to make a significant effort. I'm going to have

a hands-on involvement, if I am confirmed, and I believe that that

will be able to dramatically change the Government's impact on

promotion and funding.
Second, I think that whereas the Bank has done a very good job

with the larger exporters, it is just by the necessity of numbers
that it's more difficult to reach smaller exporters.

The Bank has put on a substantial effort in this field, but I think

it needs to do a lot more. And I think it's not a question of throw-

ing more resources at it, in terms of people, but by developing bet-

ter partnerships with States and cities and the private sector to

really have a much greater reach, make Eximbank's products much
more easy to use, and so reduce the impediments that businesses

have in dealing with the Bank.

Along these lines, I think it will be quite possible, and if I'm con-

firmed we're going to quickly enter into an analyzing a program
which could give much faster feedback to exporters who need to

know whether the Bank is going to be supportive or not. This effort

should have a significant impact.
In terms of talking about marketing itself more effectively to for-

eign countries and foreign companies, the efforts here have not

been large. I believe that Eximbank can do marketing abroad,

mainly through the Department of Commerce and the Department
of State, in a system that will come out of the TPCC.
The Chairman. Let me just ask you a specific question off a

chart that I have here. I don't know if you've seen this before, but

this particular chart is why you're here. And when I see you 4

years from now, I want to see this chart looking different than it

looks now.

[Laughter.]
I want to make sure we've got a starting point that we under-

stand. I recall one time having an opportunity to speak to some of

the managing directors of Goldman, Sachs, and you may well have
been in the room that day. This was back earlier on this curve, and
I was asking the question of what would happen, in the view of in-

vestment bankers and international financial-minded people, if we
were to exceed the trillion dollar mark in terms of our cumulative

merchandise trade deficit.

After discussing it for awhile, the group said, look, we're not

smart enough to answer that question, but we don't think we ought
to find out, as a Nation. The consensus that we ought to get these

trend lines turned around.
When I look at the softness in the economy right now, and the

fact that we're not getting the kind of job recovery that we see in

past recessions, it's obvious that things aren't working right for us
in terms of our interfacing with the international economy. Part of

it's just trade practices. Some countries keep us out. In large meas-

ure, Japan—Japan is probably the classic example. Can we let

these lines go on indefinitely?
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Mr. Brody. I think even Charlie, who'd just turned 5 the day
Governor CHnton became President CHnton, could answer that one.
I think we cannot.
The Chairman. Can we top it off? I mean, do you think it's prac-

tical, within the period of the next 4 years, to start to ratchet down
dramatically these merchandise trade deficits?

Now you've got this problem of soft economies in various coun-
tries, including softness in our own economy. But as you plan and
look ahead, is it possible to start to cap off this merchandise trade
deficit, which has been going up again, and bring it down, through
whatever devices, on a bilateral basis or multilateral basis, so that
we can improve the standard of living for Americans which has
been in decline.

Mr. Brody. I think there's no doubt that we need to bring it

down.
I think that the problem pretty much breaks into two parts, and

one could break it probably into a hundred parts, but two major
parts are, one, the fundamental competitiveness of our companies,
and that relates to a whole host of factors which I believe are being
addressed. Education in the country and the training of the work
force are probably two of the major factors that go to the competi-
tiveness of companies.
The second major part, we have the dollar and where the dollar

is in relation to other currencies. We're obviously in a much better

position today than we were in the middle eighties.
And then, I truly believe that Government can make a difference

in helping the private sector.

The Chairman. Isn't it doing that in other countries?
Mr. Brody. The Government clearly is doing that in other coun-

tries.

The Chairman. Aren't other countries doing more than we do?
Mr. Brody. Other countries clearly do more than we do.

The Executive Branch is now spending very significant time in

trying to re-analyze its approaches. I believe that the Eximbank
will be a very major player in working through the issues of how
our Government helps our companies be more competitive abroad.
This is obviously one point that I intend to have a good bit of

consultation with you on, Mr. Chairman, and other members of the

committee, as they wish, as we go forward.
The Chairman. Thank you.
Senator D'Amato.
Senator D'Amato. I only have one question, Mr. Chairman and

it relates to the importance, Mr. Brody, of moving exports of small
businesses. In attempting to aid the small exporting company, the
small business community in particular, Congress last year, man-
dated that Eximbank make 10 percent of its direct loans available

to small business.
We sometimes get so taken with the big competitors. General

Electric and others, and involved and looking to help them, that I

think we have missed an opportunity to help that small business-
man who really could use that help.

Will you make this a special concern? Is this a special concern
of yours, to attempt to aid small businesses and to meet that Con-

gressional mandate?



Mr. Brody. Senator D'Amato, there is absolutely no question
about this being a Bank concern and a personal concern for me.

If confirmed, I believe that we will immediately look into a num-
ber of ways to increase our reach.

Again, some of these ways come back to the workings of the

TPCC. I have a good deal of reason to have great confidence that

the kind of working relationships and effectiveness of the Depart-
ment of Commerce and the Small Business Administration in deal-

ing with export promotion and export funding is going to be very
different in this administration, and I believe that the TPCC can

go a long way to not just helping small businesses exports, but it

can go a long way to creating an export mentality throughout the

country, which is what we need to have to make that very ugly
chart that the Chairman put up start to come back in the other di-

rection.

Senator D'Amato. Well, that would lead me to another question.
I hope that your success is such that you have to come before

this committee of Congress and ask for aaditional funding. I'm not

going to ask you if you could use it now, but I'd like you to be able

to come back and say, we have been so successful and the demand
is such that we need additional authorization. I think you can go

up to $16 billion now, overall. Some people have said you might
need more.

I'm not going to ask you that, whether you do, but I hope you
will be able to make that case and be so successful in the pro-
motion of our businesses, American businesses doing business

abroad, that you'll come and make that case for us.

So I'm going to wish you good luck, and hope that we can move
your nomination speedily.
Mr. Brody. Thank you, Senator D'Amato, and I look forward to

your support if, indeed, I'm confirmed, and we need that additional

support.
The Chairman. Very good.
Senator Dodd.
Senator DoDD. Well, just to underscore the point that Senator

D'Amato's made, and I appreciate your answer. This is a common
theme I think you'll hear from all of us up here.

Historically, the Bank has played a significant role in assisting

larger industries in the country. And in fact, a few years ago, an

exception was made, it took legislation, dealing with a sale to a
NATO ally, that I was involved in, that created some controversy.
I'm not going to explore, with you, that whole question this morn-

ing. But I think the point that Senator D'Amato is making, about

trying to assist the smaller industries and medium- sized indus-
tries in this country, so that they can take advantage of market op-

portunities, is going to be critically important to our jobs picture
in this country and success, particularly with a number of propos-
als coming along.

I'm encouraged that you have this small business group within
the Bank that you've mentioned and talked about. I think that's

helpful, and mold the idea. I think probably a lot of industries in

this country that have no idea that there's a place they can go to

get this kind of support and assistance, and trying to make that
clear to people.
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And, as Senator D'Amato has said, nothing would please all of

us more here, because this pays, this really does return a substan-
tial dividend to the country, than to have you come up and say,
we've got such a demand out there from the medium and small
business sector in this country that we've got to do a bit more. So
I want to underscore that point as well. And it relates to two other

points. I'll mention both of them, and then have you just comment
on them, if you would.
One is the assistance to Russia that is being formulated. I realize

it hasn't been finalized yet. But there's some talk about a $2 billion

commitment from the Bank as part of that effort to deal with the

energy sector, I guess is the one, the area they're talking about.
That certainly was not contemplated when we were talking about
the caps that would be needed from the appropriations process
here.

Given the explosion in demand that has gone up dramatically, I

wonder if you might just comment, to the extent you feel you can,
on the Russian part of this thing.
And then second, even in the absence of there being an addi-

tional demand coming from new sectors of our economy, it appears
to me as though you may be running up against that cap pretty

quickly. And whether or not you think you're going to have an ade-

quate appropriation a little bit down tne road to meet the present
demand, given the Russian aid package, given the present demand,
even without getting into the new areas we're talking about.

Mr. Brody. Well, there's a lot to comment on. Let me just first

go back to the small business point.
One of the things I should say is that I feel confident that we

can support small business to a much greater extent. The Bank
has, in the past few years, done a lot to get started.

Exibank is setting up a small business group, setting up a mar-

keting group within that small business group, signing up in excess

of 20 cities and States to work with. I believe we can do a lot more,
and I believe we can do a lot more while, at the same time, not

diminishing our support for the larger companies.
So it is not a zero sum game, because I think we can do a lot

more with the small business side.

With respect to Russia, the Bank has been very creative in com-

ing up with an arrangement that gives much greater security to

lending to Russia for the purchase of our capital goods and creation

of our jobs. This security arrangement will enable the Bank to

make its money work a lot harder than it would have otherwise.

With respect to caps, I think we find ourselves in an interesting
situation when thinking about our budget.

If confirmed, there obviously is some real work to do with respect
to making our subsidy work harder.

In order to be unfettered to let that subsidy work harder, it

would probably be very useful to have the subsidy serve as the

budget item, which indeed it is, and go back to what was done in

1992, and not have any specific cap.
I think we can take the Bank's subsidy amount and make it

work harder by being innovative. One example of innovation is the

Russian security arrangement.
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Senator DODD. Well, we, I gather, and I'm looking at mv notes

here, the President's budget submission for 1994 indicates the plan
is for Eximbank to do $16.6 billion in export programs. It's up
slightly, $15.3 billion, I guess, was the 1993 figure. But under the

present configuration, you're limited to that, you're limited to that

$16.6 billion?

Mr. Brody. As I understand it. Senator, in 1992, which I believe

was the first year of credit reform, the subsidy budget was passed,
and no cap was put on.

In 1993, a subsidy budget of $757 milHon was passed, and a cap
was put on. Although there haven't been full conversations about

this, in 1994, what is clear is that the budget proposal for the sub-

sidy is $757 million.

As you have heard, there are many exporters who believe that

we need to support more than $16.5 billion. I guess what I'm say-

ing is, that I believe we can develop a number of techniques, such

as adding security, as was done in the case for Russia, to make
that $757 million work harder than $16.5 billion of financings, but
can maybe get up to the $20 billion side.

For that to happen, and for the Bank to have room to innovate,
I think it would probably be useful to not have the cap this year,
as was not done in 1992.

Senator DODD. I agree with you on that, and my time has run

out, but it's a good suggestion. We'll be interested in talking about

that, how we might effectuate that.

Again, Mr. Chairman, I just would point, I think given Mr.

Brody's background and the success of the firm he's been associ-

ated with over the years, and bringing that kind of approach to the

Bank, and the point he's made now, on a couple of occasions, mak-

ing these subsidies work harder, I think is an extremely good point
at which to take off, in a sense. Because if we can make those dol-

lars produce more in that market, then obviously everyone's going
to benefit from it.

So I'm very excited about your nomination, and I look forward
to supporting you.
Mr. Brody. I would say, of course, that if indeed, I am confirmed,

and if that is the tack the Bank would like to go forward with, I

would intend to consult with you and other members of the com-
mittee to talk a bit more about what we could actually have in

mind that would be sound, secure, and innovative.

Senator Dodd. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. Thank you, Senator Dodd.
This is one of the reasons we want more Harvard Business

School graduates in the administration, because we get practical
answers just like the ones Mr. Brody has just given.

Let me just say. Senator Faircloth, did you have a comment that

you wanted to make at the outset here, before I go to Senator Ben-
nett?

Senator Faircloth. No, Mr. Chairman, I did not.

The Chairman. Very good.
Senator Bennett.
Senator Bennett. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Brody, I note in your financial disclosure that you, among

other campaign contributions, which include both Senator Riegle
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and Senator D'Amato, you gave a $1,000 to Doug Anderson's cam-
paign for the Senate in Utah. May I say, I did not have the oppor-
tunity to oppose Doug Anderson. He was defeated in the primary.
But if I had to make a choice between the two Democrats running
in the primary, I too would have given money to Doug Anderson,
so you made the wise choice in that regard.

[Laughter.]
He also gave a $1,000 to President Bush, which shows some de-

gree of ecumenism, I suppose.
On the chart that we saw, as you can tell from the smiles on the

committee, we have seen before, is the merchandise trade deficit,
and while I recognize the seriousness of that, I think we need to

recognize that the economy is changing. And that if you talk about
services, we are in a fairly substantial trade surplus. Is that not
indeed the case?
Mr. Brody. I don't have the numbers right in front of me. Sen-

ator, but it's clear that when we get a somewhat different story
when we look at goods and services, as opposed to looking at just
goods.
Senator Bennett. Yes. So that the trough is not nearly as deep

or the problem as frightening as the chart might indicate when you
add the trade surplus that we have in services. Now I make that

point not to be partisan, but to underscore the fact that most of the

exports from the State of Utah are in services, rather than in mer-
chandise.

We have two corporations whose names have become well known
throughout the world. Word Perfect, which now enjoys something
like a 70 percent market share world wide in word processing, and
Novell whose world wide market share I think is just as strong, if

not stronger, in networking of computers, linking them together,
PC's, mainframes, et cetera.

I make the point simply to say to you, and this is not a question,
but just to put the thought in your mind, that as you concentrate
on the chart that the Chairman showed you, you not forget the fact

that the service sector of the economy is the most rapidly growing.
It represents a very strong opportunity for exports.
We've had witnesses sitting in that same chair who've dismissed

the service sector of the economy as flipping hamburgers. And I can
assure you, the kinds of jobs provided by services in companies like

Word Perfect and Novell are substantially better than flipping

hamburgers. Indeed in my view, it is slander on the service sector

to dismiss it in that fashion. Yet, there are many people who con-

stantly do.

So I would hope, as you carry out your duties, you would recog-
nize that the dollars brought back into the United States by ex-

ports of services spend just as well as the dollars brought back by
the sale of merchandise. They feed just as many families, they pro-
vide just as much economic benefit, and that they require just as
much attention.
Just because we're running a trade surplus in services doesn't

mean that we should take it for granted, ignore it and concentrate
all of our efforts on the merchandise side. I'm sure you agree with

that, but I simply wanted to make that point for the record.
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Mr. Brody. Senator, I do agree with that. I also think, however,
that focus on the merchandise side is very useful as well. I think
that we can't afford to lose our focus, to lose our support any place.

I think that we are in a competitive world wide economy, and we
need to give each sector as much support as we can.

Senator Bennett. I think it should be seamless. We should sup-

port all American efforts, whether they are in merchandise or serv-

ices. I can't resist mentioning in reading your third point in which

you talk about foreign countries, that this will result in purchase
of more U.S. goods and services, and increase the United States'

world wide market share.
I can't resist asking you to comment on NAFTA in that context,

given that you're raised the issue in your testimony.
Mr. Brody. Senator, first let me just make a comment about the

issue that I raised.

It is my belief that the Government working together, all ten

agencies or departments that are a part of the TPCC legislation,

plus a number more, can create a seamless web where we can have

advocacy and information flow from foreign countries, from our rep-
resentatives in foreign countries, back to us here where we can
make something of it.

With respect to NAFTA, I think that our role is a role of increas-

ing exports and funding exports. The more we're able to do that,
the more jobs we create or sustain, and the more we are competi-
tive.

Before NAFTA, the Eximbank has promoted and funded a good
bit of goods and services to Mexico. And I think that from the
Eximbank's perspective, there's not much more to say, other than
that is likely to continue, and possibly increase.

Senator Bennett. I don't want to jeopardize your chances of

being confirmed by some of the members of the democratic side of

this committee, but will you tell us whether you personally favor
or oppose NAFTA? Or is tnat an unfair question?
Mr. Brody. I guess, Senator, any question you ask is not an un-

fair one. And what I would say to that is that my personal view
is not of great moment, because I will have absolutely no role to

play in whether NAFTA gets passed or not, or what its provisions
will be.

I have concerns. The concerns are those of what happens to

workers who are put out of jobs. I would hope that we have the

ability to address that issue. And I have some other concerns.
On the other hand, I think that an objective of getting more

trade and more free trade the world round in this global economy,
is an important objective for us. I didn't exactly answer your ques-
tion. I understand that.

Senator Bennett. I noticed.

Thank you.
[Laughter.]
Senator D'Amato. Mr. Chairman, if I might?
I have a HUD Appropriations Committee meeting that I have to

leave for, but I would point out for the committee that I notice
there are time constraints, as it relates to Mr. Brody's nomination.

There's a very important conference being held on May 6, here
in Washington, where I think all of the international bankers will
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be gathering. It would be extremely important, and I think make
Mr. Brody much more effective, were he to be able to attend as the
President of the Eximbank. Therefore, I'd ask that we consider

moving this nomination as expeditiously as possible so that he

might be able to participate. And so whatever legal ramifications
and waivers, I would urge my colleagues to join in facilitating this.

Senator DODD. Mr. Chairman, I'd second that note that Senator
D'Amato's made.
The Chairman. Let me say to both of you, I agree with you that

we should attempt to do that. And I thank Senator D'Amato for his

strong, bipartisan support, not just on this occasion, but on a prior
occasion in a similar situation.

I have a letter here from one of the members of the Board of Di-

rectors of the Export-Import Bank making the same point about
the importance of having you fully enfranchised for that meeting.
There will be over a thousand exporters and bankers from

around the world at this event, and I think it is important that we
try to do that.

I think we'll try to do that on next Tuesday, and it would also

be my intention, at that time, if we can, to perhaps move the other
nominations as well that we're going to have here. But I thank you.
Senator D'Amato, and we'll attempt to move on that track.

Senator Boxer.
Senator Boxer, Mr. Chairman, I don't have any questions, and

I'm in support of the nominee.
The Chairman. Very good.
Senator Sarbanes, did you have a comment that you wanted to

make at this point?

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR PAUL S. SARBANES

Senator Sarbanes. Well, Mr. Chairman, I appreciate that, and
I'm going to impose on the committee and take a few moments here
this morning, having not any longer, but having chaired the sub-

committee here that was responsible for the Export-Import Bank.
I just want to make some observations.

First, I'm pleased to welcome Ken Brody before the committee
this morning to review his nomination to be the President and
Chairman of the Bank.
The Bank's had a difficult history over the last 12 years. In fact,

for 8 of the last 12 years, there was an effort by the Reagan admin-
istration to eliminate the Export-Import Bank altogether.

It was only strong bipartisan support in the Congress, and I em-

phasize the word bipartisan, we have very strong support on both
the Republican and the Democratic side, that prevented its elimi-

nation.
The Bank suffered because of this assault and I think, lack of ef-

fective leadership. But fortunately, during the past 4 years, under
the leadership of John Macomber, it's previous president, the per-
formance of the Bank improved significantly.
Morale at the Bank was restored and it was given a sense of mis-

sion as an important tool of U.S. trade policy. And I want to under-

score, this morning, the contribution which I think John Macomber
made.
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And I don't know if you've had a chance to consult with him, but
I'm pleased to hear that you have, and I would hope that you
would continue to draw on his council from time to time.

I think it was our impression here, and I'm saying this now
about an appointee of a Republican administration, but I think it's

our perception that he was a very committed and able and effective

leader of the agency.
This nomination comes before us at a critical juncture in the his-

tory of the Bank. I think there's an opportunity here to build on

the improved performance of the Bank in recent years, and make
it an active and effective player in the formulation of U.S. trade

policy.
In fact, we've provided a number of such opportunities in the leg-

islation enacted last year, the Export Enhancement Act of 1992,
which reauthorized the charter of the Bank for 5 years, and was
a major work product of this committee.
That legislation provided a statutory basis for the Inner Agency

Trade Promotion Coordinating Committee, chaired by the Com-
merce Secretary, and required it to develop a Government-wide

strategic plan for carrying out Federal export promotion and export

financing programs.
And the Chairman actually was very active in pushing. Chair-

man Riegle, in pushing for this Grovernment strategic plan for ex-

port promotion and financing.
As head of the Federal Grovernment's principal export financing

agency, the Eximbank President clearly has a major role to play in

the formulation of this strategic plan.
Now it's my understanding that, pending your confirmation, you

have, on an informal basis, been taking part in preliminary meet-

ings with the Trade Promotion Coordinating Committee, and that

it's been indicated you would be the Vice Chairman of the group
upon confirmation. I think that's a very positive development, and
I encourage you to make the committee an important priority in

your work.
We think that that committee can be very significant in formu-

lating U.S. overseas economic strategy.
The legislation also requires the Eximbank to work with the U.S.

and Foreign Commercial Service of the Commerce Department, in

making easily available to exporters complete and current informa-

tion on all of the programs and financing practices of the Bank.
The legislation specifically requires the Bank to undertake a

training program for commercial service offices designated by the

Commerce Department.
Now this commercial service has offices in 68 cities around this

country, and therefore an ability to make the programs of the

Eximbank accessible, particularly to small businesses which lack

easy access to the Bank.
Now this was a very carefully considered strategy. It's not going

to work if the Bank doesn't pick up on, in effect, training the Com-
merce Department people. They're not your people, they're the
Commerce Department's people. And there's going to have to be a

degree of coordination there between the two agencies that sort of

break out of the usual pattern.
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But we think it's very important if our potential exporters
around the country are going to have the kind of information which
they need in order to do business.

The legislation also makes a very important change in the Tied
Aid credit war chest of the Export-Import Bank. Now that Tied Aid
War Chest, in many respects, is a product of this Committee. And
we've been through the rationale for it. We think it's extremely im-

portant.
In previous years, the Eximbank adopted a policy of providing

Tied Aid credit support to U.S. exporters only in cases in which a

foreign government actually violated the agreement restriction to

use the Tied Aid credits within the OECD. The result of limiting
the use of the Tied Aid credit War Chest this way is that it's re-

mained virtually unused while our trading partners made exten-
sive use of Tied Aid credits, apparently in compliance with the

agreements, but subject to the view that they were fuzzing it at the

margin.
Concern about this policy was voiced by U.S. exporters last year

after the conclusion of a new Tied Aid credit agreement within the
OECD. That agreement, that OECD agreement, we support these

agreements that limit the use of Tied Aid credits, so that the com-

petition is brought back to price and quality.
We support that but that agreement included a grandfather

clause that permitted foreign governments to utilize, for a period
of time. Tied Aid credits under the rules of the old agreement, but

technically in compliance with the new agreement.
Under U.S. policy, the Eximbank would not provide Tied Aid

credit support even in such cases. So they were grandfathering in

the use of these credits by our competitors overseas, and Exim was

precluding the use of the War Chest.
As a result, the legislation, last year, included a provision au-

thorizing the Eximbank to provide Tied Aid credits in cases in

which such credits are provided by other governments in violation

of the Tied Aid credit agreement, or in cases in which the Bank de-

termines that U.S. trade or economic interest justifies the matching
of Tied Aid credit extended in compliance with the arrangement,
including grandfathered cases.

In other words, we don't want them to say, well they can provide
these credits grandfathered in, and the Eximbank has a position of

saying, well, we're not going to provide appropriate competition for

our people.
I think it was perceived in the Congress that this was a very im-

portant change in the statute authorizing the use of the Tied Aid
credit War Chest, which places considerable discretion within the

Eximbank in formulating U.S. policy in this important area.

You have many opportunities before you. You certainly bring to

the position an extensive and impressive background in finance.

You also bring to the job the fact that you were born and educated
in Maryland, not an inconsequential consideration for this Senator
at least.

[Laughter.]
I just want to wish Mr. Brody well.
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I'll not go into some of the other specific questions I have, but
I look forward to the opportunity to work with him in the months
and years ahead, Mr. Chairman.
Thank you very much, and I thank the committee for letting me

impose on the time. But we've been through this legislation. We
just formulated it last year as a major work product of this commit-
tee. A lot of very careful thought went into it, and we think the

statutory initiatives that were contained therein are important con-

tributions to the public policy. And we very much want the new
head of the Eximbank to take advantage of those authorities and
to press them. We think it will serve the Nation's interests.

The Chairman. I'll come back to that in a bit.

Senator Faircloth.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR LAUGH FAIRGLOTH

Senator Faircloth. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I met with Mr. Brody some time ago in my office. I support his

nomination wholeheartedly.
The Chairman. Thank you, Senator.
I'm going to interrupt the order right now, because we have two

other witnesses that will be appearing, and we have other members
of the Senate and House here now to speak on their behalf. What
we often do in a situation like this is that we will temporarily ex-

cuse the witness in the chair.

I'm going to do that now, Mr. Brody, and I'm going to ask that
the Senators and House members that are here on behalf of Ro-
berta Achtenberg, if they want to come on up to the table with her,
and make the comments in her behalf.

And then I'm going to do, when that is completed, and I've heard
from the members in terms of their supporting comments, I will ex-

cuse them, and I will then do that with respect to our third nomi-
nee this morning, Mr. Retsinas. I know Senator Chafee is here also

to make a comment in his behalf.

In fact, maybe what we'll do, if I may, in fact, let me invite all

the members who are here. Senator Chafee, why don't you come on

up as well. Just pull a chair forward. I'm sensitive to the require-
ment of members to make their comments, and also get on to other
tasks that they have this morning.
So what I'll do here, in light of the fact that I have one member

waiting to speak on behalf of Mr. Retsinas, and several for Ms.

Achtenberg, let me, Senator Chafee, ask you to go ahead, and then
we'll excuse you, and we'll go to the others.

OPENING COMMENTS OF SENATOR JOHN H. CHAFEE
Senator Chafee. Well, thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
I appreciate, one, your doing this, and letting us appear before

the individuals that even come oefore you.
Nick Retsinas took over the—he's a Rhode Islander, born there,

educated there, and he took over the leadership of our Rhode Is-

land Housing and Mortgage Finance Corporation, some time called

RIHMFC, when it was in very difficult straits.

We had a lot of problems, indeed, some scandals associated with

it, and Mr. Retsinas has just done a superb job.
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I commend President Clinton for his wisdom in selecting Mr.
Retsinas as Federal Housing Commissioner in HUD, and I just
think he'll do a top notch job.

He's been very deep in all of the housing matters, particularly
what you might call low-income or moderate-income type of hous-

ing, knows the field thoroughly. So it's a good choice.

The Chairman. Thank you very much, Senator Chafee. We ap-

preciate that. I know you have other things to do. And we appre-
ciate your statement today.

Senator Chafee. Well thank you. You're very generous in the

way you arranged this, and I appreciate it.

The Chairman. Let me how go to the members who are here,
and let me start with the California Senators. And I think. Senator

Feinstein, you are the senior member of the delegation, the excep-
tional delegation that we now have in the Senate from California.

So we'll hear from you first. We're pleased to have you.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR DIANNE FEINSTEIN

Senator Feenstein. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, and
members of the committee.

I'm very pleased to be here and to join with my colleagues, Sen-
ator Boxer and Senator Lieberman, as well as Congresswoman
Nancy Pelosi, in introducing a fellow San Franciscan, a fellow Cali-

fornian, to this committee.
San Francisco Supervisor Roberta Achtenberg has been nomi-

nated by President Clinton to become Assistant Secretary of Fair

Housing and Equal Opportunity at the Department of Housing and
Urban Development.
Those of us who have watched and know Roberta's work in San

Francisco, know that she is someone who has set high goals, and
then accomplishes them.
A native Californian, Roberta graduated phi beta cappa from the

University of California at Berkeley, and received her law degree
from the University of Utah Law School. Among her honors, Ro-

berta was named, in 1989, Management Volunteer of the Year, by
the United Way of the Bay Area, and Woman of the Year for the

Third Senate District by the California State Senate.

As a civil rights attorney, a teacher of the law, and a county su-

pervisor, Roberta Achtenberg is fought to make life better for fami-

lies in need, for women seeking child care, for tenants who have
been wrongly evicted, and for abused women in need of shelter.

As a county supervisor, Roberta fought hard to pass legislation

establishing the occupancy standards for San Francisco's residen-

tial units to prevent discrimination against families with children,

as well as to protect tenants against wrongful eviction.

She authored legislation to construct affordable housing for low
income families, and to guarantee small business participation in

the bidding for city contracts.

In addition, she worked to see the Community Development
Block Grant Funding from HUD was used to support domestic vio-

lence shelters. She authored two ordinances to improve safety and
access for persons with disabilities. She led the legislative drive to

put in place a children's budget for San Francisco, a fund that
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today spends $10 million annually to benefit children, youth, and
their families.

As an attorney, Roberta has appeared in both State and Federal

courts to argue cases ranging from family law to interpretations of

the equal protection clauses of the Constitution.

She is a member of the State Bar in California, and is admitted
to practice before the Federal District Court in the Northern and
Central districts of California, and the United States Court of Ap-
peals for the Ninth Circuit. She is also a member of a number of

organizations, including the Bar Association of San Francisco, Cali-

fornia Women Lawyers, the San Francisco Women's Lawyers Alli-

ance, and Bay Area Lawyers for Individual Freedom.
Roberta currently serves on the Board of Directors of the United

Way of the Bay Area, and the Jefferson Elementary School Par-

ents-Teachers Association.

This, members, is an important appointment to a community
that has often felt excluded from the decisionmaking process. Ro-
berta Achtenberg, I believe, has performed well and will perform
well, and in the tradition of excellence, and, as she does, the doors

of opportunity will open once again.
In the past, Roberta has served her city and her community well.

Now, with your vote for confirmation, she will serve her country
with distinction and with integrity. She is an outstanding selection.

I heartily recommend her to this committee.
And thank you very much.
The Chairman. Thank you very much for such an important and

valuable statement.
Senator Boxer.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR BARBARA BOXER
Senator Boxer. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I'm so pleased to be

here with my distinguished friends and colleagues, and I know the

good Senator has to go to seven other places. So I want to particu-

larly thank her because she's said so much that's important for you
to hear this morning about Roberta Achtenberg. Ajid I of course
have a special privilege because I do have the honor of serving on
this committee, and to be here looking up at my colleagues to tell

you about a wonderful person is indeed an honor for me.

During my 16-year tenure in public office, I've met a lot of elect-

ed officials. Some of them lead and some of them choose to follow,
and some are content to simply go along to get along, but Roberta

Achtenberg has courage and foresight. She listens to the people,
and she leads with all her heart. Her background is impressive, her
commitment is unquestioned.
As a civil rights attorney, a county supervisor, and a legal schol-

ar, Roberta will bring a sense of mission and expertise to the De-

partment of Housing and Urban Development.
After studying her record and listening to her remarks, I am con-

fident that you'll agree with me, and with the others here today,
that she will be an outstanding Assistant Secretary for Fair Hous-

ing and Equal Opportunity.
My colleagues, as we consider this nomination, I urge you to

think about the commitment we are asking this nominee to make.
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It is a commitment to fair housing and a commitment to equal op-

portunity.
To Rooerta Achtenberg, these are much more than lofty plati-

tudes, they are goals that she has tirelessly fought for, both as an
attorney as an elected county supei^isor, and as a community lead-
er. They are ideals that she has dedicated her life to defending.
Whether she was litigating family law cases, representing the

poor or the disabled, chairing the Housing Committee of the San
Francisco Board of Supervisors, or drafting legislation to prevent
housing discrimination, she listens to diverse communities, builds
coalitions between them, and pursues policies designed to help peo-
ple.

Recently, Roberta drafted a bill to end housing discrimination di-

rected against families with children. She had represented many
families, the poor, the disabled, people of color, and she knew what
it meant to be discriminated against, to be told that you weren't

wanted, that you were not the right type of tenant.

But she also knew that our California law made it difficult to

pass local antidiscrimination bills. So she carefully crafted legisla-
tion that was consistent with State law, and she forged a coalition

between the owners, the realtors, the tenants and the children's ad-
vocates. And we all know how difficult that is to do. And yet, Ro-
berta was able to do it with her skills. She fought hard and she

got that bill passed. And that bill gives families with children a
voice and protection that they deserve.

I tell you this legislative triumph of Roberta Achtenberg's, be-

cause I believe it sheds light on her abilities, her abilities to bring
people together to solve problems, to build coalitions, to listen to

all sides, and then to get it done. And I tell that story to you be-

cause it is indicative of the leadership that I know she will bring
to HUD.

So, my colleagues, when we confirm Roberta Achtenberg, which
I trust and hope we will do, we will be taking a real step forward,
because we will be saying that discrimination is unacceptable, and
we will be saying that the promise of equal opportunity is alive and
well in this, the greatest nation in the world.
Thank you.
The Chairman. Thank you very much. Senator Boxer, and we're

so pleased that you're a member of this Committee and that you've
come to make that important statement today.
Senator Lieberman.

OPENING COMMENTS OF SENATOR JOSEPH I. LIEBERMAN
Senator Lieberman. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, members of the

committee.
I'm delighted to be here on behalf of my friend, Roberta

Achtenberg. And I say in the spirit of this position of fairness and
equal opportunity, I thank her for her fairness and equal oppor-

tunity in letting me, a person from Connecticut, come and speak
on her behalf to represent the East Coast, because this appoint-
ment clearly is of national significance.
Mr. Chairman, I met Roberta about a year ago, when we were

both members of the drafting committee for the Democratic Party
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Platform. And I was impressed, over the days of that experience,
with her obvious intelHgence, her commitment to principle.
But I must say, also in the context of that kind of experience

that each of us has been through, I was very impressed with her

ability to find common ground and to bring together people of

seemingly conflicting concerns.

Her record is known and has been described by my two col-

leagues from California, a superb record as a lawyer, a law profes-

sor, a tremendous range of experience in being an advocate for just
what this position is all about, which is fairness and equal oppor-

tunity. And that experience will deeply improve and intensify her

ability to carry out the responsibilities of this position.
Elected to the San Francisco Board of Supervisors in 1990, she

has served as the Chair of the Housing and Land Use Committee,
Director of the Bay Area Quality Management District, and Chair
of the Finance Committee of the San Francisco County Transpor-
tation Authority.
Her bio says, very clearly, that she has all of the qualities to ful-

fill this position. And of course I would add to it what I saw in the

drafting experience, and what I've seen in my friendship with her

since, which is a passionate commitment to what this country is all

about, which is justice and equal opportunity.
Mr. Chairman, this is, I believe, an historic nomination because

of Roberta Achtenberg's sexual orientation, but the point of it is

that we are here advocating her nomination. Now, I know the

President made the nomination, not for that reason, but because
she is superbly qualified to serve this Government and the Amer-
ican people as Assistant Secretary of Fair Housing and Equal Op-
portunity, and that of course I think is the larger message of equal

opportunity that speaks out from this nomination, and why I'm so

proud to be here supporting her.

Thank you.
The Chairman. Thank you very much. Senator Lieberman.
Let me now call on our House colleague, Congresswoman Pelosi,

we're delighted to have you present with us today, and we'd wel-

come your comments.

OPENING COMMENTS OF REPRESENTATIVE NANCY PELOSI

Representative Pelosi. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman
members of the committee, for the opportunity to be here with my
friend, Robert Achtenberg.

It's a joy to sit across from you this time, Mr. Chairman seeing
Senators Moseley-Braun and Senator Murray and my friend. Sen-
ator Boxer, on this committee. For a few terms, I was on the Bank-

ing Committee in the House, and when Mr. Gonzales would bring
us in 51 strong to a conference before the full committee, as you
know, the makeup of your committee was quite different.

The Chairman. It's getting better and better.

Representative Pelosi. What?
The Chairman. It's getting better and better.

Representative Pelosl It's getting better and better. And I'm

sure Mr. Gonzales is still bringing in the full committee for a con-

ference.
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In any event, in the course of those conferences, I have the pleas-
ure of working with this Committee on fair housing legislation that
was updated in the Congress in the course of those years, so that's

why knowing Roberta, knowing the work of HUD, knowing the fair

housing laws, I'm particularly pleased that the President has made
a very special and appropriate appointment to that position.
For years, Roberta and I have worked closely, side by side, in

San Francisco. I too, I was co-chair with Governor Romer of the
Platform Committee, and I had the opportunity to serve with Sen-
ator Lieberman and Roberta on that committee.
And when I couldn't always be there, as sometimes we would be

called away, I, without any hesitation, would say to my colleagues,
I associate myself with the concerns that Roberta Achtenberg will

express at this meeting. I could give her carte blanche in that re-

gard because her values and her judgment and her wisdom is so

impeccable.
Despite the conflicting demands on her time, Roberta Achtenberg

always found time for those who need her help. She takes her re-

sponsibilities as an elected official extremely seriously, making
sure that her decisions are wise ones, and that they reflect compas-
sion and wisdom.

I would like to present, to the Banking and Urban Affairs Com-
mittee, not only my own views on Roberta, but also a letter signed
by the democratic members of the California Congressional Delega-
tion.

We are extremely proud of Roberta's achievements and we have
no doubt that she will serve the Nation superbly as Assistant Sec-

retary for Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity, and I would like

to read, briefly, in part from that letter that my colleagues have

joined in saying of Roberta:

As a member of the San Francisco Board of Supervisors since 1990, and as the
former chair of that body's Housing and Land Use Committee, Roberta Achtenberg
has clearly established herself as a leader in the area of housing policy. She has

consistently and efTectively fought for expanded housing opportunities for the city's

residents and has worked aggressively in the battle against housing discrimination

in San Francisco and in the State of California. She would bring to the Assistant

Secretary's ofilce a solid fifteen years as a civil rights attorney, law professor, and
law school dean. Her success in advocacy, in academia, and in the legislative arena

clearly make her an outstanding candidate. I applaud the President's decision to

draw upon the skills of such a dedicated and principled public servant for this
post.

We, the members of the delegation, urge you to report her nomination favorable to

the full Senate, and thank you for your consideration.

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. Thank you very much.
If I may now, I'm going to excuse all of you and go back to Mr.

Brody's question and answer period, we'll finish that and then
move on to our other two nominees.
As you're leaving the table, let me acknowledge that other mem-

bers have arrived, that everybody has multiple assignments today,
but let me just ask you. Senator Murray, if you have any opening
comment that you want to make with respect to either Mr. Brody
or anyone else. I mean, I guess I should say Mr. Brody, because
we'll get to the other nominees in due course. And I'm going to ask
the same of Senator Bond and Senator Moseley-Braun, who've

joined us as well.

But do you have any opening comments you want to make?
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Senator Murray. Well, I'd just welcome Mr. Brody to this com-
mittee. He knows how important trade is to the State of Washing-
ton, how we have the country's largest exporter, the Boeing Com-
pany, and I just want to add my voice to those who encourage you
to do all you can to ensure that small companies also have access

and their needs are addressed.
I do have some questions, but I will submit them for the record

so that we can move on with the other testimony.
The Chairman. Very good. Thank you, and we'll make those a

part of the record, and Mr. Brody will respond to them.
The Chairman. Senator Bond, did you have an opening com-

ment?

OPENING COMMENTS OF SENATOR CHRISTOPHER S. BOND
Senator Bond. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have the unique

privilege of having about five different subcommittee hearings
going on at this time. I apologize for the delay. I'm delighted to be
here to welcome Mr. Brody. We've had a chance to talk with him.

I'll have one or two brief questions for him.
The Chairman. Very good.
Senator Moseley-Braun.

OPENING COMMENTS OF SENATOR CAROL MOSELEY-BRAUN
Senator Moseley-Braun. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
I'm looking forward to hearing from Mr. Brody. We've had a cou-

ple of conversations, they've been delightful. I share the view, or

we I think share the view that trade is the new frontier for grow-
ing our economy, and that the Eximbank has a major role to play
in that. And so I look forward to hearing from him, and his con-

firmation by this committee.
I have a long statement, Mr. Chairman, talking about the

Eximbank, but if I could submit that for the record, I d appreciate
it.

The Chairman. We'll make that a part of the record.

All right. Without objection, so ordered.

The Chairman. Senator Domenici, did you have an opening com-
ment?

Senator Domenici. I don't. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. All right.
Let me now ask which members have questions they want to

pose to Mr. Brody today so I can have a sense for the order.

Senator Bond does. Senator Bond, why don't you go next.

Senator Bond. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Brody, currently, Eximbank offers a delegated authority for

working capital guarantees up to $750,000 per transaction to com-
mercial banks. Because of the low dollar amounts for banks, and
for other reasons, for the most part, they seem not to have chosen
to participate. Do you have a view, as tne chairman designate, on
the need for an increase in authority for banks, or any other ways
for a more aggressive and user friendly delegated authority pro-

gram which might increase participation?
Mr. Brody. Senator, I have a view. I do not yet have specific

plans.
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If confirmed, I plan to do a thorough review of our entire ap-
proach to small businesses. Part of this will mean that we will par-
ticipate even greater in partnerships with the private sector;

banks, exporters themselves, so that we can become more user

friendly, and also so that we absolutely streamline the commit-
ments that can be made.

I don't think it is so much a matter of how much delegated au-

thority there is. I think it's much more a matter of making the
Bank much faster in responses, and also much more user friendly.
Plans have started at the Bank to examine these questions. I have
a good deal of hope that we can very quickly see a significant

change.
Along with that change will probably, I would imagine, be some

changes in the delegated authority. But I think that's just one of

the pieces.
Senator Bond. Everyone recognizes that there are probably un-

desirable consequences to the broad spread practice of Tied Aid.

Yet, we find that many other nations engage in Tied Aid, and shut
American companies out of growing markets. What is your view of

increasing the Tied Aid efforts unless and until—and I hope it's

until—we achieve some international agreement limiting tied aid?
Mr. Brody. Progress has been made on Tied Aid. But I think as

long as foreign competitors have an advantage over American coun-

tries, because the foreign countries tie a substantial amount of aid
to the purchase of their goods and services, we're not in the posi-
tion that we want to be.

I believe that if confirmed, I will become an advocate within the

Government to reassess our policies on this score. The amount of

money that Eximbank has to use is quite limited, compared to the
amount of Tied Aid that is used by foreign competition, and use of

that money puts Eximbank in a difficult quandary.
And let me just give an example, for a second.

If, for example, Eximbank used $200 million on Tied Aid, what
that would mean, on average, is that there would be $4 billion of

other financing, guarantees, or insurance, that would not get con-

summated because the Tied Aid makes such a heavy hit.

There's obviously a lot to balance there, and I think that we need
to continue working closely with this committee to talk about the

proper balance, and also to try to continue to put ourselves in the

position where we diminish the appetite of foreign competition in

using tied aid.

Senator Bond. Well, we look forward to working with you on

that, and in many other areas.

I don't know whether you've covered it earlier. Several of us on
this committee have contended for a long time that perhaps one of

our strongest industries for export involves defense. Where inter-

national policies are consistent with the views of the State Depart-
ment and the Department of Defense, and we are competing
against other allies in selling additional allies defense items, some
of us feel that the Export-Import Bank should be able to assist. Do
you have a view on that?

Mr. Brody. I'm not quite clear what sort of view I can express,

given the fact that it is mandated to us in the legislation that was
passed by this committee that we are not allowed to support mili-
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tary sales, except in the cases of drug interdiction, or the cases

where the military goods are being used for civilian purposes. So
I really haven't spent much time thinking about that issue, given
that very clear mandate.

I would be delighted to get together with you or other members
of the committee, some of whom have already raised the issue, to

discuss this at greater length.
Senator Bond. There are some of us who think it makes no

sense, but we'll be happy to discuss that with you later.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. Very good.
Does anybody else have questions that they need to raise now in

this setting? Anybody on this side? Senator Domenici?

OPENING COMMENTS BY SENATOR PETE V. DOMENICI

Senator Domenici. Yes, I would like to raise just a few questions.
The Chairman. Sure.

Senator Domenici. First, though, for the record and my fellow

Senators, I have had a chance to visit in my office with the nomi-
nee. And I might say, right up front, I'm impressed.

Nonetheless, let me just ask a few questions regarding the role

of Eximbank, as you see it, in the Russian aid package.
I'd like you to help me understand, if you know, the Eximbank's

role in a plan for Russia. A lot of numbers have been floated

around regarding Russian aid, and I understand that Eximbank
will provide several billion dollars in guarantees as part of a $28
billion G7 package that was announced. Is that correct?

Mr. Brody. Senator, perhaps I could give a bit of an explanation
to add to fuller understanding, because I think that, given press re-

ports and other reports, it's easy to over-simplify it, which I would
like to do on the one hand, but not get it quite right.

Senator Domenici. Well, just understand that I'm not an adver-

sary on this. This is not an adversarial set of questions. I publicly
have already said, I hope the President sends us the full package,
whatever the political pressures are, I think he ought to get them
up here. And I, for one, am indicating right up front, unless there's

something that's totally a surprise, I want to be of help, even

though some will be saying we shouldn't now, we can't avoid it.

With that premise, I don't want you to think I'm trying to crucify
the plan, not at all.

Mr. Brody. No, I didn't think that at all. Senator. I personally

agree. I think it is very important.
What the Eximbank has done is to develop a framework agree-

ment with Russia which basically gives us greater security for the

loans that we would make to the oil and gas sector.

It is contemplated that it's quite conceivable that $2 billion worth
of guarantees could be made. The number could be higher, the

number could be lower, and the number is very much dependent
upon what Russia actually needs from U.S. manufacturers for it to

increase its oil and gas production.
What will actually happen when this agreement is formally

signed is that there will be orders that the oil and gas sector will

place with American companies. And we will look at each order by
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itself. The number could be two billion, and it could go higher.
Some have estimated that the number could be a lot higher.
Senator DOMENICI. Well, let me just ask a couple of questions,

because I think you know that, while there will be a lot of support
for this use of Eximbank, I know that the Bush framework for the
oil and gas industry relationships between the United States is

kind of what's being implemented, as I understand it. But I think
we would be concerned about how much of Exim's other activities

may be pushed out by the activities with Russia.
Do you have any idea about how will the other exports that we're

concerned about in Eximbank, which you've already testified to, be
affected with reference to the so-called Russian plan, the Russian
part of the plan?
Mr. Brody. It is very difficult to predict, with any degree of accu-

racy, what the demand is out before us, especially in an ever-

changing and faster-paced world.
At the present time, I don't see any one sector crowding out an-

other sector, either because we will figure out ways to make our

subsidy dollars work harder and create more loans and guarantees
or, as mentioned earlier, if indeed the demand gets to the point
where it is overwhelming the financial resources we have, I think
we would have to come back and consult and see if more were
available.

Senator DOMENICI. I think you know, and I think almost every-
one on this committee knows that we know have a system within
the budget practices of our country that we are going to have to

appropriate what one might call the subsidy and that's essentially
the risk.

So what we're doing now is trying to figure out what our Govern-
ment's real risk in guarantees are, and that we appropriate the
risk amount, which is the subsidy. Has that kind of thing been
worked out yet, or do you know anything about that, with reference
to a Russian-type implementation?

Mr. Brody. I think I could give some numbers relating dollars

to subsidies and their approximations, but I have seen such num-
bers being worked on. And it gives an idea of how one can make
the dollars work harder.
As Russia is classified today, making a loan or guarantee to Rus-

sia basically costs $1 of subsidy for approximately every $5 of loan

guarantee.
Under the framework agreement, which gives more security and,

therefore, makes the guarantor loan less risky, $1 of subsidy will

generate close to $10 of loans or guarantees.
So therefore, $2 billion worth of loans or guarantees would be in

the order of $200 to $250 million worth of subsidy, and there may
be ways, as we work through the year, that we can find other inno-

vative solutions to making subsidy dollars work harder in other

sectors. And if we're capable of doing that, that of course reduces
the potential problem of crowding out.

Senator Domenici. That depends very much on the credibility of

the assets or security that might be on the other side, and that's

been a problem, has it not, with reference to Russian assets?
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But you say that's being worked on, and perhaps there will be

even a better way than the early ratio, we might be able to get
under the framework to a better ratio, so the risk will be less.

Mr. Brody. I don't know how much better we'll be able to do

with Russia, because the framework agreement is quite an im-

provement. What I meant to say was that with respect to other

loans or guarantees, I think there are some prospects of improve-
ment in much the way we have done in Russia.

Actually, one of the interesting things about this program which,
as you noted, had already been worked on a good bit over the past

year at the Eximbank, is that dollars go directly to U.S. exporters.

Dollars that are paid external to Russia for oil and gas produced
and sold will then be picked by the Eximbank before they enter

Russia, so the Bank won't have the problem of worrying about the

assets inside the country, other than that they are producing oil

and gas that will produce real currency for Russia.

Senator DoMENici. My last observation, and it's just mine, but

I hope as you finish the President's package, and send it up here

as it pertains to this, that there's an understanding that it's going
to be very difficult to do this if there isn't found within the budget,
some way to pay for it.

This is not going to be an easy one to take on on the credit side,

the risks, within the budget, and that's just my own thoughts. And
I hope you understand that that's going to be a problem.
Mr. Brody. Understood, Senator. I understand that well enough

that we need to make sure we are all on the same wavelength, but
I think this is an administration which has the capability to work

better, department to department, than we have seen in our Gov-
ernment for a long time.

I was talking this morning with Ambassador Talbot, who is co-

ordinating the Russian effort for the President, and we talked a bit

about the first package of $1.6 billion, and how that had been al-

ready allocated. And on the second part, $1.8 billion, there are in-

tensive conversations going on in the administration and in con-

sultation with Congress, to be sure that we do have resources for

that.

Senator Domenici. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Thank you very much, Mr. Brody.
The Chairman. Any other questions from members? I'm going to

submit some for the record.

I beg your pardon. No, it's my fading eyesight. Excuse me. Go
ahead.
Senator Moseley-Braun. I just had a brief question, Mr. Chair-

man.
Focusing in on the role of small businesses, which we've dis-

cussed, and export potential, is there any conversation within the

administration or emphasis on coordination of effort between the

Eximbank, Commerce Department, and other departments, in

order to target specific markets in third world—not just third

world, but specific foreign markets, specific areas where there's

telecommunications or manufacturing or agricultural sectors, I

mean, sector by sector analysis which there's some coordination

within the administration?
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Mr. Brody. Yes, there is. The discussion has started already. It

has started in the Trade Promotion Coordinating Committee. There
are a number of working groups.

If confirmed, I will be very involved with that. The Secretary of
Commerce has taken a very strong lead, and if we are each con-

firmed, we'll have the Deputy Secretary, John Rollwagem, and I

working under Secretary Brown, to really try to get the kind of

strategy and the kind of coordination that this committee clearly
saw as being needed in the bill that it passed.

I think we have rather fortunate and hopeful circumstances that
this will actually happen. For the 4 months that I have remaining
before my wife and family join me here in Washington, if I am con-

firmed, I have a roommate, and my roommate will be the nominee
to head for the Small Business Administration.
So I think that we have the potential, off work hours, to get a

kind of coordination together that might not happen otherwise, or

may not have happened in the past. And with the Commerce De-
partment, we are working hand in glove, because I think that Sec-

retary Brown sees the entire exporting picture as one in which
Commerce can be important in a way that it has never been before.
Senator Moseley-Braun. Thank you.
The Chairman. We had an exchange earlier on the trade issue

in a broader sense, and Senator Bennett made a comment about
it.

I want to include in the record an article on trade out of the Wall
Street Journal, dated April 21, 1993. It makes the point that the

country's merchandise trade deficit was at $96 billion last year. It's

been about $100 billion in 7 of the past 10 years, but that on the
other side, referencing his point that we do well in selling services
and that we had a surplus of $59 billion in that area. Of course
that gave us still a net deficit.

But the article makes the following point. I'll just read this one

paragraph and then we'll move on. It says:

Nevertheless, the wider U.S. economy, and especially its work force, won't reap
all or even most of the benefits from the boom in services, because services are very
diflerent from manufactured goods. Although U.S. goods sold abroad create mostly
U.S. jobs, the sale of U.S. generated services also involves lots of foreign employees
because most services are, by necessity, provided locally, namely, abroad.

So there's a fundamental difference between the two. We can't

argue that today, but I would hope that in the policies of the Bank
under your direction, that we would be concentrating heavily on

trying to move things that create jobs here in America. We've
talked about that, and I know that's your intention.

We'll have other questions for the record, but we appreciate your
testimony today. We've gotten a lot of support for your nomination.
We're going to try to move it through as quickly as we can.

Mr. Brody. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Thank you other mem-
bers of the committee. I look forward to working with you all.

The Chairman. Very good.
Let me excuse you now, and call Ms. Achtenberg forward.
The committee will next consider President Clinton's nomination

of Roberta Achtenberg to be Assistant Secretary for Fair Housing
and Equal Opportunity at the Department of Housing and Urban
Development.
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Certainly, this Assistant Secretary position plays a critical role

in eliminating discrimination in our Nation's housing markets.
That is a problem that needs strong, confident leadership. And I've

studied your background. You certainly bring the skills and the tal-

ent necessary to do that job.

Among the responsibilities of the Assistant Secretary are to ad-

vise the Secretary of HUD on policies and issues affecting fair

housing and equal opportunity in housing and community develop-

ment, and matters relating to civil rights.
I believe, as others have said who have come to testify on your

behalf and to support your nomination, that you bring considerable

professional experience as a civil rights attorney and as a local

elected official which I think really gives great weight to your qual-
ification for this iob.

By way of background, and some of this will be repeating what
others have said, but I think it's important, at this point in the

record, that this be said again.
You graduated phi beta cappa from the University of Berkeley

and was Order of the—at the University of Utah College of Law.
As an elected member of the San Francisco Board of Supervisors,

you've been a strong advocate for the rights of families and chil-

dren.

Some of your recent efforts include enhancing protection for ten-

ants against wrongful evictions, supporting construction of afford-

able housing for low income families, guaranteeing small business

participation in bidding for city contracts, enhanced compliance
monitoring efforts by tne City Human Rights Commission, and

helping to speed the transition from welfare to permanent employ-
ment through augmentation of city-sponsored job training pro-

grams.
Prior to your election to the Board of Supervisors, you've worked

as a law professor and as a law school dean. You were a teaching
fellow at Stanford Law School, and directed the lawyer skills train-

ing programs at the New College of California School of Law,
where you later became the dean.

Eliminating discrimination in our Nation's housing markets in

urban areas is a top priority to this committee, and on every piece
of legislation that we bring through here, in one manner or an-

other, we are addressing the changes in policy and practice that
are needed to root out and eliminate discrimination; mortgage dis-

crimination, racial discrimination, discrimination in any form. And
so that is a top priority of this committee, and it's something that
we pursue with great interest. Your commitment in that area is

something that is important to us.

Among the numerous highly respected groups who are familiar
with your work, and who strongly endorse your nomination, are the
National Fair Housing Alliance, the National Center for Youth
Law, the National Association for Human Rights Workers, the San
Francisco Bar Association, the Asian Law Caucus, leaders in the
California State Assembly and State Government, and a number of

business and community leaders from the Bay Area and human
rights organizations across the country, just to name a few.

Earlier today, for those that may have come in late. Senators

Feinstein, Boxer, Lieberman, and Congresswoman Pelosi were all

70-785 0-93-2
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here on your behalf, and Congresswoman Pelosi also presented to

the committee, which we'll make a part of the record, a letter in

support of your nomination by a long list of the members of the
California Congressional Delegation.

I want to say to you very directly, after we hear from you and
I've sworn you in as a witness, I'm going to, as a matter of cour-

tesy, yield to Senator Boxer first, because of the fact that she
comes fi-om your home State. But I just want to make a comment
or two before asking you to stand and take the oath.

I think you are superbly qualified for this job. I've served in Con-

gress now under seven Presidents, and so I've seen a lot of nomi-
nees come and go. And some are well- qualified, some are lightly

qualified, some frankly are unqualified. And too many of the last

category got to serve anyway.
So I think it's a very positive step to have somebody here at the

table who brings the professional background and qualification in

terms of not just a working knowledge, but the accomplishment
that really equips that nominee to do the job. You are superbly
equipped by your experience and your professional training, and by
what you have already done in your life time to step into this as-

signment. And I support your nomination.
In a sense, you're crossing one of those invisible lines that we

have in our society in terms of this issue that is there, raised by
some with respect to sexual orientation. I think it has no part in

the suitability of you to serve in this job.
And I think that the days in which we screen people out for

whatever reason—we've done it for a long time on the basis of just

gender, you know. I'm very fortunate on this committee, as we all

are, to have now three new members of this committee who are
women Senators.

I've served in the Senate when we didn't have any women Sen-
ators I think we're a better Senate when we really represent the
whole country, and where everybody has a fair chance and an

equal chance to participate. And that's just one illustration.

Carol Moseley-Braun, who is also a member of this committee,
has been the first person in effect to cross the color line, which
should not exist in our society but does, to come here as an Afi'ican-

American woman to the U.S. Senate, and I'm just proud of the fact

that I feel privileged to be here at the time when that happened.
And this country's for everybody; it's not just for some. And the du-

ties and responsibilities of citizenship, including service, fall to ev-

erybody, not just to some.
I realize though there may well be people who will, for reasons

of their own orientation or perspective or philosophy or whatever
drum they may be beating, will want to take issue with you for

reasons that are, I think, totally extraneous to your capacity to

serve your country, and the fact that you're willing to serve off this

background of experience that you bring, to me, is an affirmation
of what we're looking for in our country in terms of people who
want to serve and who will serve and who have the capacity to

serve.

So I think it's important that we separate what's important from
what isn't, in terms of you here as a nominee, and the fact that

you may be the first person to come and to sit in a nomination seat
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in a situation, such as you do. You won't be the last, you'll be the

first, and someone had to be the first, and I'm glad it's you.

[Applause.]
The Chairman. Let me ask you to rise now, and raise your right

hand.
[WITNESS SWORN]
Very good. Let me invite you now to

Excuse me. Before I go ahead and call on you, I want to see if

there's any other Senators that want to make an initial comment.
Let me yield first to Senator Boxer, who spoke first, and then

we'll go to your comments.
Senator Boxer. Mr. Chairman, I really am anxious to hear from

our nominee. I think what you said was so eloquent that all I can

say is bravo to my Chairman.
The Chairman. Anyone else on this side?

Senator Moseley-Braun. I'd like to join Senator Boxer in her

congratulations to you, Mr. Chairman. You made probably one of

the most eloquent statements I've heard in a very long time about

this country and the challenge we face as Senators, and crossing
the line. I mean, I know from firsthand experience being both a

woman and an African-American, what it's like to break the class

sealings, and to cross lines that have kept people out.

I am so firmly convinced that racism and sexism and all the isms

that divide us and pit us against one another have no place in this

society and quite frankly are evil, in my opinion, and intolerance

and discrimination have no place in America. And the role of this

office, the Office of Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity, is to com-

bat those evils in the housing arena.

I can think of no more highly qualified candidate to serve as the

Deputy Secretary than Ms. Achtenberg. I want to congratulate her.

She has a stellar resume, and I think you made the point very

well, that we should appoint people based on their qualifications to

serve.

The Chairman. Senator Faircloth.

OPEMNG COMMENTS BY SENATOR LAUCH FAIRCLOTH

Senator Faircloth. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
And we welcome you, Ms. Achtenberg.
We all recognize that diversity is one of America's strengths. We

should be tolerant of the opinions and beliefs of others. And I'm all

for diversity. Unfortunately, there are some people are only for di-

versity when it fits their special agenda and comes out the way
they want it by the results.

I will ask you a few questions to find out your opinion on the

subject of diversity. Particularly, I want to know if you're for diver-

sity all the time, or only when it comes the way you want it to be.

I look forward to your testimony.
Ms. Achtenberg. Thank you. Senator.

The Chairman. Senator Murray.
Senator Murray. Thank you, IVlr. Chairman.
I join my colleagues welcoming you to this committee, Ms.

Achtenberg. I've reviewed your statement and your disclosure form,
and I have to tell you I'm very impressed with your background,
with your endorsements and with your achievements, and I look



32

forward to hearing what you have to say today, and to working
with you in the future.

The Chairman. Senator Dodd.
Senator Bond.
Senator Bond. I was just going to say, I've had the chance to

visit with Ms. Achtenberg and to discuss some questions with her,
and I look forward to following up further with additional ques-
tions.

Senator Dodd. Mr. Chairman, just very briefly, let me commend
you for your opening remarks, and to second the comments of those
made who introduced our witness.
The issue before us today is the competency of this individual to

serve in this office and to represent the interests of the American
public. That's the beginning and the end of our job here.
Welcome.
The Chairman. Let me invite you to make any opening com-

ments. If there's anyone here you want to introduce, feel free to do

so, and we're pleased to have you, and we'd like to hear from you
now.

CONFIRMATION TESTIMONY OF ROBERTA ACHTENBERG
Ms. Achtenberg. Thank you very much, Senator.
The Chairman. And feel free to bend that microphone down a bit

so it's a little easier to work with. Thank you.
Ms. Achtenberg. I'd like to begin by introducing my family to

the committee. My beloved partner, Judge Mary Morgan, my Rabbi
and friend, Yoel Kahn, my cousin, Hannah Achtenberg Kinn, my
niece. Shannon Morgan, and my friend and attorney, Mike
Flaherty.

I'd also like to introduce to the committee, the most devoted staff

that I have had the pleasure to work with. Joe van Es-Ballesteros,
Zoon Nguyen, Alex Clemens and Maureen Johnson. Their work and
inspiration has meant as much to me as I'm sure you can all imag-
ine, and I wanted them acknowledged.
The Chairman. We welcome them all.

Ms. Achtenberg. Thank you.
Chairman Riegle, Senator D'Amato, Senator Sarbanes, members

of this distinguished committee, I would like to thank you all for

considering my nomination, and thanks too, to the majority and

minority staff for the cooperation and professionalism which they
have extended to me throughout this Constitutionally prescribed
and time-honored process of Senate confirmation.

I realize for you, this is a process you all have gone through
many hundreds of times, but for me, it's my first. And I appreciate
the professional courtesy that you all have extended to me on both
sides of the aisle.

I am grateful to President Clinton for having nominated me to

serve as Assistant Secretary for Fair Housing and Equal Oppor-
tunity, a position which I consider to be of significant public trust

and grave responsibility.
It means a great deal to me that a person whom I hold in such

high regard, as I hold our President, that he has seen fit to confer

upon me this honor is something that I take extremely seriously,
and am extremely proud of
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Let me also say that to have been nominated to serve with Sec-

retary Henry Cisneros, to me, is the opportunity of a hfetime. Not

only is the Secretary a man of great ideas and abundant vision, he
understands how to motivate people to accomplish the difficult

work that needs to be done.

Should I be confirmed, it will be my privilege to learn from him
and work with him to achieve HUD's important mission—^building

communities of opportunity.
It is regrettable, Senator, but I must report to you that after 25

years since the adoption of the Civil Rights Act of 1968, and after

almost 5 years since the adoption of the Fair Housing Amendments
Act of 1988, discrimination on the basis of race, national origin, re-

ligion, gender, family status, and disability, is all too prevalent in

our society.

According to a study by the Urban Institute that was commis-
sioned by HUD, when African Americans or Latinos rent or buy a

home, racial discrimination is evident in between 50 and 60 per-
cent of the transactions.

According to the study recently conducted by the Federal Reserve
Bank of Boston, African Americans and Latinos are 60 percent
more likely to be rejected when applying for home mortgages than
are similarly situated whites.

Though only recently added as protected classes, claims on the

basis of familial status already make up 20 percent of the discrimi-

nation case load filed with HUD, and those on the basis of disabil-

ity constitute 20 percent more.
When you relate those facts and figures with the fact that, ac-

cording to the United States Bureau of Census, 40 percent of all

Americans change residence in any 5-year period, you are pre-
sented with stark evidence of the fair housing problem which we
face as a Nation, and one which Secretary Cisneros has committed
our Department to address with great vigor.
While the Assistant Secretary for Fair Housing and Equal Op-

portunity has many responsibilities, including the enforcement of

the Americans With Disabilities Act; acting as the Equal Oppor-
tunity officer for all of HUD; and providing guidance on various

legislation, including the enforcement of section 3, HUD's economic

opportunity program directed at low- and very low-income persons;
the primary responsibility as prescribed by statute remains the en-

forcement of Title VIII.

It is expected that in fiscal year 1993, 10,000 title VIII discrimi-

nation complaints will be received by HUD or its substantially

equivalent state and local agencies. Resolving those complaints is

a major undertaking. Seeing to it that they are investigated thor-

oughly and in a timely fashion is of the utmost importance.

Providing technical training on an on-going basis assures that

employees at HUD, at the substantially equivalent State and local

agencies, enforcing our fair housing law, will perform to a standard
of high quality in their complaint investigation.
The conciliation process must be continually monitored to guar-

antee that complainants and respondents are given every oppor-
tunity to settle their differences at minimal cost where appropriate.
The charging process must be accurate, consistent throughout

the regions, and designed to yield cause determinations whenever
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reasonable cause exists to believe that a discriminatory housing
practice has occurred or is about to occur.

The complainants' cases must be aggressively pursued in admin-
istrative hearing proceedings, or in the appropriate State or Fed-
eral court.

Additionally, title VIII requires that where violence is involved or
where the complainant is in need of injunctive relief, in order to

preserve the availability of the housing unit during the pendency
of the proceeding, prompt judicial action must be instituted.

Seeing to it that rights are upheld for every one of the 10,000 in-

dividuals who, in 1993, it is projected, will claim discrimination
under title VIII or substantially equivalent State law, is obviously
a monumental undertaking.
Now it would be an error for me to fail to acknowledge that the

Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity Division of HUD has been the

subject of significant study and a good bit of criticism with regard
to this important title VIII enforcement function.
The Citizen's Committee on Civil Rights, the Washington Law-

yers' Committee on Civil Rights and Urban Affairs, and the
NAACP Legal Defense Fund, have all, in one form or another,
asked probing and legitimate questions about the functioning here-
tofore of our title VIII enforcement program. The have asked
whether or not cases are being thoroughly and quickly inves-

tigated.
Are conciliations being conducted appropriately and cases being

settled for sufficient sums? Is prompt judicial action actually being
pursued in appropriate cases? Are cases being disposed of on the

merits, or are too many cases being closed administratively? Is the

process for determining cause too cumbersome, and is it currently
weighted in favor of no cause findings? Have systemic problems
been addressed through the Secretary initiated complaint process,
as is specifically provided by our title VIII statute?

Clearly, the studies and the statistics that they provided do

present us with some cause for concern. And it will be my first pri-

ority, should I be confirmed, to review, from top to bottom, this title

VIII enforcement function, both individual and systemic, and to

recommend the institution of whatever reforms, as far-ranging as

may be required, that are needed, to guarantee claimants their

right to be free of housing discrimination.

Spatial separation and homogeneous housing patterns rob us of

the richness of diversity, a richness to which so many Senators
have already so eloquently spoken. And for the poorest among us,

they guarantee an increasing sense of isolation from the larger

community.
We must recognize the ravaging effects of separation, not only on

our cities, our suburbs and on rural America, but on our Nation
and our national fabric as a whole.

Eradicating housing discrimination and enabling people to make
free housing choices, as opposed to having those choices dictated by
virtue of a person's skin color, national origin, gender, disability, or

familial status, that is a societal imperative.
I commit to you that should I be confirmed, I will bring to this

task every bit of ingenuity that I possess, a demonstrated willing-
ness to persevere against the odds, and a fervent commitment to
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work hard alongside our Secretary and with the FHEO staff, to

make this Nation's fair housing dream a reality for those who have
been pushed aside and forced to live separate and apart.

My parents came to this country believing that if they worked
hard enough, they would succeed. They sent their children to col-

lege, even though they never even went to high school. My parents
endured discrimination so that their children might be free of it.

The privileges I have enjoyed by virtue of their hard work impose
upon me an obligation, not just to take care of myself and not just
to provide for my loved ones and my child, but to contribute my
skills and my energy to the well being of the entire community.

I have been a public interest lawyer, a teacher of public interest

lawyers, a civil rights advocate, a defender of the children of les-

bian mothers and gay fathers, and an elected official.

Should I be granted the opportunity to become an Assistant Sec-

retary, I will do my best, with a deep sense of responsibility, to

serve the Nation that gave my parents and my family such bound-

less opportunity. It would be a remarkable privilege to do so.

That concludes my opening statement, Mr. Chairman, and I

would welcome your questions.
The Chairman. Thank you. Thank you for such a valuable and

important statement.
Senator Faircloth, why don't we start with you.
Senator Faircloth. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Ms. Achtenberg, in Colorado, the voters passed a constitutional

amendment which says there can be no special rights for homo-

sexuals, no quota programs, no special status. Do you believe that

the voters of Colorado had the right to pass such a law?

Ms. Achtenberg. Well, Senator, assuming it was passed through
the appropriate initiative process, which I have no reason to think

it was not, then the voters have the perfect right to use the initia-

tive process. Now whether or not that particular initiative meets
constitutional muster under the Federal Constitution, I believe is

still yet to be determined. But as to whether or not the voters have
the right to use the initiative process, I believe that they do, sir.

Senator Faircloth. Thank you.
Do you believe that the Federal Government should discourage

communities and States from passing similar statutes against spe-
cial rights for homosexuals?
Ms. Achtenberg. I'm sorry. Could you say that again, sir. I'm

sorry.
Senator Faircloth. Do you believe that the Federal Government

should attempt to discourage communities from passing similar

legislation, that it's the role of the Federal Grovernment to discour-

age similar type law?
Ms. Achtenberg. I believe the Ninth Amendment, Senator

leaves to the States whatever powers are not otherwise appro-

priately assumed by the Federal Government.
If the question is, do States have a right to amend their constitu-

tions by virtue of whatever rules of law they set up for appropriate
amendment, the answer to that is, yes. States have whatever

rights they have under the Ninth Amendment.
Senator Faircloth. Thank you.
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As a member of the United Way and the San Francisco Board
of Supervisors, you supported expelling the Boy Scouts from public
buildings and cutting off the United Way funding. How does it

serve the interest of diversity to say that the Boy Scouts have to

have homosexual scout leaders or they're going to be kicked out of

public buildings that they helped pay for?

Ms. AcHTENBERG. Well, let me just, with all due respect. Sen-

ator, correct the statement, and I'm happy to answer the question.
First of all,

Senator Faircloth. Did you not support expelling the Boy
Scouts from public buildings?
Ms. AcHTENBERG. No, Senator, I did not. And with regard to the

United Way funding issue, let me explain.
I sit on the Board of Directors of the United Way of the Bay

Area, which is a nine county-wide charity. Our charity has a gov-
erning rules of conduct, namely that anyone who receives our

money, in order to provide health and human services to the pub-
lic, has to agree to provide those services on a non-discriminatory
basis.

And we list a whole host of categories, on the basis of which the

organizations that we fund are not allowed to make distinctions.

They include race, national origin, gender, age, status of having
been involved in military service, marital status, sexual orienta-

tion, disability, and the like.

The Boy Scouts, we fund five Boy Scout Councils in Northern
California or have heretofore. We engaged with the Boy Scout
Councils over a year long process to determine whether or not they
were willing to adhere to our governing principles.

After a year of investigation and negotiation, it was determined

by our Board of Directors, by a unanimous vote of our Board of Di-

rectors, I might add, that those Boy Scout Councils did make a dis-

tinction between boys who were eligible for their services. Namely,
that they would not provide services to boys who self-identified as

gay or bisexual. And it was on that basis that the Board of Direc-

tors of the United Way, by unanimous vote, agreed to withdraw

funding for the Boy Scout Councils unless and until they agreed to

serve all boys with the funds that we provided them.
Senator Faircloth. All boys?
Ms. ACHTENBERG. Yes, Senator.

Senator Faircloth. Were they refusing to accept certain boys?
Ms. ACHTENBERG. Yes, they were. Senator.
Senator Faircloth. Such as what kind of boys?
Ms. ACHTENBERG. Boys who self-identified as gay or bisexual.

Senator Faircloth. Let me read you a statement, and tell me if

it's correct.

San Francisco School Board, at urging of Achtenberg and others recently voted
to prohibit the Boy Scouts from using school facilities. This action came despite the

Scout's administration of a program in Bay Area Schools called Learning for Life.

Achtenberg opposed Learning for Life, which is open to girls, atheists, and homo-
sexuals, because the Scouts run the program.

The Chairman. Just before she answers, could we identify the

source of that, just as a matter of course.

Senator Faircloth. The Family Research Council.

[Laughter.]
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Ms. AcHTENBERG. I'm not sure what the question is, Senator.

Senator Faircloth. You're not sure what?
Ms. AcHTENBERG. I'm not sure what the question is.

Senator Faircloth. The question is, did you vote, urge the San
Francisco School Board to prohibit the Boy Scouts from using
school facilities? Did you urge the San Francisco School Board to

prohibit the Boy Scouts from using school facilities?

Ms. AcHTENBERG. I may have.

Senator Faircloth. You may have?
Ms. ACHTENBERG. I'm not, I'm not, I am not currently recalling

the precise incident that you are describing. It does not sound like

something I would not have done, but I don't recall having voted

specifically for that measure. But it's quite possible that I did.

Senator Faircloth. Ms. Achtenberg, if you don't know, who
should I ask?
Ms. Achtenberg. Again, on the basis of the ambiguous charac-

terization that is, that you've just read from, that I am hesitating.
If there had been such a measure before the Board, which I do

not currently recall that there was, but had there been such a

measure, it's quite conceivable that I would have voted for it, Sen-

ator.

The Chairman. I assume it's something that you can check for

the record, though, and provide an answer to the extent that, you
know, the question's clear, I assume it's something that you could

take a look at?

Ms. Achtenberg. It would be very easy to ascertain, Mr. Chair-

man.
[The following information was subsequently submitted for the

record:]

Upon a search of the records of the San Francisco Board of Supervisors, I have
ascertained that no resolution urging that the Boy Scouts be prohibited from using
school facilities was ever presented to the Board of Supervisors. Further, under the

San Francisco City Charter, the Board of Supervisors has no jurisdiction over the

school district, which is governed by an entirely separate entity, known as the San
Francisco Board of Education.
The following resolutions were presented to the San Francisco County Board of

Supervisors for its consideration:
• Resolution urging the Boy Scouts of America to terminate their policy of dis-

crimination on the basis of sexual orientation. Introduced on July 22, 1991, filed

by the Clerk on February 8, 1992.
• Resolutions commending Levi Strauss and the United Way of the Bay Area for

valor under pressure, and for reaffirming their commitment to non-discrimina-
tion by suspending conribuitons to the Boy Scouts of America due to their ex-

press policy of discrimination on the basis of sexual orientation. Introduced on
June 8, 1992, adopted on June 8, 1992, signed by Mayor Jordan on June 10,

1992.
• Resolutions commending the Bank of America and Wells Fargo Bank for valor

under pressure, and for re-aflirming their commitment to non-discrimination by
suspending contributions to the Boy Scouts of America due to their express pol-

icy of discrimination on the basis of sexual orientation. Introduced on June 8,

1992, adopted on June 15, 1992, signed by Mayor Jordan on June 22, 1992.
• Resolution urging the transfer of two city lock box accounts totalling approxi-

mately $6 million of the more than $2.5 billion of business which the City and

County of San Francisco transacts with the Bank of America on an annual
basis. This action was recommended after the Bank of America reinstated dona-
tion eligibility to the Boy Scouts of America, despite the Scouts' express policy
of discrimination on the basis of sexual orientation. Introduced on June 21,

1992, adopted by a 7-3 vote on December 21, 1992, vetoed by Major Jordan on
December 24, 1992, veto override failed by a 7-3 vote, January 4, 1993.
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The City and County of San Francisco has a long-standing policy of non-discrimi-
nation on the bases of race, religion, color, ancestry, age, sex, sexual orientation, dis-

ability or place of birth. Furthermore, the City and County has another long-stand-
ing policy of not conducting business with entities whose policies foster and encour-

age discrimination against any of the residents of San Francisco. It is pursuant to

these two policies that the above-referenced resolutions were initiated.

Senator Faircloth. Do the Boy Scouts have the right to sav that

they don't want homosexual scout masters teaching our children?
If we're going to be a tolerant Nation, isn't there room for the

Boy Scouts to meet in public buildings that their mothers and fa-

thers help build?
The Boy Scouts aren't stopping homosexuals from forming their

own units. Why should the homosexual community be so intolerant
of their use of public facilities?

Ms. AcHTENBERG. Well, I believe the question that was at issue
there was whether or not they would be given access to the class-

room during school time.
A whole host of people have the opportunity to use school build-

ings after school. The issue there was whether or not they were en-
titled to use the school building and to teach in the classes, given
that they are an organization that has avowed principles of dis-

crimination, is what I believe what was at issue there, Senator.

They are otherwise entitled to use school buildings, as is any
church group that might have exclusionary rules of conduct, or
whatever. The issue there was access to school children during the
school day, and whether or not those who have exclusionary mem-
bership principles should be allowed to espouse those from tne plat-

form, as it were.
Senator Faircloth. I have no further questions, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. Thank you, Senator Faircloth.

Before I go to Senator Boxer, had I thought of this earlier, I

would have inserted this in the midst of my own earlier comments.
I'm struck by the fact that there's a story today on page one of

the Washington Post, and I'm just going to go to where it jumps
over to page A8, where it says, Air Force Picks First Woman to Fly
a Fighter in Combat. There's a picture of a woman named Lt.

Jeanne Flynn who graduated at the top of her class at the flight
school training pilots to carry out that kind of activity.
So I think we're finding, in a lot of places, that people today are

having the chance to move forward, based on their qualification,
their merit, their professional ability, and it's nice to read stories

like that.

Senator Boxer.
Senator Boxer. Thank you very much.
Supervisor Achtenberg, welcome.
You know, I was thinlcing, as I was listening to you, that if you

or I had reached majority age in the late 1700's, we wouldn't have
been able to be in this situation, you as a local elected official, me
as a U.S. Senator, and you as a Presidential nominee for this high
and important office.

Then I looked at all my colleagues here, including Senator

Helms, and I thought that maybe some of them wouldn't even have
been able to be in the U.S. Senate, because, when our country was
founded, only white men with property had the right to vote and
serve. It wasn't until the early nineteenth century, when the prop-
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erty requirement was dropped, that my friends here could have

served. And then in 1870, we granted the right to vote and serve

to people of color

Senator Moseley-Braun. Males.

[Laughter.]
Senator Boxer. Men—men, let the record show.

And in 1920, to women.
So when you look at our country, what you recognize, Mr. Chair-

man, is that we have been opening doors and our country is moving
forward, not just because of the right to be individuals, which is

so basic to our society, but because we, as a society, need everyone
involved.

We need to pick the very best people, and that's what this is all

about. I am very pleased to be supporting this nomination because
I think Supervisor Achtenberg brings tremendous skill. And I just
wanted to ask you to tell us the legislative story, if you will, about

your very important fight that made history in San Francisco,
which was to pass a local ordinance which stopped discrimination

against families with children. Because when I think of family val-

ues, I very much think about it, how important it is that our fami-

lies are.

How did you get into this? Tell me about who brought this issue

to your attention, and how did you put together the kind of coali-

tion you did, with Republicans and Democrats and liberals and con-

servatives and everything. So if you could tell us that, because I

think that shows where your priorities are.

Ms. Achtenberg. Senator, there is a crisis in the availability of

affordable housing in our community in San Francisco, with which
I know you are quite familiar. And that crisis in fact exists in most
of our communities, urban, suburban and rural.

Families with children are particularly subject to disparate treat-

ment in our community in San Francisco. Landlords, in particular,
I suppose understandably if they could get the rent that they re-

quire from one occupant of the premises or have the premises occu-

pied by two people, they would prefer to do so. Less wear and tear,

less problems of the presence of children. Children tend to be noisy
and that kind of thing, which any one of you who are parents know
that I'm telling the truth in that regard, and the like.

And there is, I suppose, some natural desire on the part of land-

lords to prefer fewer occupants of the premises. The problem that

that has created, however, is that families with children, families

with many children often cannot find suitable housing at a price
that they can afford.

Under our Federal Fair Housing Law, under title VHI, we now
protect families with children from the distinctions, the discrimina-

tions that they are subjected to in the rental market and in the

sale market but specifically in the rental market.
In San Francisco, we had, up until January 1, protection for fam-

ilies with children that then reposed in our police code, which is

where our antidiscrimination statutes belong.

By virtue of a law passed by the California State Legislature,

however, the ability of local entities to prohibit discrimination was

significantly circumscribed, and therefore the question became
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whether or not we could reinstitute these protections, but in an-
other part of our local code.

We chose to insert into the building code, these occupancy protec-
tions that now guarantee that if the building code prescribes the
number of occupants, let's say, five or six occupants, depending on
the square footage, is the maximum number that can occupy a par-
ticular premises, then the landlord is not entitled to make a dis-

tinction and basically prefer two occupants, as compared to five, in
order to make the aecision of who to rent to, if they're otherwise

financially qualified to occupy the premises. The theory being that
it makes it very disadvantageous for families with children to find
affordable housing.

Originally, the Apartment Owners Association, and the San
Francisco Board of Realtors was hesitant to support this ordinance,
even though they admitted that under the old ordinance, which
provided similar guarantees, their constituents were not signifi-

cantly disadvantaged, their constituents being the property owners
of San Francisco.

After holding many hearings and listening extensively to their

concerns, getting our Human Rights Commission, which enforces
our fair housing ordinance, to write guidelines of clarification, and
after indicating, at great length, the extent to which we intended
to act in good faith in this regard, we were able to get them to ioin

the coalition, along with advocates for children and family rights,
and along with the tenant rights advocates who had essentially

brought the issue to my attention.

And we all left the process, I think, happy that we had been able
to accommodate the needs of all San Franciscans to the best that
we were able, to try to make affordable housing available to every-
one who needs it, and on a nondiscriminatory basis.

Senator Boxer. Thank you very much.
I just want to state, Mr. Chairman, that this kind of skill that

Supervisor Achtenberg brought to bear in the very pretentious
issue that helped our families is something that she's going to

bring with her, should she be confirmed. And it is my firm belief

that she will be.

The Chairman. Thank you.
Senator Bond.
Senator Bond. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I'm not sure I'm going to be able to come back after this vote,

but I have a number of things I want to touch on, Ms. Achtenberg.
Secretary Cisneros was testifying before our HUD appropriations

subcommittee, on which I'm a member, and he was requesting $6.4
million today for special projects under the Fair Housing Initiatives

Program to address systemic discriminatory practices.
Would you tell this committee some of the special projects, and

what you have in mind in that area?
Ms. Achtenberg. That's to fund our FHP program, Senator and

this legislation was first passed by the Congress in 1987, and it

provides the Office of Fair Housing with the ability to ^ve grants
and create projects performed by primarily non-profit fair housing
organizations, of which there are all too few.

This additional $6 million will allow us to encourage the creation
of new private fair housing organizations who have been so instru-
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mental in the effective administration of the title VIII law, as I

know this committee is already aware.
We will be funding the creation of new fair housing organiza-

tions. They're the places where most people go to lodge their com-

plaints of housing discrimination, and where the validity of those

complaints are tested. They send out testers. They do thorough in-

vestigation and often are in the best position to present to HUD
some of the best proven complaints of discrimination that we have.

Senator Bond. Is this funding to subsidize these groups, or is it

funding for people to recruit the establishment of these groups?
How do you use the money?
Ms. ACHTENBERG. It Will be to establish new groups, as is pro-

vided, in fact, you provided for that category of funding in your re-

cent amendments to that legislation. So it's to create new groups
to build capacity and enlarge existing groups to do outreach and

education, which is exceedingly important, as I know you know.
Senator Bond.

Many people are not aware of the fact that discrimination in

rental and sale of real property is unlawful, and in fact, we have
to do a very much better job of getting the word out to the public
at large that there are certain bases upon which they are not enti-

tled to discriminate, and so these fair housing groups, and through
the FHIP program, we perform the important educational function

of letting the public know that there is a Federal law that protects
them against housing and rental discrimination.

Senator Bond. One of the very difficult issues that we dealt with
in this committee is the mixing of elderly and disabled in public

housing, and as we discussed previously, the Assistant Secretary
for Fair Housing refused to take a position on this.

Do you think that
elderly-only housing should be allowed?

Should there be a distinction between physical disability and other

disability? And do you have any other suggestions on that law?
Ms. AcHTENBERG. As you and I discussed. Senator, you have al-

ready, the Congress has already, by virtue of the 1992 amend-
ments, made some decisions about whether or not there can be el-

derly only housing or disabled-only housing. So that question has
been answered in part.

Nonetheless, by virtue of the questions left unanswered, and by
virtue of the fact that most HUD-funded and HUD-assisted hous-

ing will continue to be
The Chairman. Could I just interrupt you, and I hesitate to do

so. I just checked, and we've got about 4V2 minutes left on this

vote, and we've got a long hike to get down there. And I don't want
to cut off the answer, and I'm going to have you continue the an-

swer, in any event, either now or later, but I want to just—I think
in light of the time, maybe what we should do is just suspend right
in the middle of her answer.
When we resume, whether you're here or not, I will see to it that

she completes that answer for the record. And if you can come
back, you can do so as well.

Senator Bond. I would also like to address, for the record, if the
witness would address the question, the concern of those critics

who are concerned that she might use this position to encourage
or cultivate test cases that expand protections of the gay commu-
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nity and whether you would seek to include sexual orientation in

the list of prohibited discriminations.
If you would address those questions, I'd like to get those on the

record.

The Chairman. We'll do so as soon as we resume. If you can take
notes on those, we'll have you respond whether Senator is able to
come back or not.

Ms. ACHTENBERG. All right. Thank you. Senator.
The Chairman. We'll take a recess for about 10 minutes.
[Recess.]
The Chairman. The committee will resume.
I'm told by Senator Bond's staff that he will be coming back

shortly, so I'm going to have you withhold on your responses to his

questions, because I would much prefer that he hear them directly,
and follow up, then, if he wishes to.

I'm going to raise, in the mean time, a couple of other issues with

you, and then I'm going to ask unanimous consent that there be
some notation made in the record, so that we don't create an inter-

ruption for Senator Bond's question and responses.
So if the Reporter will just make a note on that, so we can have

that in an orderly flow, that would be helpful.
With respect to mortgage discrimination, we've been pressing

very hard in this committee to get at the root causes and practices
of mortgage discrimination. And I'm wondering what actions you
would recommend to facilitate the Department's effort to play a
more active role regarding mortgage discrimination?
Ms. AcHTENBERG. The work has to begin first at home. Senator.

And there is a proposal currently before Secretary Cisneros that we
begin by creating a strike force inside our office of investigations
under title VIII, whereby we begin to acquire the kind of expertise
that in fact is required to pursue aggressively the issue of mortgage
discrimination.
You and this committee have been very diligent in bringing this

very critical issue to the attention of the banking regulatory agen-
cies, as well as to the attention of the public. Under title VIII,

mortgage discrimination of course is unlawful, but nonetheless,
HUD has not offered the level of guidance that I believe it will be
in a position to offer once we have put this specialty unit into

place. And should I be confirmed, that will be among the first or-

ders of business.
Let me say that the FHEO division has recently executed a mil-

lion dollar grant to the National Fair Housing Organization, along
with an undisclosed lawyers committee. I don't want to give the
name of the lawyers committee because that might then suggest
where we would be doing some of our work, to do preapplication

testing in the area of mortgage lending, and to perfect that process,
so that we might be more able to determine what kinds of things
end up having a discriminatory impact, in particular on applicants
of color.

As I say, the Boston Fed study and the Decatur case that was
so successfully prosecuted by our Department of Justice, indicate

quite strongly that mortgage discrimination is alive and well, and
needs to be eradicated, and aggressively. There is a significant role

for HUD in that effort.
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Let me also say that we intend to so something else internal, and
that is to cooperate much more significantly with the division of

Housing FHA, the nominee for Assistant Secretary Nick Retsinas,
who you will speak with after you've spoken with me, to more pre-

cisely regulate our own FHA authorized lenders in this area.

They are as much culprits in this as are other lenders, and this

new aggressive process of rooting out mortgage discrimination, we
believe, should equally as appropriately begin at home.

So those are some of the tasks that we intend to take on.

I might also, not to presage the Secretary's visit to the committee
for possible legislative reform, but let me say that we do intend to

ask that HUD be given, by virtue of legislative amendment, perma-
nent membership or representative on the FFIEC. We think that

our role in rooting out mortgage lending discrimination will be

furthered if we have the ability to permanently participate in the

Federal financial institutions oversight entity.
The Chairman. Let me move to another area, and I'm going to

have some questions for the record when we finish, and Senator
Bond returns.

Ms. AcHTENBERG. Here he is.

The Chairman. And we do, as you point out, do have another
witness here today.

Let me now move back to that.

I had asked an intervening question, but I asked the stenog-

rapher if she would make a note in the record, so that mine could

appear not in a fashion that would interrupt your question and her
answer from before.

So I don't know whether you feel a need to restate your question,
or whether you'd like to have the witness go ahead and respond
based on the question you posed before we recessed?

Senator Bond. At first, my apologies to you and Ms. Achtenberg.
I thought I was supposed to be the next amendment up, and we
got all set to go and somebody else brought an amendment up, so

I could come back.
Do you wish me to restate the question?
[Senator Bond's original question to Ms. Achtenberg before the

recess follows:]

Senator BOND. I would also like to address, for the record, if the witness would
address the question, the concern of those critics who are concerned that she might
use this position to encourage or cultivate test cases that expand protections of the

gay community and whether you would seek to include sexual orientation in the list

of prohibited discriminations.

If you would address those questions, I'd like to get those on the record.

Ms. Achtenberg. We were talking about the mixed populations,
as I recall, Senator. Is that correct.

Senator Bond. Well, we can come back to that question, but for

now I wanted to give you the opportunity to respond to those critics

who said that they were concerned that you would use the position,
either to include sexual orientation in the list of prohibited dis-

criminations, or to actively promote demonstrations or challenges
to housing which might discriminate on the basis of sexual orienta-

tion.

Ms. Achtenberg. Let me answer the last question, first, and
then I'd like to get back to the mixed populations issue after that,
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because I think it's an issue of such critical importance, and one
I know of significant concern to this committee.
With regard to the last question, let me say that I believe it is

the job of the Assistant Secretary for Fair Housing and Equal Op-
portunity to exceeding effectively administer the title VIII law.

Title VIII does not currently provide for any more protected
classes than it currently provides for. You saw fit to add additional

protected classes in 1988, and I'd like to commend you for having
done so.

The statistics that I cite, I think quite clearly demonstrate the

persons with disabilities and persons with large families are dis-

criminated against in the housing market. Should you see fit to

amend the statute further, it will be my job to enforce those
amendments.
Should the President choose to seek your concurrence in adding

additional classes for protection, and should you adopt those rec-

ommendations in law, it will be my job to enforce that law. I don't

view my job as advocating inclusion of additional protected classes.

I'm going to have enough work to do, Senator, trying to make the
current protections that are supposed to be guaranteed under title

VIII a reality for all Americans.

Now, on the issue of test cases, I'm not, if you wanted to clarify
that some. Do you mean whether or not we would be using title

VIII, the Secretary-initiated case process for trying to root out sys-
temic discrimination, whether we would be using that more aggres-
sively than it has been used in the past?
The answer to that is, yes. It would be my recommendation to

the Secretary. And should I be confirmed, it would be the policy of

this division of Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity to much more

aggressively use the provision that's contained in title VIII that al-

lows us to bring Secretary-initiated complaints to root out systemic
forms of discrimination. I believe that has been under-used in the

past. And I intend to recommend that it be more assertively used
in appropriate circumstances.
On the issue of mixed populations, let me say that you answered

some questions in the last legislative session, and left some ques-
tions still to be answered.

In your wisdom, you created the Federal Occupancy Standards
Task Force, which Secretary Kemp brought together in the waning
days of the Bush administration, at the end of January. It's a very
broad-based, highly representative group of advocates and of pro-
viders to try to set forward a set of recommendations about what
the standard should be, what kinds of people engaging in what
kinds of conduct should be allowed to live in public housing, and
in federally assisted housing.
They are in the process of undertaking a review of many thou-

sands of pages of Federal documents that already exist, to give

guidance to this process. They will be issuing a drafl report that
will be published in the Federal Register, which I have stated to

you. Senator, in your office, and to other Senators who have in-

quired in a similar regard, that we will be bringing up to the hill,

should I be confirmed, along with the Chair of the Task Force, to

consult with you and your chief housing staff about whether or not
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we are pursuing the directions that the Congress intended us to

pursue.
Once that draft report has been circulated to various members,

then the task force intends to conduct a series of three pubhc hear-

ings in different locales to get input from housing providers, advo-

cates, persons with disabilities, seniors, managers, and others, to

determine whether or not the recommendations that the task force

is about to make have any validity, any basis in fact, what the cri-

tique is, and the like.

From there, they will be turning that into their final report,
which you designed to be given to, to be issued not only to the Con-

gress, but to the Secretary of HUD, and from which we would base,

presumably, a series of regulations that would govern occupancy
standards in HUD supported housing.
Let me say that this is a very broad-based group, and it is my

fervent hope that, by virtue of this well-conceived and well-exe-

cuted report, we will be giving some guidance about how we should

be regulating in this area.

Management and strong fore thoughtful management is key to

the well being of the persons who live in public and assisted hous-

ing, and presumably we will be in a position to give them signifi-

cant guidance in the future, by virtue of the report issued by this

occupancy task force, that we have been unable to give them up
until now. So that's how I intend to proceed on that issue.

Senator Bond. I would suggest that you might want to have one
of the hearings in St. Louis. Ten months ago, an elderly apartment
with a mixed population, had 124 different fires set in it. This real-

ly brought the issue to the forefront for everybody in the commu-
nity.

Let me ask you my last question. What do you think the correct

role for HUD should be in coordinating and working with the bank

regulatory agencies on the fair lending issues that face us?

Because I see this as a very important problem, but for the

record, I wanted your views on what you think you can do, and
how you would work with the other agencies.
Ms. AcHTENBERG. I consider HUD to be one among equals, Sen-

ator. By that I mean, because we do not have a direct regulatory
function over the banks, and I don't think that they are likely to

accede to us having such a role any time soon. Nonetheless, by vir-

tue of our authority under title VOI, discriminatory lending prac-
tices are unlawful, and we have, we who administer that law have
an obligation to give guidance and to promulgate regulations pur-
suant to that admonition.
So let me say that we don't want to do that in isolation, we don't

want to do that in ways that are not knowledgeable of or respectful
of the way bankers actually do their business.

The way we regulate and the kind of guidance that we give actu-

ally has to have some basis in fact, and relevance to the industry,
and it is in that spirit that we intend to cooperate as fully as pos-
sible with those entities that are directly responsible for regulating
the banks, to formulate policies and practices that will root out the
level of discrimination that I believe we would all agree currently
exists in the industry.
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It's going to be a process of trial and error, one that I hope to

be a collaborative process with HUD as one of the collaborators, as
it were.

Senator Bond. Thank you, Ms. Achtenberg.
Ms. Achtenberg. Thank you. Senator.
The Chairman. Thank you. Senator Bond.
I want to raise one further question with you, and I want to give

you some for the record to answer later. But I want to raise one
with you on insurance redlining.
News reports, after last year's Los Angeles riots, brought more

public attention to the problem of insurance availability and its af-

fordability in the inner city. And these reports suggested that mi-

nority and low income neighborhoods may well be facing redlining
by insurance companies comparable to the redlining by lenders,
which is something else we've been talking about today.
There's a recent study by ACORN which, as you know, is a na-

tional network of community organizations, which would appear to
confirm the problem. And in response to these reports, I've asked
the General Accounting Office to study the problem to see if legisla-
tive action is necessary. However, it's my understanding that red-

lining by insurance companies is currently prohibited by the Fair

Housing Act.

So could you tell the committee what HUD is currently doing or
has in mind doing to combat insurance redlining, and what we
might expect, if you're confirmed?
Ms. Achtenberg. Senator, it has been the position of HUD that

insurance redlining is prohibited under title VIII, and we have reg-
ulated, not particularly extensively, but we have regulated to that
effect.

That is a position that the Justice Department concurs in, and
in fact, there is one decision out of the Seventh Circuit citing our
HUD regulations, has concluded that insurance redlining is in fact

prohibited under title VIII.

Should I be confirmed, it is my intention to present the Secretary
with a proposal to create a specialty unit, not unlike the specialty
unit that I referred to with regard to mortgage lending discrimina-
tion within our title VIII enforcement section, to concentrate on in-

surance redlining.
Let me say that we have been helped immeasurably by the

HMDA data reporting rule that the Congress enacted, and I would

suggest to you that while it would not be impossible to root out in-

surance realining, and in fact, we are quite aware of many metro-

politan areas where insurance redlining takes place, it will be easi-

er if you can impose upon the insurance industry some obligation
to report where they are and where they are not granting insur-

ance, so that we might more graphically see where, if any, the

problems are occurring.
So in terms of things that this committee might consider and I

know that you have been considering doing, is to impose upon that

industry some kind of reporting regulation, and the very least.

Those are the kinds of things that we are doing, and we will be

pursuing the issue, whether or not the Congress is in the position
to impose upon the industry at least some obligation to report
where they are and are not granting household insurance.
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The Chairman. I'm going to give you other questions for the

record.
I know, as you make reference to yourself, we have one more

nomination to hear today, and I want to do that, in the interests

of time, and trying to expedite that appointment, as well.

Senator Boxer, do you have anything else, or can we move
ahead?
Senator Boxer. No, I do not. I am extremely proud of this nomi-

nee for the work she has done for her community, and I am abso-

lutely delighted that she's going to continue to serve her country.
She will do it very well.

The Chairman. Thank you.
Thank you very much for your presentation today, and for your

responses to questions, and I know you'll respond to the questions
for the record too, that you've been given.
Thank you very much. And we want to move ahead as rapidly

as we can with your nomination.
Ms. ACHTENBERG. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. Let me now invite our last nominee, Mr. Nicolas

Retsinas, to come forward.
There are a lot of people that are trying to exit the room. Let me

ask you to try to do that as quickly as you can, because we're under

f'eat
time pressure, and I want to go to our next nominee. So if

can invite those that are leaving to do so as readily as they can,
and those that are staying to find seats, we'll proceed.
The committee will now turn to the nomination of Nicolas

Retsinas for Assistant Secretary of Housing as Federal Housing
Commissioner at the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban De-

velopment.
The Assistant Secretary's position is one of the most important

within the Department. This Assistant Secretary is responsible for

the administration of the Federal Housing Administration, known
as FHA, which provides Federal mortgage and loan insurance to fa-

cilitate home ownership and construction and improvement of

housing.
At the end of fiscal year 1991, the FHA insurance in force to-

talled $378 billion, a significant number by any yardstick.
There are approximately 40 mortgage insurance and loan pro-

grams under this Assistant Secretary s jurisdiction.
The nominee has a distinguished background in public service in

the housing and community development arena. He's distinguished
himself in a number of appointments. He's served as Executive Di-

rector of the Rhode Island Housing and Mortgage Finance Corpora-
tion, in addition to serving as Special Assistant to the Grovernor of
Rhode Island.

His record of public service dates back many years. He's contin-

ually displayed his commitment to public service, having served as
Director of Policy and Secretary of the Cabinet for the Governor of
Rhode Island.

In addition, he worked as Director of Development for the Com-
munity Development Training Institute. He's also served as an Ad-
ministrative Assistant to the Mayor of Pawtucket, Rhode Island, in

charge of coordinating municipal departments and handling a

budget of $50 million.
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His various professional experiences in the area of housing and
community development give him, I think, a very valuable working
insight into the Department of Housing and Urban Development
and the entire landscape of housing finance.
The FHA program is one of the primary Federal tools to help fi-

nance housing which serves the needs of low and moderate income
families.

I think the experience that you bring, the breadth, the depth of
that experience and demonstrated commitment to public service
and housing and community development equip you extremely well
to take on these duties. And I commend the President for his selec-

tion, and I strongly support your nomination.
I want to say, as well, that in addition to Senator Chafee, who

came earlier and made strong supporting statements in your be-

half, Senator Clayborn Pell also came to the committee and spoke
to me, not at a time when I could interrupt the proceedings, but
he's given me a very strong letter in behalf of your nomination. I'd

ask now to make that letter a part of the record.

So, in any event, you come with bipartisan support from your
home State.

Senator Bond.
Senator Bond. Mr. Chairman, I'm sorry you lost some of your

crowd, because this is an outstanding nominee, and I had hoped
that a lot more people would be able to hear about him, and his

background.
Coming out of the State government background always gives a

person a leg up or so, but in this case, the people who work in

housing finance from my State and elsewhere, tell me that he is

one of the most outstanding people in the field. And we expect that
with his ability and dedication, that he'll have it all cleaned up in

the next 8 to 10 months with no problem,
[Laughter,]
But I'm delighted he's willing to take on the job, and I am an

enthusiastic supporter.
The Chairman. Very good, thank you. That's an important en-

dorsement.
I might say, I think the lateness of the hour, it's now 1:20, let

the record show, we've had intervening votes, accounts for why
members of the committee are scattered far and wide right now.

Let me ask you to stand and raise your right hand,
[WITNESS SWORN]
Very good.
Let me invite you now to introduce anyone that may be accom-

panying you, and to make your opening statements, and we'll move
ahead.

CONFIRMATION TESTIMONY OF NICOLAS P. RETSINAS

]VIr. Retsinas. Thank you, Mt. Chairman.
I do want to acknowledge a couple of people here. Certainly first

and foremost, my wife and my son, who've taken the time to come
here today, and I'm very appreciative.
The Chairman. We're delighted to have them both, and glad

they're here with you.
Mr, Retsinas. Thank you.
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And I also want to make special mention of Mr. Mel Feldman,
who is Chairman of the Board of Commissioners of Rhode Island

House and Mortgage Finance Corporation, who has also taken the

time to come here today.
The Chairman. He's welcome as well.

Mr. Retsinas. Chairman Riegle, Senator Bond, I'd like to make
a brief personal statement, if I could.

Thank you both for those kind words.
I am honored, excited, and humbled that President Clinton has

nominated me as Assistant Secretary for Housing for Federal

Housing Commissioner.

Housing policies have shaped my life, and I look forward to work-

ing with the Secretary to ensure that HUD policies will enhance
the lives of all Americans today and tomorrow.

I grew up in a classic New England tenement in Providence,
Rhode Island, until Federal bulldozers leveled it for a housing
project. My family, my grandparents, my aunts, my uncles, my sis-

ter, we moved three blocks away to another tenement, until that

too was bulldozed for urban renewal. But renewal never happened
in that case, and today, 35 years later, that lot stands vacant, a

sad reminder of a promise not kept, and one that I will remember.

My family, though, was beginning the rise that happens only in

America. After dropping out at sixth grade to help support his fam-

ily, my father worked a succession of restaurant jobs until, after

coming home from World War II, he opened a 24-hour diner.

We all worked in the diner, that same family, my mother, my sis-

ter, my aunts, my uncles. Until I graduated from college, I had
never worked without an apron. At the same time, my parents
saved and bought a two-family home that gave them not just the

income to pay for the house, but a stake in the community.
My parents were first generation Greek Americans, bound by

strong loyalties, to family and to this wonderful country, where 18-

hour workdays could give their children unlimited opportunities.
Their faith was rewarded. My sister and I went to college, and my
own children stand poised to contribute to this country. My daugh-
ter, Jennifer, is a first year medical student. My son, Greg, a col-

lege junior, is an aspiring journalist. And my 13-year-old Amy has

made our hearts sparkle.
I come here today, proud of them, and proud of this country.
I also bring to you some core beliefs, honed by two decades of

public service.

First, I do believe that Government can be both humane and effi-

cient; in short, that it can truly help people, yet it must do so re-

sponsibly and prudently.
As a local government official, I've seen the tangible impact on

people's lives when compassionate, competent officials spend public
monies. At the same time, I acknowledge the need for vigilant safe-

guards on the spending of public money; that public service is in-

deed a public trust.

I was the head of a State housing finance agency, as Senator

Bond indicated, where my predecessor went to jail for embezzle-

ment. And the staff at Rhode Island Housing has worked diligently,

not just to put into place concrete programs for home ownership



50

and affordable rental housing, but also to restore a cynical public's
faith in Government.

I worked in Rhode Island State Government during our banking
crisis, when the collapse of a private deposit insurance fund led to

the closing of 45 credit unions and banks. Depositors lost access to
their savings, and also lost their trust in Government regulators.
In both instances, hard work by conscientious public officials re-

stored solvency.
Rhode Island Housing eventually received a top tier designation

from Standard & Poor's, and won national awards for innovative

Erograms.
The State's credit union crisis passed, and today, all

anKS and credit unions are federally insured.
I concede, though, that it's easier to restore solvency than to re-

store a
cynical public's trust.

Second, I believe strongly that the 1949 goal of a decent home
and a suitable living environment can be achieved for today's
Americans, as it was for my parents.

Capital markets, though, have changed more radically than
international boundaries, and the fiscal arena for residential mort-

gages is far more complex than it was 35 years ago when my father

bought his house. A streamlined HUD must work in that new ter-

rain. President Clinton and Secretary Cisneros understand both
the new terrain and the need for a reinvented HUD. I am enthu-
siastic at the chance to be part of this administration.

Third, I believe that goal is not just reachable, but fundamental,
as it was for my parents. That two-family home planted them firm-

ly in the country they loved. And over the years, many of their ten-

ants made similar moves, from renter to owner.
The new HUD Secretary, the HUD career staff, the people in the

cities and towns who work with HUD, community-based organiza-
tions, the Congress, we all recognize the management problems of

this immense bureaucracy.
Indeed, to return to my heritage, I liken reforming HUD to clean-

ing the Augean stables. The task is Herculean, but I'm not Hercu-
les. I believe, however, that together we can mount a Herculean ef-

fort, restructuring, strengthening and streamlining HUD.
But cleaning up HUD and putting efficient management systems

in place are not enough. We must ensure that HUD and FHA make
homeownership a reality for working families throughout this coun-

try. We must ensure that HUD and FHA are part of the solution,
as we attempt to revitalize our Nation's communities.

I would be grateful for the opportunity to be part of that team.
I pledge to you my dedication to making HUD synonymous with

good management and responsive Government.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. Thank you for a very fine statement.
I must say that I know your son, if you hadn't told me, I might

have guessed it, he's aspiring to be a writer, because he smiled

broadly when you made that reference to the Augean stables.

[Laughter.]
The Chairman. Let me ask you two or three things here.

With respect to the FHA single family loan program, certainly
that underwent significant upheaval during the 1980's. We had de-

faults on insured mortgages and losses that were unprecedented.
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Our accounting and financial management systems declined. Quali-
fied staff became discouraged and left for other opportunities. Now,
legislative reform efforts have been aimed at solving some of these

pressing problems. What, in your mind, remains to be done?

Mr. Retsenas. Well, the first thing we need to do is make sure

that we stay on target. There have been some reforms, but those

reforms will go for naught if we do not monitor them closely.

I think it's important to put into place systems and methods to

ensure that we have a good handle on exactly what the situation

is, so we don't fall prey to the circumstance that came upon us at

the end of the 1980's, that's first and foremost.

Second, the fund itself has to be reinvigorated. I think we are

making progress toward the capital ratios that Congress imposed
on the fund, and we need to watch over that and make sure that

we stay on course.

But, at the same time, we have to revisit what the role of FHA
is. As I indicated in my statement, capital markets have changed
dramatically. It was a much simpler world a long time ago when
FHA worked very very well.

But now you have phenomenon of secondary markets, and all

kinds of capital tools. We have to find a way for FHA to be a bridge
for that capital to come back into home mortgages.
The Chairman. Let me ask you, with respect to FHA and multi-

family production, during the 1980's, FHA accounted for about one-

third of all originations, but by 1991, only 3.5 percent, a pretty dra-

matic change, to say the least.

WTiat initiatives do you think need to be undertaken and would

you undertake to restore FHA's role in the multifamily sector?

Mr. Retsinas. I can think of several.

One part of it is a can-do attitude. Multifamily production really
is much lower than it needs to be. But I think we need to face the

harsh reality that we are they're unlikely to see large new direct

subsidy programs, and we have to make do with the scarce re-

sources we have.
To do that, I think we have to carry out the initiatives that this

Congress I think appropriately mandated last year, in the area of

risk sharing.

Having come from a State that I am very proud of, I think we
need to find ways to work closely with the States and cities around
this country, who've tried to do the job of coming back and building
affordable rental housing, but they've lacked FHA as part of that

solution. I think FHA and the credit enhancement it provides can

be part of that solution.

So I look forward to an expeditious implementation of the risk

sharing program, and the first step with State and local housing
finance agencies. But I look further to a way to integrate this FHA
credit enhancement with some of the other Government-sponsored
enterprises, like Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac and the Federal

Housing Finance Board. I think there's much potential. We just
have to find a way to reach out to those institutions.

The Chairman. In terms of the FHA limits, there are some ob-

servers who've argued that higher loan limits to enable home buy-
ers to get into the FHA system, needs to be changed.
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The current limit, as you know, is $151,725. Critics of this pro-

posal that it ought to be changed, and perhaps raised, argue that

higher loan limits would steer FHA business away from low- and
moderate-income homeowners and reduce pressures on the GSEs to

expand their affordable housing lending programs. What's your
own view on raising FHA loan limits?

Mr, Retsinas. There are certainly solid arguments on both sides

of that question.
I think any suggestion of raising the loan limits has to be in the

context of what is the mission of FHA. And one of the things that
we're lacking is a clear sense of what that mission is.

It seems to me the mission has two components. One, it has to

do with the early objective of FHA, to make sure that capital goes
into housing. It's an important element in the overall housing mar-
ket. But beyond that, FHA has a special responsibility, which is to

reach out and make homeownership a reality for families who are
not otherwise able to afford it.

I think there are certain parts of the country where the loan lim-

its just don't work and put FHA out of business. I think we have
to explore raising the limits, but perhaps also ways in which we
could carry out the initiative of risk-sharing, which you introduced
last year in the multifamily level. There may be some areas we
could do that also in the single family arena.

And there are some proposals that we're currently thinking
about that we may be bringing to your attention to try to address
this issue.

The Chairman. Very good.
Senator Bond.
Senator Bond. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I was going to inquire about that loan limit question, myself, but

you've covered that.

The solvency of the FHA insurance fund is still a real concern
to all of us. There is great agitation out in the heartland, however,
over the 57 percent rule which affects what individuals have to pay
at closing. What do you think about that 57 percent rule? Would
you recommend any modifications?

Mr. Hetsinas. I think we have to look very closely at the dual
mission I suggested before, which is helping FHA stimulate home-
ownership generally, but that second mission of making sure it's fo-

cused on families who otherwise would not be able to afford hous-

ing.
I think one of the things we need to look at is how do we balance

what is a major hurdle to homeownership, which is downpayment,
including closing costs. How do we balance the need to have the

families make that equity contribution, but at the same time make
sure it's not a barrier to homeownership.

I think we need to look at the premium structure, to make sure

that that's competitive.
In terms of limitation on closing costs, I think we need to look

at closing costs in the broader picture of downpayment, from the

point of view of a family buying a home.
When I bought my first home, downpayment and closing costs

were somewhat fungible. I know it was money out of my pocket,
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and the issue was, did I have enough in order to make that home
possible.

I think those are the issues we need to balance in the days
ahead.
Senator Bond. As you and I discussed yesterday, section 203 of

the 1978 Housing and Community Development Amendments re-

quired HUD to maintain the low-income character of units of HUD-
owned multifamily projects in its property disposition inventory,
and this rule applies even when a unit is not receiving section 8

assistance, but is occupied by low-income family. In addition these

applicable units are required to be maintained as low-income for 15

years.
But I beheve we all know that HUD has a budget authority of

only $93 million for this year for 15-year section 8 assistance, obvi-

ously not nearly enough to cover all units subject to the require-
ments of section 203.

First, is it correct that HUD currently has, in its multifamily
housing disposition inventory, some roughly 288 multifamily

projects with over 42,000 units that it cannot sell because of the

requirements of section 203 of the 1978 amendments?
Mr. Retsinas. That could be mildly understated, but certainly in

that range. Senator.
Senator Bond. What's the cost to the Department for holding

and maintaining the properties? Do you have an idea, yet?
Mr. Retsinas. Yes, I do.

The cost to the Department is twofold. One is the cost of day to

day maintenance, and that can be substantial. That can run into,

that could be on the order of $3,000 to $4,000 per unit over a pe-
riod of a year.
At the same time, the other true cost is the devaluation of the

property. Often these properties fall into disrepair.
I think the question that we have to address, and we have to ad-

dress it early on, because if we do not do so, we lose credibility, is

how do we deal with that inventory.
If we can't take care of our own inventory, how can we expect

to creatively find ways to assist new projects coming on line run-

ning the risk of perhaps someday in the future coming into our in-

ventory?
I think we do that in two ways.
One, we do it prudently, that is to say, more money is a simple

answer, but more money isn't going to be there at the scale that

you're talking about.

I think we have to look very carefully at the individual situa-

tions. We have to remember, however, that it is the Department of

Housing and Urban Development, it's not the department of dis-

position. And we have to find ways that we preserve as much af-

fordable housing as possible.
But at the same time, we have to look carefully at different mar-

kets. There are some markets, for example, where if there were a

f

(articular development that never had subsidies, had never had
ow income tenants, we must rethink whether we need to add sub-

sidies.

We also need to look at the way in which we administer sub-

sidies. Right now, with existing provisions, we are required to alio-
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cate 15-year subsidy contracts. As long as we're required to do that,
we will never have enough money in terms of dealing with this sit-

uation. And one of the initiatives, Senators, I would like to bring
to your attention that the Secretary is considering now, is a plan
that I think can more prudently and expeditiously move this inven-

tory. Because, as you so correctly point out, Senator, the situation

is only getting worse. And not to act is absolutely the worst thing
to do.

Senator Bond. Well, we'll await the legislative recommendations,
because it does seem to me that somehow we're going to have to

change the law unless we hit the lottery or something.
Mr. Retsestas. Good luck.

Senator Bond. I understand there are approximately 287

projects in the pipeline for possible foreclosure by HUD, and HUD
has not foreclosed because of the requirements of section 203.
What's happening on those projects?
Mr. Retsenas. You're absolutely right. And the difficulty of the

law, you point out, is two fold. Because HUD is unable to carry out
the legislative requirements, and that the resources have not
tracked along with it, some members of the development commu-
nity, a small minority, are not taking the possibility of foreclosure

very seriously. And because we're not able to move forward expedi-

tiously, we're sending mixed signals, and the mixed signals lead to

the continued decay we talked about before.

The Chairman. Let me just say that, before Senator Bond leaves,
that Senator Bond has been extraordinarily valuable to the

country
in terms of his work on housing issues. It's really been exceptional.
And this committee really works on a bipartisan basis.

I've served in both parties, and that maybe makes it a little easi-

er for me to think about what it's like to be in the majority or the

minority, and sit on this side or sit on this side. And I want to in-

fuse that spirit of bipartisan cooperation into the work of the De-

partment of Housing and Urban Development, and for that matter,
all the items under the jurisdiction of this committee. But we've
had that spirit here.

Senator Sarbanes has given very valuable leadership, and before

that. Senator Cranston on housing issues.

Senator Bond on his side, and others. Senator D'Amato's been

very involved, as well.

But I want to make sure that if there's one place that we don't

have either an excess of partisanship or gridlock that comes off

partisanship, that it's here. And so I want to say to you, and I will

say to the others that come through, as I have in other instances,
I want to make sure that we're developing and maintaining a very
good bipartisan, sort of nonpartisan cooperative relationship across

the committee.
And in very specific context, Senator Bond will be a person that

will have a lot of very important ideas and questions, as we go
down the track, and I want to make sure that we're working to-

gether on that kind of a basis.

Mr. Retsinas. I'll look forward to that.

Senator Bond. Mr. Chairman, I appreciate your kind comments,
and we've already had an excellent visit. And I appreciate your
leadership, and most of all, I've got questions. I'm looking around
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for somebody else who's got the answers. I've already got the ques-

tions.

The Chairman. Well, we hope we have an answer man sitting at

the table here, at least a good start in that direction.

Thank you very much. We'll have other questions for the record.

The committee stands in recess.

[Whereupon, at 1:40 p.m., Thursday, April 29, 1993, the commit-

tee was adjourned, subject to the call of the chair.l

[Prepared statements and additional material supplied for the

record follow:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR ALFONSE M. D'AMATO

Nomination of Kenneth D. Brody

FOR President and Chairman of the

Export-Import Bank of the United States

April 29, 1993

Mr. Chairman, the Export-Import Bank was created during the Great Depression
to bolster U.S. economic recovery by increasing foreign trade. In the 58 years be-
tween 1934 and 1992, the Eximbank supported more than $260 bilUon in U.S. ex-

ports, creating and sustaining milUons oiAmerican jobs.
Eximbank's first loan in 1935 financed the Cuban Government's purchase of silver

from U.S. mines and its conversion into pesos by the Philadelphia mint. Eximbank
financed construction of the Burma Road in the late 1930s and helped U.S. compa-
nies participate in the post-World War II reconstruction of Europe and Asia.
Over the years, Eximbank has enabled U.S. companies to market new products

and technologies that commercial lenders could not finance on their own. Eximbank
has helped new U.S. exporters enter foreign markets and has helped established ex-

porters sustain their overseas markets, despite international financial uncertainties
and intense foreign government-supported competition. Moreover, the Eximbank is

very important to my state. New York, which is one of the top three merchandise
exporters in the country with about $31 billion in exports in 1991.

Today, over 50 percent of U.S. exports are accounted for by only 100 companies,
and 85 percent of U.S. exports come from only 15 percent of U.S. companies. Both
statistics make the point that the full export potential of our small- and medium-
sized businesses remains to be realized.

The Eximbank can play an increasingly important role in alleviating the current
credit crunch affecting small business. And, based on my discussions with Mr.
Brody, I believe he will make small business a

priority.
For some time, small busi-

nesses have been able to get loan guarantees from the Eximbank, but they have
been unable to find a bank to lend the money. This is especially true when the loans
are less than $5 million, making it particularly difiicult for the smaller exporter to

obtain financing. Last year, Congress niandated that the Eximbank make 10 per-
cent of its direct loans available to small businesses to help address this problem.
This mandate will enhance the ability of small businesses to export American goods
and services and will translate into more jobs here at home.
A more innovative approach to export financing is being pioneered by primarily

New York-based service firms. Several investment banks and law firms have cre-

ated "The Export Fund" and pledged $150 million in private capital to assist compa-
nies wanting to export.

Last November, former Eximbank Chairman John Macomber approved "The Ex-

port Fund" as a source of capital for approved exporters. Negotiations with the
Eximbank are very close to completion, and I urge Mr. Brody to ensure that Exim's

legal department is working expeditiously to resolve the final technical details nec-

essary to make this innovative initiative a reality.
Mr. Chairman, increasing the financing of American exports through creation of

private sources of capital and ensuring that the Eximbank meets its Congressional
mandate of making 10 percent of its direct loans available to small businesses are

steps in the right direction. But we cannot stop there. More new initiatives are
needed. I know of Mr. Brod/s commitment to small business, and I hope that, work-

ing together with this Committee, we can help America's struggling small busi-

nesses survive and prosper.
Mr. Chairman, I look forward to Mr. Brod/s statement.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR ALFONSE M. D'AMATO

No.MiNATioN Hearing for

Roberta Achtenberg and Nicolas Retsinas

Good morning Ms. Achtenberg and Mr. Retsinas. I would like to welcome you to

the Committee and congratulate you both on your nominations. I look forward to

hearing your testimony about the role that you would play Ms. Achtenberg, as As-
sistant Secretary of Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity, and you Mr. Restinas, as
Federal Housing Commissioner.
Ms. Achtenberg, as Assistant Secretary, it would be your responsibility to manage

the HUD Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity headquarters, regional, and field of-
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fices throughout the country to ensure compliance with and enforcement of anti-dis-

crimination laws covering housing.
In my view, the Assistant Secretaiy of Fair Housing and Ecrual Opportunity is

one of the most critical positions at HUD. If nominated you will be responsible for

the overall administration of the Fair Housing Act, including the development of

policy, procedures, standards and the budget for Fair Housing as well as the day-

to-day implementation of the Act.

One major part of this compliance effort is working with other HUD programs to

ensure that those programs that are conducted or assisted by HUD are meeting the

requirements of anti-discrimination laws. The Assistant Secretary of Fair Housing
and Equal Opportunity must work closely with HUD's General Counsel, Regional
Counsels, and Administrative Law Judges.
The number of Fair Housing complaints continues to increase every year. Con-

E-ess
has increased the budget for the Headquarters and regional offices of Fair

ousing and Equal Opportunity by more than $12 million since the passage of the

Fair Housing Act in 1989. As awareness and education about discrimination con-

tinue to expand, more and more cases will be brought to our attention. I believe that

every American deserves fair and equal opportunities to housing without the fear

of discrimination.

The Department of Justice, HUD and the states must coordinate activities in com-

filaint
processing by working together and cooperating in investigations and trials,

t is vital that HUD work with state and local agencies who have local responsibil-
ities for Fair Housing enforcement as well as fair housing organizations to further

an effective education and outreach program to ensure that all p)eople are aware of

their rights and responsibilities.
Mr. Retsinas, you have an equally as important job as Assistant Secretary of

Housing. You have a big job in front of you to carry out HUD's mission of increased

housing opportunity, home ownership, and economic growth.
I would like to stress the importance of maintaining the actuarial soundness of

the FHA Insurance Fund while balancing the need for providing opportunities to

first time homebuyers. Careful consideration went into Congressional efforts back
in 1990 that were aimed at preserving the FHA program by protecting the safety
and soundness of the Insurance Fund. In 1992 Congress rolled back a HUD regula-
tion limiting financing of closing costs, which had been intended to increase bor-

rower equity. According to the most recent Price Waterhouse report the recent liber-

alization of closing cost financing is projected to have a small negative effect on the

Fund value. We cannot and must not further reverse this commitment. Without the

FHA program millions of Americans would be denied access to affordable home-

ownership. We must keep it healthy.
The position for which you have been nominated encompasses a broad range of

assisted housing, home ownership, and regulatory programs that benefit low- and
moderate-income families and elderly and handicapped individuals. The goal of pro-

viding decent, safe and affordable housing for all American families is the core of

HUD s mission. Responsible management of FHA and all programs as well as mak-

ing the best use of available financial and human resources is in the Office of Hous-

ing is essential.

1 believe that by working together HUD and the Congress can best further the

rights of our citizens—how they live, where they live, and how they work towards
self sufficiency.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE JACK REED
Second District, Rhode Island

In Support of Confirmation of Nicolas P. Retsinas

Assistant Secretary for Housing (designee)

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I am greatly honored to let you
know of my strong support for the confirmation of Mr. Nicolas P. Retsinas of Rhode
Island as the new Assistant Secretary for Housing.
Over the years, like many other Rhode Island officials, I have often turned to Nick

for his keen insight and problem solving abilities.

In particular, Nick's key role in resolving Rhode Island's recent credit union crisis

serves as a sterling example of Nick's qualifications for this post. It is also telling
because while Nick served as our governor's Director of Policy, he was simulta-

neously the head of Rhode Island's lead housing agency and a member of numerous
charitable boards and state commissions. Indeed, as a State Senator, I had the great

pleasure to serve with Nick on a commission tasked with developing an affordable
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housing strategy for Rhode Island. I can tell you that no one on this commission
had his breadth of knowledge on housing issues.

Moreover, Nick's revamping and expansion of the Rhode Island's once-troubled

housing and home financing programs makes him especially well-qualified to assist

Secretary Cisneros reenergize the Department of Housing and Urban Development.
I can think of no individual who possesses the experience, the knowledge, or the

drive to succeed that Nick Retsinas does. Simply put, he is one of my State's finest
and most respected public servants, and I am sure that after his tenure as Assistant

Secretary for Housing you will agree. I strongly urge the committee to confirm Mr.
Retsinas. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

STATEMENT OF SENATOR CAROL MOSELEY-BRAUN
Mr. Chairman, today the committee considers three important nominations: Ken-

neth Brody as the President and Chairman of the Export-Import Bank, Roberta

Achtenberg as Assistant Secretary for Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity, and
Nicolas Retsinas as Assistant Secretary for Housing. All three nominees come highly
recommended and I look forward to hearing from them.

I am pleased that Roberta Achtenberg was chosen to lead HUD's Ofiice of Fair

Housing and Equal Opportunity—in its eflbrts to review housing discrimination

complamts and enforce the Nation's fair housing laws. She has a very impressive
track record, both as an attorney and a public servant, in the areas of discrimina-
tion in housing, access for persons with disabilities and civil rights. I especially ap-
plaud her efforts for those who can be easily forgotten in our society

—those without
a voice.

I would also like to lend my support for Mr. Nicolas Retsinas for the position of
Commissioner of Housing. I have had the opportunity to meet with him and was
very impressed with his broad background and understanding of housing issues. His

experience in housing and urban development is impressive and I am sure he will

be a great asset To the agenda set by Secretary Cisneros.
The position Mr. Brody is being considered for is an important one. As President

and Chairman of the Export-Import Bank he will oversee an important agency that
aids in financing exports of U.S. goods and services.

His nomination comes at a critical time. In the United States, exports have ac-

counted for over 40 percent of the total economic growth (GNP) since 1986. By the

year 2000, economists predict that international trade will account for almost one-
third of the U.S. GNP. About 50 percent of U.S. manufactured exports are capital
goods that often require export financing. Obviously, our ability to export is crucial

to our continued economic growth, and a competitive export financing agency is ab-

solutely necessary for this continued growth.
The Export-Import Bank has accomplished a lot, despite the fact that it is inad-

equately funded when compared with the export credit agencies of our trading part-
ners. I know many of the companies in Illinois such as Caterpillar, FMC, and Mo-
torola use Eximbank. Eximbank financing has been decisive in winning overseas

projects. For example, Eximbank approval of $86.2 million in a direct loan to Rus-
sia's leading natural gas concern for the purchase of 295 Caterpillar tractors opened
up new markets for tnat Illinois company. Without Eximbank support, this project
would have been 100 percent Japanese.
We are faced with many challenges on the international trade front. Our trading

partners realize the health of their domestic economy depends on their ability to ex-

port. Our trading partners are working closely with their governments to ensure
that they are first in foreign markets, first in providing attractive financing, first

in establishing ties with governments and consumers in those markets, and first in

securing deals. Our trading partners and their governments know what they need
to do to secure markets and a better future for their citizens.

The question is: Do we know what we need to do in order to secure a better future
for our citizens. The U.S. must be committed to meet the international competition
and to assist our companies when necessary in exporting to international markets.
We need to make it easier for U.S. companies, particularly small- and medium-sized

companies, to use our existing export promotion and financing programs.
In the area of Tied Aid, we need to make sure that our trading partners know

that we are committed to ending Tied Aid, but that we are willing to fight for mar-
kets using Tied Aid if necessary. The new Organization for Economic Cooperation
and Development (OECD) Agreement restricting Tied Aid has been in effect for

about a year. Preliminary reports indicate that Tied Aid is still being heavily used

despite the OECD Agreement. I hope the new OECD Agreement will not lull

Eximbank into thinking that Tied Aid is no longer a problem.
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While exports have been one of the main factors behind the U.S. recovery, exports

from small- and medium-sized companies played only a small role in it. About 2.5

percent of the U.S. exporters accounted for 25 percent of the total value of exports

in 1989. If these small businesses, which are critical to America's economic perform-

ance, are to grow, we must make sure that opportunities to export are there for

them. We need to make sure that programs like the working capital guarantee pro-

gram, which guarantees loans by commercial lenders to small companies, is ade-

quately funded and fully supported by the Eximbank.
Great challenges face the Eximbank, and I believe Mr. Brody is ready to lead the

Eximbank to meet those challenges.
I look forward to working with all three nominees, and with the administration,

on these issues, which are of great importance to this Nation.

CONFIRMATION TESTIMONY OF KENNETH D. BRODY

April 29, 1993

Chairman Riegle, Senator D'Amato, and members of the Committee. I am de-

lighted to appear before you today to testify on my nomination by President Clinton

to be President and Chairman of the Export-Import Bank of the United States. I

would like to just take a few minutes to discuss some of my thoughts about the Ex-

port-Import Bank and, of course, would welcome any questions you might have.

When the President offered me the opportunity to head the Export-Import Bank,
I accepted with enthusiasm. I view this as an exciting and challenging opportunity
to serve our country that has made so much possible for my family and me. Exports
are essential to producing high wage and high value-added jobs for American work-

ers. Eximbank plays a critical role in the export arena; it is the only agency or de-

partment dedicated solely to the task of financing U.S. exports.
I view our mission simply: to make Eximbank the most efTicient and effective tool

it can be for creating and preserving U.S. jobs and increasing the sale of American

goods and services abroad. It is my hope that my twenty years of experience in the

financial arena will enable me to bring a new dimension to Eximbank activities and
build upon the Bank's many successes.

Eximbank has a highly professional staff which has done an outstanding job of

financing exports. The Bank has been successful in attracting an increasing number
of U.S. exporters and foreign purchasers for its services. Based upon my informal

and preliminary review, however, I believe that Eximbank is capable of doing even

more.

First, Eximbank can lead the way toward developing an export mentality

throughout the country. If confirmed, I plan to have a hands-on involvement with

the Trade Promotion Coordinating Committee. I commend this Committee for it

foresight in giving the TPCC a statutory mandate to reinvigorate the export pro-

motion programs throughout government, so that government trade programs
work to our best advantage.

Second, Eximbank can become a more proactive, consumer-friendly Bank that

services the small and medium size business community much more broadly. This

business sector is where most of the new jobs will be created in this decade, and
Eximbank should serve this community better.

Third, Eximbank can market itself more effectively to foreign countries and

companies. This will result in the purchase of more U.S. goods and services and
increase the United States worldwide market share.

Finally, Eximbank can achieve more than scarce government funds and person-
nel. I believe we must innovate to make the Bank's dollars work harder for the

U.S. taxpayer and to have the Bank's people accomplish more.

In summary, Eximbank is poised to do a lot more to promote and fund U.S. ex-

ports. I firmly believe that Eximbank will meet the challenge.
Mr. Chairman, again let me say that it is a pleasure to appear before your Com-

mittee. If confirmed, I look forward to working closely with you and the other mem-
bers of this Committee. 1 am happy to respond to any questions you and the other

Committee members wish to ask.
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NOMINATION OF KENNETH D. BRODY
To BE President and Chairman of the

Export-Import Bank of the United States

February 1, 1993

President Clinton today announced his intention to nominate Kenneth D. Brody
as President and Chairman of the Export-Import Bank of the United States.
Mr. Brody is an investment banker with substantial international financing expe-

rience. He was a member of Goldman, Sachs & Co. from 1971 to 1991, where ne
was elected partner in 1978 and member of the management committee in 1990.

Currently he is a limited partner with the firm. He co-headed the merchant banking
group, headed the real estate group, founded and headed the high-technology group,
and engaged in a wide range of investment banking activities. His international ex-

perience began in 1972 and, in addition to many international financing, includes

managing two global businesses for Goldman, Sachs, and advising the Mexican Gov-
ernment on the privatization of their telephone company. He holds an MBA from
the Harvard Business School.

"I'm very pleased to make this announcement today," said President Clinton.

"Having someone with Ken Brody's experience and knowledge at the helm of the

Export-Import Bank will help to ensure the orderly flow of trade and the promotion
of American exports, a vital part of our Nation's economy.
The Export-Import Bank of the United States facilitates and aids in financing ex-

ports of U.S. goods and services. The bank has implemented a variety of programs
to meet the needs of the U.S. exporting community. These programs take the form
of direct lending or the issuance of guarantees and insurance so that exporters and
private banks can extend appropriate financing without taking undue risks.

OPENING STATEMENT—ROBERTA ACHTENBERG
Assistant Secretary (designate)

Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity, HUD
April 29, 1993

Introduction
Chairman Riegle, Senator D'Amato, and distinguished members of the Committee:

Thank you for considering my nomination, and thank you to both the
majority and

minority staff for the cooperation and professionalism which they have extended to

me throughout this Constitutionally-prescribed and time-honored process of Senate
confirmation.

I am grateful to President Clinton for having nominated me to serve as Assistant

Secretary for Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity, a position of public trust and
grave responsibility. It means a great deal to me that a person whom I hold in such
high regard would see fit to confer upon me this honor.

Let me also say that to have been nominated to serve with Secretary Henry
Cisneros is the opportunity of a lifetime. Not only is the Secretary a man of great
ideas and abundant vision, he understands how to motivate people to accomplish
the difiicult work that needs to be done. Should I be confirmed, it will be my privi-

lege to learn from him and work with him to achieve HUD's important mission—
building communities of opportunity.

Fair Housing: 25 Years Later
It is regrettable, but I must report to you that 25 years after the adoption of the

Civil Rights Act of 1968, and almost five years after the adoption of the Fair Hous-

ing Amendments Act of 1988, discrimination on the basis of race, national origin,

religion, gender, family status and disability is all too prevalent. According to a

study by The Urban Institute that was commissioned by HUD, when African Ameri-
cans or Latinos rent or buy a home, racial discrimination is evident in between fifty

and sixty percent of the transactions. According to the study recently conducted by
the Federal Reserve Bank of Boston, African Americans and Latinos are sixty per-
cent more likely to be rejected when applying for home mortgages than are similarly
situated whites.

Though only recently added as protected classes, claims on the basis of familial

status already make up 20 percent of the discrimination cases filed at HUD, and
those on the basis of disability constitute 20 percent more. When you relate those
statistics with the fact that, according to the U.S. Bureau of the Census, forty per-
cent of Americans change residence in any five-year period, you are presented with
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stark evidence of the fair housing problem which we face as a nation and one which

Secretary Cisneros has committed himself to address.

Title Vm Enforcement
While the Assistant Secretary for Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity has many

responsibilities, including enforcement of the Americans with Disabilities Act; acting
as the Equal Opportunity officer for all of HUD; and providing guidance on and en-

forcement of Section 3, HUD's economic opportunity program directed at low and

very-low income persons; the primary responsibility as prescribed by statute re-

mains enforcement of Title VHI. It is expected that in fiscal year 1993, 10,000 Title

Vni discrimination complaints will be received by HUD and its substantially equiv-
alent agencies.

Resolving those complaints is a major undertaking. Seeing to it that they are in-

vestigated thoroughly and in a timely fashion is of the utmost importance. Providing
technical training on an ongoing basis assures that employees at HUD, at the sub-

stantially equivalent agencies and at the private fair housing organizations perform
a standard, high quality level of complaint investigation. The conciliation process
must be continually monitored to guarantee that complainants and respondents are

given every opportunity to settle their differences at minimal cost, where appro-
priate. The charging process must be accurate, consistent throughout the regions
and designed to yield cause determinations wherever "reasonable cause exists to be-

lieve that a discriminatory housing practice has occurred or is about to occur." The

complainants' case must be aggressively pursued in an administrative hearing or in

the appropriate state or federal court.

Additionally, Title VHI requires that where violence is involved or where the com-

plainant is in need of injunctive relief in order to preserve the availability of the

housing unit during the pendency of the proceeding, prompt judicial action must be
instituted. Seeing to it that rights are upheld for every one of the 10,000 individuals
who in 1993 are projected to claim discrimination under Title VIII or a substantially

equivalent state law is a monumental undertaking.

Title vm Critique
It would be an error to fail to acknowledge that FHEO has been the subject of

significant study and a good bit of criticism with regard to this important Title VIII
enforcement function. The Citizen's Commission on Civil Rights, the Washington
Lawyers' Committee for Civil Rights and Urban Affairs, and the NAACP Legal De-
fense Fund have all in one form or another asked probing and legitimate questions.
• Are cases being thoroughly and quickly investigated?
• Are conciliations being conducted appropriately and cases being settled for suffi-

cient sums?
• Is prompt judicial action being pursued in appropriate cases?
• Are cases being disposed of on the merits or are too many being closed adminis-

tratively?
• Is the process for determining cause too cumbersome and weighted in favor of a

"no cause" finding?
• Have systemic problems been addressed through the Secretary-initiated complaint

process specifically provided for in the statute?

Clearly, these studies and the statistics they provide demonstrate cause for con-

cern, and it will be my first priority, should I be confirmed, to review from top to

bottom the Title VIII function, both individual and systemic, and to recommend the

institution of whatever reform as is required to guarantee claimants their right to

be free of housing discrimination.

The Goal: Eradication of Discrimination

Spatial separation and homogeneous housing patterns rob us of the richness of

diversity. And for the poorest among us, they guarantee an increasing sense of isola-

tion from the larger community. We must recognize the ravaging effects of separa-
tion—not only on our cities, our suburbs, and rural America—but on our nation as

a whole. Eradicating housing discrimination and enabling people to make free hous-

ing choices, as opposed to having those choices dictated by virtue of a person's skin

color, national origin, gender, disability or familial status is a societal imperative.
I commit to you that should I be confirmed, I will bring to this task every bit of

ingenuity I possess, a demonstrated willingness to persevere against the odds, and
a fervent commitment to work hard alongside our Secretary and with the FHEO
staff to make this nation's fair housing dream a reality for those who have been

pushed aside and forced to live separate and apart.

70-785 O - 93 - 3
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Conclusion

My parents came to this country believing if they worked hard enough, they
would succeed. They sent their children to college, even though they never even
went to high school. My parents endured discrimination so that their children might
be free. The privileges I enjoy by virtue of their hard work imposes upon me an obli-

gation—not just to take care of myself, and not just to provide for my loved ones
and my child; but to contribute my skills and my energy to the well being of the

community.
I have been a public interest lawyer, a teacher of public interest lawyers, a civil

rights advocate, a defender of the children of lesbian mothers and gay fathers, and
an elected oflicial. Should I be granted the opportunity to become an Assistant Sec-

retary, I will do my best, with a deep sense of responsibility, to serve the nation
that gave my parents and my family such boundless opportunity.

It would be a remarkable privilege.

STATEMENT OF NICOLAS P. RETSINAS

AssiSTAKT Secretary for Housing-Federal Housing Commissioner (designate)

U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development

Chairman Riegle, Senator D'Amato, members of the committee. Thank you for the

opportunity to appear before you today.
I am honored, excited, and humbled that President Clinton has nominated me as

Assistant Secretary of Housing-Federal Housing Commissioner.

Housing policies have shaped my life, and I look forward to working with Sec-

retary Cisneros to ensure that HUD policies will enhance the lives of Americans,
today and tomorrow.

I grew up in a classic New England triple-decker in Providence, Rhode Island,
until Federal bulldozers leveled it for a housing project. My family—grandparents,
aunts, uncles, parents, sister—moved to another triple-decker two blocks away, until

that too was bulldozed for urban renewal. But renewal never happened; and today—
35 years later—the lot stands vacant—a sad reminder of a promise not kept.

My family, though, was beginning the rise that happens only in America. After

dropping out at sixth grade to help support his family, my father worked a succes-
sion of restaurant jobs until, after coming home from World War II, he opened a
24-hour diner.

We all worked in the diner—my mother, my sister, and I. Until I graduated from

college, I had never worked without an apron. At the same time, my parents saved
and bought a two-family home that gave them not just the income to pay for the

house, but a stake in the community.
My parents were first-generation Greek Americans, bound by strong loyalties

—to

family and to this wonderful country where 18-hour workdays could give their chil-

dren unlimited opportunities. Their faith was rewarded. My sister and I went to col-

lege. And my own children stand poised to contribute to this country. My daughter
Jennifer is a first-year medical student; my son Greg, a college junior, is an aspiring

journalist; and my 13-year old daughter, Amy, has made the entire familj^s heart

sparikle. I come here today, proud of them and this country.
I also bring to you some core beliefs, honed by two decades of public service.

First, I believe that government can be both humane and efficient; in short, that

it can truly help people—yet it must do so responsibly and prudently. As a local gov-
ernment official, I have seen the tangible impact on people's lives when compas-
sionate, competent officials spend public monies. At the same time, I acknowledge
the need for vigilant safeguards on the spending of public money—that public serv-

ice is a public trust. I was the head of a State housing finance agency where my
predecessor went to jail for embezzlement; and the staff at Rhode Island housing
has worked diligently not just to put into place concrete programs for home owner-

ship and affordable rental housing, but also to restore a cynical public's faith in gov-
ernment.

I worked in Rhode Island State government during our banking crisis, when the

collapse
of a private deposit insurance fund led to the closing of (45) credit unions

and oanks. Depositors lost access to their savings, and also lost their trust in gov-
ernment regulators. In both instances, hard work by conscientious public officials

restored solvency.
Rhode Island housing eventually received a top tier designation from Standard

and Poor's and won national awards for innovative programs. The State's' credit

union crisis passed; and, today all banks and credit unions are federally insured.
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I concede, though, that it is easier to restore solvency than to restore a cynical
public's trust.

Secondly, I believe strongly that the 1949 goal of "a decent home and a suitable

living environment" can be achieved, for todays Americans as it was for my parents.
Capital markets, though, have changed more radically than international bound-

aries; and the fiscal arena for residential mortgages is far more complex than it was
thirty-five years ago when my father bought nis house. A streamlined HUD must
work in that new terrain. President Clinton and Secretary Cisneros understand both
the new terrain and the need for a reinvented HUD. I am enthusiastic at the chance
to be part of this administration.

Third, I believe that goal is not just reachable, but fundamental—as it was for

my parents. That two-family home planted them firmly in the country they loved;
and over the years many of their tenants made similar move, from renter to owner.
The new HUD secretary, the HUD career staff, the people in the cities and towns

who work with HUD, community-based organizations, the Congress—we all recog-
nize the management problems of this immense bureaucracy. Indeed, to return to

my heritage, I liken reforming HUD to cleaning the Aegean stables. The task is

Herculean. While I am not Hercules, I believe together we can mount a Herculean
effort—restructuring, strengthening, and streamlining HUD.
But cleaning up HUD and putting efficient management systems in place are not

enough. We must ensure that HUD and FHA make home ownership a reality for

working families throughout this country. We must ensure that HUD and FHA are

part of the solution as we attempt to revitalize our Nation's communities.
I would be grateful for the opportunity to be part of that team. I pledge to you

my dedication to making HUD synonymous with good management and responsive
government.
Thank you.
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RESPONSE TO WRITTEN QUESTIONS OF SENATOR RIEGLE
FROM ROBERTA ACHTENBERG

(Qualifications—Ul)

Ms. Achtenberg, if confirmed, you will bring a broad array of expe-
rience to the position of Assistant Secretary for Fair Housing and
Equal Opportunity. Your nomination papers indicate that you have
been a law professor, a practicing attorney, Executive Director of a
non-profit advocacy organization, and an elected official. I would
also note that as a member of the San Francisco County Board of
Supervisors you were a champion of the rights of children, families,
and tenants, and an advocate for affordable housing.
Could you elaborate for the Committee on the experience and

qualifications you will bring to the position of Assistant Secretary
of Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity?

I was elected in a city-wide election to the San Francisco Board
of Supervisors in November, 1990. I serve as a member of the Eco-
nomic Vitality and Social Policy Committee, and as past chair of
the Board's Housing and Land Use and City Services Committees.
I also represent San Francisco as a Director of the Bay Area Air

Quality Management District and as a member of the San Fran-
cisco County Transportation Authority.
Some recent legislative accomplishments include the establish-

ment of occupancy standards for San Francisco residential units to

help prevent discrimination against families with children; enhanc-

ing protection for tenants against wrongful eviction; supporting
construction of affordable housing for low-income families; guaran-
teeing small business participation in bidding for city contracts; en-

couraging enhanced compliance monitoring efforts by the City
Human Rights Commission; and helping to speed the transition
from welfare to permanent employment through augmentation of

city-sponsored job training programs.
As a legislator, I led the successful effort to enhance funding for

community-based organizations providing domestic violence shel-

ters through the Community Development Block Grant Program
administered by HUD. I have authored two ordinances which im-

prove safety and access for persons with disabilities. I helped lead
the legislative drive to put in place a Children's Budget for San
Francisco, a fund that expends $10 million annually to benefit chil-

dren, youth and their families. I authored legislation amending San
Francisco's landmark Affordable Childcare Fund, which requires
developers to build childcare facilities, or contribute to a childcare
fund for low-income parents. The amendments give monthly
childcare subsidies to recent graduates of job training programs.

Prior to my election to the Board of Supervisors, I worked for

more than fifteen years as a civil rights attorney, law professor and
law school dean. I was a teaching fellow at the Stanford Law
School, and directed the Law^'er Skills Training Programs at the
New College of California School of Law, where I later became
Dean.

I have litigated cases in State and Federal courts, ranging from

family law to law reform cases dealing with interpreting the Due
Process and Equal Protection clauses of the Federal and California
Constitutions.
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I have also served as the Executive Director of the National Cen-

ter for Lesbian Rights and as the Directing Attorney of the Lesbian

Rights Project of Equal Rights Advocates, Inc. in the 1980s.

I am a member of the State Bar of California and am admitted

to practice before the Federal District Court in the Northern and
Central districts of California, as well as the U.S. Court of Appeals
for the Ninth Circuit. I am also a member of the Bar Association

of San Francisco, California Women Lawyers, San Francisco

Women Lawyers Alliance, and Bay Area Lawyers for Individual

Freedom.
I serve on the Board of Directors of the United Way of the Bay

Area, which distributes more than $40 million annually to commu-

nity-based non-profits which provide health and human services to

the seven million residents of the San Francisco Bay Area. I am a

member of numerous organizations, including the Jefferson Ele-

mentary School PTA and Congregation Sha'ar Zahav.
I graduated Phi Beta Kappa from the University of California at

Berkeley in 1972, and received my law degree from the University
of Utah School of Law in 1975, where I was elected to the Order
of the Coif. I was named the 1989 Management Volunteer of the

Year by the United Way of the Bay Area, and in March 1993 I was
named Woman of the Year for the Third Senate District by the

California State Senate.

(Priorities and Goals—#2^

As Assistant Secretary, you will be responsible for implementing
HUD's fair housing and equal opportunity initiatives including the

Fair Housing Act, Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, and the

anti-discrimination provisions of many other Federal laws that im-

pact housing.
Could you elaborate for the Committee on the priorities of the

Clinton Administration in the area of fair housing and equal oppor-

tunity?
Could you tell the Committee what you hope to accomplish if con-

firmed as Assistant Secretary?

The Clinton Administration is committed to assertive enforce-

ment of all civil rights laws. In the area of fair housing and equal

opportunity, the Administration is encouraging the creation of co-

ordinated efforts among the relevant agencies and departments,
with the Secretary of HUD in the lead, to

affirmatively
further fair

housing. Further, the Administration's recommended increase in

FHIP funding for FY 1994 is evidence of support for new initiatives

to enforce the Fair Housing Act.

If confirmed as Assistant Secretary, I hope to revamp and revi-

talize the Title VIII enforcement program. I will reorganize to cre-

ate specialty units for mortgage lending and insurance redlining.

Through aggressive rulemaking in these areas, I will publish rec-

ommendations to address unlawful practices to guide HUD inves-

tigators, housing providers, the private bar, and the courts. I will

create a separate unit for the FHAP program so that all states as

locales seeking to have their laws declared substantially equivalent
to the Fair Housing Act will be given the kind of technical assist-

ance needed to guarantee success. I will create a separate unit for
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the FHIP program to more carefully target expanded FHIP funding
and to obligate FHIP funds more expeditiously. Through FHIP and
other initiatives, I will seek to establish a harmonious relationship
with private fair housing organizations, assuring a partnership of

expertise in fair housing enforcement.
I will seek a redelegation of authority so that FHEO is solely re-

sponsible for making both cause and no cause determinations in

Title VIII complaints. I will also seek line authority over FHEO
staff in the regional and field offices. I will expand the efforts to

enforce Section 3 and will dedicate additional staff to that end. I

will see to it that there is coordinated enforcement of all laws per-

taining to the rights of persons with disabilities.

I will work cooperatively with the Assistant Secretary for Public
and Indian Housing to deal with the difficult problem of placing
public housing in areas of minority concentration. I will work close-

ly with the other divisions of HUD to see to it that everyone em-
braces the goal of affirmatively furthering fair housing and will as-

sist the Secretary in his efforts to coordinate the efforts of all rel-

evant departments and agencies to that end.

(Mortgage Discrimination—#3>

Earlier this year, the Banking Committee heard testimony from the
hank regulatory agencies, the Department of Justice, and consumer
organizations concerning racial discrimination in the mortgage
lending sector. A recent study by the Federal Reserve Bank of Bos-
ton found that, after controlling for all legitimate credit factors, Af-
rican Americans and Hispanics are 60 percent more likely to be re-

jected when applying for a home mortgage than similarly situated
whites.

What role should HUD play in preventing discrimination in the

mortgage market and in all other areas within the jurisdiction of
the Department?
What actions would you recommend to facilitate the Department's

efforts to play a more active role?

What steps are being taken to coordinate the efforts and policies

of all Federal departments and agencies responsible for enforcing
fair lending practices?

The Fair Housing Act, combined with HMDA, gives HUD a sub-
stantial responsibility for addressing discrimination in mortgage
lending. As Assistant Secretary for Fair Housing and Equal Oppor-
tunity I plan to put in place measures which will greatly expand
the Department's activities in this area. However, a fully effective

program will require the combined efforts of HUD, the Department
of Justice, the Department of the Treasury, and the independent fi-

nancial regulatory agencies.
If confirmed, the actions I will take as Assistant Secretary to im-

plement HUD's authority to prevent mortgage discrimination are:

• I will aggressively implement HUD's authority to enforce the
Fair Housing Law by publishing regulations which define dis-

criminatory acts in mortgage lending and in appraisal practices.
These regulations will serve as guidance for Department staff in

conducting HUD investigations and for Federal and state courts
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in cases brought by private groups and other government agen-
cies.

• I will use HUD's Fair Housing Initiatives Program to conduct

mortgage credit testing to determine the extent of discrimination

at the pre-application stage.
• Within the resources available to me, I will create a special unit

within HUD to initiate complaints and carry out investigations
of discrimination against lenders when complaints are filedf.

• I will use the Secretary's power to undertake investigations
where no complaint exists where HMDA data and other informa-

tion suggests that discrimination may be occurring.
• I will work with the Federal Housing Administration to root out

discrimination by FHA-approved mortgagees.
• I will work with the Government National Mortgage Association,
and through the Office of Federal Housing Enterprise Oversight,
with Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac, to assure that their under-

writing and appraisal guidelines are consistent with the Fair

Housing Act.
• I will work with other agencies which receive lending discrimina-

tion complaints (i.e., the Farmers Home Administration, Comp-
troller of the Currency) to assure that their work to enforce the

Equal Credit Opportunity Act and other civil rights laws is co-

ordinated with that of HUD.
If confirmed, I will work to expand HUD's role:

• I will conduct conferences and hold administrative meetings
under the Fair Housing Act to identify discriminatory practices
and develop new regulatory and legislative approaches to address

them.
• I will expand the Department's role in coordinating the activities

of the federal financial regulatory and oversight agencies to se-

cure prompt referral of complaints they receive so that coordi-

nated investigations can occur under their authority and under
the Fair Housing Act.

• I will negotiate memoranda of understanding with other Depart-
ments and agencies, and strengthen those that exist, to assure

that HUD promptly receives information suggesting that a viola-

tion of the Fair Housing Act may have occurred.
• I will work with the American Bankers Association and the

Mortgage Bankers Association to develop a program to educate

their members and to encourage voluntary efforts that go beyond
the requirements of the law.

Presently, the Department is taking the following steps to coordi-

nate the efforts of all Federal departments and agencies respon-
sible for enforcing fair lending practices:
• HUD negotiated a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) with

the Federal Reserve Board, the Comptroller of the Currency, and
the Office of Thrift Supervision, the Federal Deposit Insurance

Corporation and the National Credit Union Administration. This

MOU, which went into effect in May of 1992, governs the han-

dling of complaints of lending discrimination where more than
one agency has jurisdiction. A similar agreement is being nego-
tiated with the Farmers Home Administration.
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• HUD currently participates as a voting member on the HMDA
subcommittee of the Consumer Compliance Task Force of the
Federal Financial Institutions Examination Council (FFIEC) to

increase coordination of Fair Housing Act, HMDA, ECOA and
CRA matters. I would recommend, however, that HUD seek full

membership on the Council.

(Insurance Redlining—U4)

News reports following last spring's riots in Los Angeles brought re-

newed public attention to the problem of insurance availability and
affordability in the inner city. These reports suggested that minority
and low income neighborhoods may face "redlining" by insurance

companies comparable to "redlining" by lenders. A recent study by
ACORN, a nationwide network of community organizations, would
seem to confirm there is a problem. In response to these reports, I

have asked the General Accounting Office to study the problem to

see if legislative action is necessary. However, it is my understand-

ing that ''redlining" by insurance companies is currently prohibited
by the Fair Housing Act.

Could you please share with the Committee what HUD is cur-

rently doing to combat insurance "redlining" and what you will do
to address the problem ifyou are confirmed?

In 1989, HUD issued a regulation to implement Section 804 of

the Fair Housing Act which prohibits "refusing to provide property
or hazard insurance for dwellings or providing such . . . insurance

differently because of race." This construction was subsequently
supported by the Seventh Circuit U.S. Court of Appeals in NAACP
V. American Family Mutual Insurance Company, which was de-

cided in October 1992.
If confirmed, I intend to set up a special unit within FHEO to

deal specifically with the insurance redlining problem, hold an ad-

ministrative hearing on this subject within the next twelve months,
and enter into discussions with the insurance industry to help edu-
cate its members about prohibited practices under the Fair Hous-

ing Act.

(1992 Housing Act—Government'Sponsored Enterprises—#5>

A 1991 report by the Office of Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity
based on HMDA data indicated that only 3 percent of the loans pur-
chased by Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac are made to black borrow-
ers. The Housing and Community Development Act of 1992 requires
Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac to take remedial actions—such as

suspension, probation, reprimand or settlement—against lenders

that are found in violation of the Fair Housing Act and the Equal
Credit Opportunity Act. Implementation of this provision will re-

quire significant monitoring by the office of Fair Housing and
Equal Opportunity ofFannie Mae and Freddie Mac.
What procedures has the Department established to implement

this provision, and what role will the Assistant Secretary of Fair

Housing and Equal Opportunity play in identifying discriminatory
practices and enforcing compliance by government-sponsored enter-

prises?
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The Office of Federal Housing Enterprise Oversight is currently
in the process of being organized and staffed. If confirmed, I would
direct FHEO to work closely with the Office of Federal Housing En-

terprise Oversight in implementing Section 1325 of the Housing
and Community Development Act of 1992, which charges the Sec-

retary with issuing regulations prohibiting such enterprises from

discriminating.
In addition, I would review and comment on the enterprises' un-

derwriting and appraisal guidelines as required by Section 1325.

Although both enterprises have modified their guidelines within
the past year to encourage primary lenders to make appropriate
loans to borrowers in central cities, it may be that there is still

more that can be accomplished in this regard.

(Fair Housing Initiatives Program—#6>

In recent years HUD has been criticized for taking a passive ap-
proach to Fair Housing enforcement. Critics have charged that the

Department responds only to specific complaints by consumers rath-

er than proactively investigating entities that are suspected of unfair
practices. In the 1992 Housing Act, Congress sought to address this

problem by revising and expanding the Fair Housing Initiatives

program. The President's proposed FY 1994 budget would increase

funding for this program from $10.6 million to $16.9 million.

If confirmed as Assistant Secretary, what would be your approach
to fair housing enforcement?

I view the Fair Housing Initiatives Program (FHIP) as a crucial

component of the Department's fair housing enforcement strategy.
Further, I recognize the importance of promoting proactive, pubnc/
private partnerships in combating discrimination in housing.
Therefore, should I be confirmed, I will develop a broad, coordi-

nated strategy, which I have outlined below, to use FHIP to aug-
ment the Department's direct administrative enforcement activi-

ties.

• A major emphasis of the strategy will be to help establish, orga-
nize and build the capacity of fair housing organizations, particu-

larly in those areas of the country where large concentrations of

protected classes exist and are currently unserved or under-
served by fair housing enforcement organizations and/or HUD.
These organizations will provide support to HUD's Title VIII

complaint processing by conducting tests for Fair Housing Act

violations, providing technical assistance, litigating cases and in-

vestigating Fair Housing Act complaints, both individually and
on behalf of the Department.

• In FY 94, FHEO will continue the focus of the mortgage lending
testing initiative which began with the FY 92 appropriation.
Funded activities will include the establishment and implemen-
tation of additional testing projects in the area of mortgage lend-

ing practices. This effort will be directed toward the identifica-

tion of specific unlawful discriminatory acts or practices that pre-
vent and/or impede racial and national origin minorities from ob-

taining financing for the purchase of real property. It is antici-

pated that the result of this testing project will reveal data which
discloses the different treatment of racial and national origin mi-
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norities and serve as a basis for the establishment of Depart-
mental policies relative to fair lending enforcement.

• With FY 94 FHIP fiinds, the Department proposes to designate
funds to establish a testing program focused on discrimination in

the provision of homeowners insurance. The compilation of data

gathered from these tests will be used by the Department to de-

velop strategies for addressing the problems of discriminatory
practices of the insurance industry in the provision of home-
owners insurance.

• The Department will establish a pilot project to use FHIP-funded

private fair housing organizations to conduct tests of housing dis-

crimination complaints filed with the Department. This approach
will augment the Department's investigation process of housing
discrimination complaints and will contribute to more effective

utilization of FHIP funds toward improved enforcement of the

Fair Housing Act.
• FHIP will be established as a discrete organizational function

within FHEO. This will constitute a significant change in the

current structure in which FHIP is carried out by staff which are

responsible for several program functions. Should I be confirmed,
I will make an internal reassignment of additional staff to the

new FHIP unit.
• FHEO is coordinating closely with the Office of Procurement and

Contracts (OPC) to more expeditiously obligate FHIP funds.

FHEO will also review and streamline the entire funding cycle
under FHIP, including the front-end review and selection process
as well as the execution of grant agreements and final obligation
of funds.

(Government Backed Mortgages and Discrimination—U7)

According to Home Mortgage Disclosure Act data, 76 percent of all

government-backed home mortgage lending—including Federal

Housing Administration, Farmers Home Administration, and Veter-

ans Administration programs—are made in census tracts where less

than 20 percent of the residents are minorities. In fact, almost 60

percent of all government-backed loans are made in census tracts

where less than 10 percent of the residents are minorities.

The HUD Reform Act of 1989 empowered HUD Mortgagee Cap-
ital Review Board to impose sanctions on any Federal Housing Ad-
ministration mortgagee that violates that Equal Credit Opportunity
Act.

Do you believe this finding reflects discriminatory lending pat-
terns on the part of lenders that use FHA?

If confirmed, what actions would you recommend to the Secretary
to ensure that FHA lenders are not engaged in discriminatory prac-
tices?

These statistics are quite alarming, and while I cannot say with

any legal certainty that these numbers reflect discrimination, I am
concerned, as are you, that such limited activity in minority con-

centrated areas is the effect of discrimination. If confirmed, I would

place a heavy burden on these lenders to explain why there is such

limited activity in areas where minorities reside.
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Since this problem is also an internal one within HUD, I would
work closely with the Office of Housing—FHA, in an effort to apply
the regulations diligently to our own FHA lenders. In this regard,
I would recommend a complete review of FHA/GNMA regulations,
handbooks, and other guidance to assure that FHA/GNMA policies
are not discouraging lenders from lending in minority areas. Addi-

tionally, I would recommend a continuation of joint investigations

by FHEO and FHA of any FHA-approved mortgagees where HMDA
or other data indicate possible patterns of discrimination. Any un-
resolved findings of discrimination should be dealt with severely by
the Mortgagee Review Board, on which body the Assistant Sec-

retary for Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity does sit.

(Complaint Backlog—U8)

Several fair housing groups have expressed concern that HUD has
been slow in processing complaints. A HUD report indicated that
over half of all complaints filed with HUD are not processed within
100 days. If confirmed, what actions will you take to alleviate the
casework backlog?

I am strongly committed to improving the handling of complaints
by HUD, including the processing of backlogged complaints. This
includes the timeliness of case processing. But the number of cases
that are processed within 100 days is only one criterion of the suc-
cess of an enforcement program.
Other criteria, such as the percentage of cases conciliated, the

percentage of cases where cause is found, the level of compensation
received by a claimant, the percentage of cases where the housing
sought is provided, are critical components of a meaningful enforce-

ment program. The measures I plan will address both the timeli-

ness and the quality of complaint processing.
Recent HUD statistics indicate that the timeliness of HUD's

processing improved in FY 1992, but remains a problem. In FY
1991, HUD issued 2,951 100 day letters, or 51 percent of the 5,834
Title VIII complaints received during the year.^ In FY 1992, the
number of 100 day letters issued declined to 37 percent (2,408) of
the 6,486 Title VIII complaints received.
Looked at another way, the number of cases open during FY

1992 reaching 100 days totaled 5,097. This would include cases car-

ried over from previous years. By year-end, HUD successfully
closed 51 percent of the 5,097 over-aged cases, thus concluding FY
1992 with 2,522 open cases over 100 days old (17 percent fewer
than in FY 1991). Already, in FY 1993 the Department has issued

1,639 100 day letters, or 59 percent of the 2,770 complaints re-

ceived.

Timely and quality processing can be improved in many ways:
• Should I be confirmed, I plan to undertake a detailed study of

the entire complaint process to identify where improvements
must occur. I also plan to take immediate action to put those

changes into effect. I hope to convince fair housing groups and

^This includes all 100 day letters issued. A letter issued during FY 1992 could be for a com-
plaint received in a previous year which remained open in FY 1992 and did not become aged
until sometime during FY 1992.
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outside experts to join this effort, to assure that we make full use
of the best processing techniques available.

• Improvements in the intake process are essential, for it is there
that the use of testing and speedy referral of cases to the Justice

Department for prompt judicial action can bring about early dis-

position of many cases. I would propose a pilot program with a
number of private fair housing groups that would be funded by
FHIP. The purpose of the pilot program would be for these pri-
vate fair housing groups to (a) dispatch testers immediately after
HUD receives a complaint of discrimination, and (b) to train en-
forcement teams at the HUD regional offices to refer as expedi-
tiously as possible those cases which are the best candidates for

prompt judicial action; namely those involving violence, threats
of violence, or where the housing unit will become unavailable
unless there is judicial intervention to maintain the status quo.

• I plan a greater emphasis upon the use of effective conciliation

programs. Many times this can bring about settlement without
the completion of a costly and protracted investigation.

• Training is also critical to an effective enforcement program. I

plan an ambitious training program to assure that HUD staff

will secure timely, efficient ana fair results and will have the
skills required to do so. Secretary Cisneros and I are strong be-

lievers in the necessity for training in achieving efficient and ef-

fective use of staff, but this will require time and the investment
of resources.

• Better use of computer technology may also improve the speed of

complaint processing, but this solution will depend upon the ex-
tent to which Department resources are available to better auto-
mate existing processes and to secure the additional equipment
necessary.

• Further, the process can be improved by restructuring the pro-

gram to place accountability and control of the process exclu-

sively in FHEO.
However, even with the actions I plan to take, timely processing

is a function of the staff resources available to carry out the task.

The current HUD permanent full time fair housing staff may not
be sufficient to process the present complaint workload within 100

days because that workload includes a substantial number of com-

plaints that were processed by the FHAP agencies prior to the ex-

piration of the grandfather period. The Department has reactivated
357 complaints already in FY 1993 and projects that it will add al-

most 1,000 more that had previously been handled by FHAP agen-
cies.

Finally, it is important to recognize that it was never intended
that all complaints be processed within the 100 day time period.
The statute itself provides that cases must either be processed in

100 days, or the complainant must be notified in writing why the

complaint has not been resolved. Nonetheless, timely processing is

important. It may take two years before the proposals I have out-

lined will yield more timely and more meritorious disposition of

Title VIII cases than does the current enforcement system.
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(Economic Opportunities for Low Income People—#5^

/ included provisions in last year's Housing Act to update Section

3 of the Housing and Community Development Act of 1968 (as

amended) and to strengthen the requirement that Jobs and contract

opportunities created by Federal housing and community develop-
ment assistance be directed as often as possible to low income peo-

ple.
Where is HUD in the process of developing regulations to imple-

ment these provisions?

The Department considers Section 3 the most significant eco-

nomic empowerment mechanism at its disposal for low and very
low income persons and for businesses located in jurisdictions re-

ceiving HUD assistance programs. Consequently, the Department
has established as a major priority the implementation of the stat-

utory changes to Section 3 through revised regulations.
In the past several months, the Department has directed a re-

newed focus on revising the implementing regulations at 24 CFR
Part 135 to incorporate the changes and to coordinate with all pro-

gram areas impacted by the statute to create tailored, program-spe-
cific implementation procedures for Section 3.

The revised regulation will also clarify the obligations of individ-

uals and entities subject to the requirements of Section 3 and sim-

plify the Department's administration of the law. We anticipate
that the regulations will be sent to the Office of Management and

Budget for approval this month and that the regulations will be

published later this Spring.

(HUD Reorganization—UIO [listed as #77)

HUD's field structure requires that attorneys involved in fair hous-

ing enforcement report to HUD's regional management rather than

directly to the Office of Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity in

Washington. Some observers believe the chain of command should
be reorganized such that decisions are made by those with fair

housing expertise.
What do you believe is the most effective means for the Depart-

ment to manage its fair housing enforcement activities?

The present structure of the fair housing program makes it dif-

ficult to hold a single official responsible for the effective adminis-
tration of the law.

The processing of a case involves the staff reporting directly to

the Assistant Secretary for Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity
(FHEO) in headquarters, the staff reporting to General Counsel in

headquarters, the FHEO staff in each of 10 regional offices who re-

port to the Regional Administrator through an FHEO Director, and
the staff of the Regional Counsel in each of the 10 regions, who
also report to the Regional Administrator.
This is so because delegation of the authority assigned to the

Secretary under §810(d) of the Fair Housing Act is split between
two officials, the General Counsel and the Assistant Secretary for

FHEO. The Assistant Secretary is delegated responsibility for car-

rying out the investigation of fair housing cases, but the General
Counsel has responsibility for determining if reasonable cause ex-

70-785 0-93-4
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ists to believe that a discriminatory act has occurred, i.e., to issue
a charge of discrimination.

It is also the result of the organization of the Field structure of
the Department which has Regional Offices to carry out HUD's pro-
grams, which are highly interdependent and must be responsive to

local needs. Regional Administrators manage the range of HUD
programs that they are required to implement.

I believe improvements are necessary in the current structure
and in the delegations of authority to carry out the Fair Housing
Act. The Secretary and I agree that the Assistant Secretary for
Fair Housing must be the Departmental official with sole account-

ability for the program.
• Should I be confirmed, I will propose that steps be taken to place

the full authority for the law in the Assistant Secretary for

FHEO and to assign staff, including legal staff, as is required to

carry out that important task. The current delegations of author-

ity must be revised.
• If confirmed, I will also seek a reorganization of the field to en-
hance the ability of the Assistant Secretary to direct and control
FHEO regional and field staff.

RESPONSE TO WRITTEN QUESTIONS OF SENATOR SARBANES
FROM ROBERTA ACHTENBERG

(Employment Opportunities for Low Income Persons—page 1)

The Office of Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity is responsible
for implementing Section 3, which seeks to ensure that a maximum
number of Jobs and economic opportunities generated by federal
housing and community development programs flow to low-income

persons. This program was substantially beefed up and modernized
in last year's housing bill. Please tell us what your office is doing
to implement this provision, and how it will be enforced.

The Department has taken a number of steps, outlined below, to

both implement the most recent amendments and to aggressively
enforce Section 3.

• In the past several months, the Department has directed a re-

newed focus on revising the implementing regulations at 24 CFR
Part 135 to incorporate the changes and to coordinate with all

program areas impacted by the statute to create tailored, pro-

gram specific implementation procedures for Section 3. The re-

vised regulation will also clarify the obligations of individuals
and entities subject to the requirements of Section 3 and simplify
the Department s administration of the law. The regulations will

be sent to the Office of Management and Budget for approval
this month.

• In the past several months the department has held consultation

meetings with major associations representing recipients of HUD
assistance programs who will be affected by the revised regula-
tions. Organizations representing low income residents also at-

tended these meetings. Examples of attendees are the National

League of Cities, the Council of State Community Development
Agencies, the National Association of Housing and Redevelop-
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ment Officials, the Council of Large Public Housing Agencies, the

National Low Income Housing Coalition, the Housing Law
Project, the National Association of Resident Management Cor-

porations and the National Urban League.
• FHEO will schedule training in FY 1993 for the Department's

Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity Field staff. This training
will provide guidance to the staff on the new statutory and regu-

latory provisions and on the staffs responsibilities in obtaining

compliance with these programs and/or enforcing the regulatory

requirements.
• Consistent with the Department's tracking and enforcement of

Title Vni complaints, a new Section 3 complaint tracking system
should be developed. This system would provide a mechanism to

assist in the expeditious resolution of complaints of violation of

Section 3.

• In consultation with the Small Business Administration and the

Minority Business Development Agency, as well as with the De-

partment of Commerce, HUD has established a contract for ac-

cess to their procurement source selection systems. These sys-

tems provide information concerning small and minority owned
businesses that are available for contract opportunities in local

service areas throughout the country. The Department provides
access to this system for all recipients of HUD assistance and

promotes its usage as a method for facilitating compliance with

the Section 3 contracting and subcontracting requirements.
• Upon confirmation, I would also see to it that sufficient informa-

tion is provided to recipients of HUD assistance to guide their

compliance with the Section 3 requirements. This would be ac-

complished by developing technical assistance materials and

making them available to recipients, their contractors, lower in-

come residents, and internal HUD staff. Examples of these tech-

nical assistance materials include "how-to" guides, fact sheets,

brochures, models of success stories undertaken by HUD recipi-

ents to comply with Section 3, briefing materials and training
videos.

(Pub. Housing Devel. in Segregated Neighborhoods—page 1)

There has been some discussion that HUD's "impaction rules,"

which forbid building new public housing in impoverished or heav-

ily segregated neighborhoods, are becoming unworkable in some of
our more segregated cities. Is your office involved in this debate?

Can you suggest a solution for housing authorities in cities such as

Baltimore, where most neighborhoods suitable for building are clas-

sified as "impacted?"

There are two different but related issues involved in this ques-
tion. The first involves HUD's policy against allowing new con-

struction of public and assisted housing in areas with concentra-

tions of low-income persons. HUD's Office of Policy Development
and Research has the lead in the development of this policy. HUD's
current policy prohibits construction in areas with undue con-

centrations of assisted persons in areas with a high proportion of

lower income persons. A proposed revision of this policy would pro-
hibit such construction, with certain exceptions, if a neighborhood
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has more than 40 percent of its residents below the poverty Hne.
This revision has been published in the Federal Register for com-
ment and the comments are currently under review.
The second issue, involving construction in areas of minority con-

centration, is one for which the Office of Fair Housing and Equal
Opportunity is primarily responsible. Several decisions of U.S.
Courts of Appeal in the early 1970s held that Federal civil rights
laws required HUD to consider the racial patterns of neighborhoods
when approving sites for new construction of assisted housing. As
you know, the Fair Housing Act passed in 1968, requires that the

Secretary "affirmatively further fair housing" in all of HUD's pro-

grams of housing and urban development. Accordingly, in 1972,
HUD adopted a policy disfavoring construction in neighborhoods of

minority concentration unless there were suffiicient and comparable
opportunities for assisted housing outside of areas of minority con-

centration, or there was an overriding need for housing in the

neighborhood that could not feasibly be met elsewhere. Subse-

quently, the Congress wrote into the Community Development
Block Grant program a requirement that every community receiv-

ing assistance certify that it will "affirmatively further fair hous-

ing.
I do not have a ready solution for cities like Baltimore with large

minority populations. It is not HUD's intent to deny housing to

such cities but we must enforce the laws of Congress as interpreted
by the courts. As you know. Secretary Cisneros believes that it is

essential that the suburbs take their fair share of assisted housing.
I pledge to work with the Secretary and the mayors to try to find

a solution to this difficult problem.

(Americans with Disabilities Act—page 1)

HUD is responsible for complying with the requirements of the ADA
for federally-assisted housing programs. What assistance will your
office provide to housing providers to clarify their responsibilities
under this Act?

FHEO will produce guidance that will compare the requirements
of Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, the Fair Housing
Act, and the Americans with Disabilities Act so that owners will

understand their responsibilities under these three statutes. FHEO
will train staff in the field and at Headquarters, so that they will

be able to provide additional guidance as they widely disseminate
this guidance document. In developing this guidance document,
FHEO will work with the Department of Justice's ADA Office and
with the Architectural Transportation Barriers Compliance Board.

(In General—page 2)

The portfolio of the Assistant Secretary for Fair Housing and Equal
Opportunity has been expanded significantly in recent years. The
Fair Housing Amendments Act of 1988 extended protection to fami-
lies with children and person with disabilities and greatly enhanced
HUD's enforcement role. The volume of data on housing and mort-

gage discrimination available to the Department has been expanded
as well. In 1989, the Banking Committee amended the Home Mort-

gage Disclosure Act so that mortgage bankers, as well as banks.
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thrifts, and credit unions must disclose acceptance and rejections

for mortgage loan applicants according to the applicants race, gen-
der and income level.

Does the Department have the capacity to use the enforcement au-

thority provided to it by these and other statutes?

The Fair Housing Act, combined with HMDA, give HUD a sub-

stantial responsibility for addressing discrimination in mortgage
lending. As Assistant Secretary for Fair Housing and Equal Oppor-

tunity I plan to put in place measures which will greatly expand
the Department's activities in this area. However, a fully effective

program will require the combined efforts of HUD, the Department
of Justice, the Department of the Treasury, and the independent fi-

nancial regulatory agencies.
Should I be confirmed, the actions I will take are:

• I will aggressively implement HUD's authority to enforce the

Fair Housing Act by publishing regulations which define dis-

criminatory acts in mortgage lending and in appraisal practices.
These regulations will serve as guidance for Department staff in

conducting HUD investigations and for Federal and state courts

in cases brought by private groups and other government agen-
cies.

• I will use HUD's Fair Housing Initiatives Program to conduct

mortgage credit testing to determine the extent of discrimination

at the pre-application stage.
• Within the resources available to me, I will create a special unit

within HUD to initiate complaints and carry out investigations
of discrimination against lenders when complaints are filed.

• I will use the Secretary's power to undertake investigations
where no complaint exists where HMDA data and other informa-
tion suggests that discrimination may be occurring.

• I will work with the Federal Housing Administration to root out

discrimination by FHA-approved mortgagees.
• I will conduct conferences and administrative meetings under the

Fair Housing Act to identify discriminatory practices and develop
new regulatory and legislative approaches to address them.

• I will expand the Department's role in coordinating the activities

of the federal financial regulatory and oversight agencies to se-

cure prompt referral of information in complaints they receive so

that coordinated investigations can occur under their authority
and under the Fair Housing Act.

• I will negotiate memoranda of understanding with other Depart-
ments and agencies, and strengthen those that exist, to assure
that HUD promptly receives information suggesting that a viola-

tion of the Fair Housing Act may have occurred.
• I will seek full membership for the Department on the Federal

Financial Institutions Examination Council (FFIEC) to increase

coordination of Fair Housing Act, HMDA, ECOA and CRA mat-
ters.

• I will work with the American Bankers Association and the

Mortgage Bankers Association to develop a program to educate
their members and to encourage voluntary efforts that go beyond
the requirements of the law.

• The Secretary has determined that the Assistant Secretary for

Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity shall play a major role in
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assisting him in carrying out his responsibiHty for oversight of
Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac through the Office of Federal

Housing Enterprise Oversight.

(Complaints Procedure—page 3)

The Office of Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity is responsible
for processing, investigating and evaluating claims brought by indi-

viduals who believe they have been discriminated against on the
basis of race, ethnicity, gender, familial status or disability. An ad-
ministrative hearing mechanism is in place which is intended to

provide an efficient and economical process for securing relief in

every meritorious fair housing case.

Beginning in 1990, HUD reorganized its fair housing enforcement
procedure to split responsibility between the office of FHEO and the
General Counsel's office. Most would agree that the system that re-

sulted is heavily biased against claimants. HUD's procedure has
been criticized by the Senate in the past. The nomination of a

former HUD General Counsel (Frank Keating) to the federal bench
was blocked, in part to protest this ineffectual mechanism for en-

forcing fair housing.
Has the procedure for instituting fair claims actions changed? Do

you have plans to reform the claims mechanism?

In 1990 FHEO received responsibility for making determinations
on the no cause cases only. Prior to this date, the Office of the Gen-
eral Counsel (OGC), assumed sole responsibility for making cause
and no cause determinations.
The implementation of the Fair Housing Act has been com-

promised by the unnecessary scrutiny which each case bearing a
cause recommendation from FHEO has received from OGC. Case
recommendations have been overturned without justification. The
statistics which indicate that only 2 percent of complaints result in

cause findings illustrates the point.
If confirmed, I see the need for FHEO to take control of its pro-

gram. There are two ways in which this may be accomplished. I

will propose to the Secretary that there be a redelegation of cause
determination authority to FHEO. Further, I believe it would be in

the interest of assertive and expeditious enforcement of Title VIII
that the lawyers responsible for making cause and no-cause deter-

minations operate under the jurisdiction of the Assistant Secretary
for Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity.

(Prosecution ofHousing Discrimination Cases—page 4)

HUD's most recent study of housing discrimination found that
African Americans encounter discrimination in 59 percent of cases
when trying to buy a house and 56 percent when attempting to

rent. For Latinos, discrimination is almost as pervasive—-56 per-
cent for home purchases and 46 percent for rental. Yet HUD's in-

vestigation of discrimination complaints would lead one to a com-

pletely different conclusion.^ In 1990, HUD found "no cause" for

^Statistics derived from the Housing Discrimination Study, produced for HUD by the Urban
Institute and Syracuse University. Researchers conducted a national sample of 3,800 paired au-

dits in metropolitan areas. Reported in HUD's most recent fair housing report to Congress: 'The
State of Fair Housing" 1991.
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further investigation of a complaint of discrimination more than

seven times for each claim that the Department pursued. For racial

discrimination cases received, the ratio of cases dismissed to cases

pursued was 20:1,

Clearly, there is a problem here. Either HUD is failing to pursue
a large number of legitimate complaints, or HUD is failing to effec-

tively market its programs to victims of discrimination.

Can you provide us any insight into what is happening? What do

you plan to do to address the distressingly low number of enforce-

ment actions pursued?

I am concerned that the Fair Housing Enforcement mechanism

designed by Congress in 1988 (Title VIII Amendments) to aggres-

sively pursue claims of discrimination has not been properly ad-

ministered given these cited statistics. If confirmed, I intend to use

fair housing enforcement tools such as "testing" to determine the

levels, types and forms of discrimination that exist as barriers to

equality in the housing marketplace.
The test results will likely bring about a large number of com-

plaints to be pursued under the Fair Housing Act. The outcome of

enforcement action will also lead to a greater awareness in the

communities where potential housing discrimination victims reside.

The increased visibility of the problem will serve to further pro-
mote knowledge of the Fair Housing Act's existence and the protec-
tions it provides. Hence, the outcome should produce a greater
number of individual complaints being filed with HUD. Both ag-

gressive enforcement of Title VIII and public education about the

law are required to effectively market HUD's program to its clients.

Additionally, the Fair Housing Initiatives Program (FHIP) will

receive increased emphasis to carry forth programs through grants
to the private fair housing organizations to conduct lending and in-

surance testing. FHIP funding will also be provided as a capacity

building initiative to help establish other fair housing organizations

throughout the country where the need exists. These funded agen-
cies will perform an outreach and education function as well as liti-

gate appropriate cases.

RESPONSE TO WRITTEN QUESTIONS OF SENATOR GRAMM
FROM ROBERTA ACHTENBERG

(Boy Scout "vendetta*')

As you know, it has been alleged that in your capacity as a member
of the San Francisco Board of Supervisors, you have engaged in a

"vendetta" against the Boy Scouts ofAmerica.
Please respond to these allegations and provide all transcripts of

the San Francisco Board of Supervisors meetings that pertain to

this issue.

Meetings of the Board of Supervisors are not recorded or tran-

scribed. However, in an attempt to comply with the spirit of your
request, I am providing descriptions of the various legislative ac-

tions which the Board of Supervisors has considered that pertain
to the Boy Scouts of America.
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• Resolution urging the Boy Scouts of America to terminate their

policy of discrimination on the basis of sexual orientation. Intro-
duced on July 22, 1991, filed by the Clerk on February 8, 1992.

• Resolutions commending Levi Strauss and the United Way of the

Bay Area for valor under pressure, and for reaffirming their com-
mitment to non-discrimination by suspending contributions to

the Boy Scouts of America due to their express policy of discrimi-
nation on the basis of sexual orientation. Introduced on June 8,

1992, adopted on June 8, 1992, signed by Mayor Jordan on June
10, 1992.

• Resolutions commending the Bank of America and Wells Fargo
Bank for valor under pressure, and for reaffirming their commit-
ment to non-discrimination by suspending contributions to the

Boy Scouts of America due to their express policy of discrimina-
tion on the basis of sexual orientation. Introduced on June 8,

1992, adopted on June 15, 1992, signed by Mayor Jordan on June
22, 1992.

• Resolution urging the transfer of two city lock box accounts total-

ling approximately $6 million of the more than $2.5 billion of

business which the City and County of San Francisco transacts
with the Bank of America on an annual basis. This action was
recommended after the Bank of America reinstated donation eli-

gibility to the Boy Scouts of America, despite the Scouts' express
policy of discrimination on the basis of sexual orientation. Intro-

duced on June 21, 1992, adopted by a 7-3 vote on December 21,

1992, vetoed by Mayor Jordan on December 24, 1992, veto over-
ride failed by a 7-3 vote, January 4, 1993.

The City and County of San Francisco has a long-standing policy
of non-discrimination on the bases of race, religion, color, ancestry,
age, sex, sexual orientation, disability or place of birth. Further-

more, the City and County has another longstanding policy of not

conducting business with entities whose policies foster and encour-

age discrimination against any of the residents of San Francisco.
It is pursuant to these two policies that the above-referenced reso-

lutions were initiated.

RESPONSE TO WRITTEN QUESTIONS OF SENATOR BOND
FROM ROBERTA ACHTENBERG

(Title VIII protected class expansion)

While you have rightfully indicated that enforcing the current law—
not advocacy—is what you believe your Job to be, there are those

critics who believe you will use your position to encourage or cul-

tivate test cases in order to expand or create various new protections
for the gay community. While these efforts may be short of expand-
ing Title VIII to include sexual orientation, your critics could argue
this type of action would fall into the area of advocacy—not enforce-
ment. Would you please provide for the Committee any assurances

you can that these fears are overblown.

As I outlined in my opening statement and in my oral and writ-

ten responses to the Committee's questions, I believe that institut-

ing an effective program of vigorous enforcement of the existing
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civil rights law is the job of the Assistant Secretary for Fair Hous-

ing and Equal Opportunity. Let me assure the Committee that I

have no intentions of using my position to encourage or cultivate

test cases in order to expand or create new protections for any
group not currently covered by existing law.

RESPONSE TO WRITTEN QUESTIONS OF SENATOR REEGLE
FROM KENNETH D. BRODY

1. Senator Riegle: The Eximbank's charter requires the Bank to

use 10 percent of its available resources to support exports of small

businesses.

a) Do you think the 10 percent requirement is adequate?
b) Do you have any ideas about how to leverage the amount of

resources available to the Bank to increase its ability to help small

business exporters?

Mr. Brody: The 10 percent set-aside for small business is ade-

quate. There has never been a problem from a budgetary stand-

point of accommodating the needs of these companies. In fact, we
have exceeded the required 10 percent.

In order to leverage its efforts, Eximbank must work with others

such as the Department of Commerce—U.S. Foreign and Commer-
cial Service, the Small Business Administration, City and States

and commercial banks. With the Department of Commerce, we are

organizing a training seminar to train Foreign and Commercial
Service officers in export finance and Eximbank.

2. Senator Riegle: One method advocated by some to "leverage"

the Eximbank's small business effort is through the use of the cap-
ital markets.
Do you currently have a position on Eximbank's use of the cap-

ital markets?
Are there any specific capital market programs that you believe

will help grow small business funding?
Are you familiar with a program called, "The Export Fund?"

CTEFI") I understand this program seeks capital markets in order

to provide more funding for U.S. exporters. Have you a position on

TEFI?

Mr. Brody: It is my understanding that over the past several

years Eximbank has approved numerous changes in its programs
to encourage the private financial sector—traditional commercial
bank lending, as well as, capital markets—to participate more ac-

tively in international trade finance. Eximbank has already ap-

proved transactions using the Bank's regular medium- and long-
term programs to access the capital markets, and last November
the Bank approved changes in the working Capital Guarantee pro-

gram that are designed to achieve the same result for this pro-

gram; which is primarily-designed to support small business. I

strongly favor the development of properly structured programs
that will allow small business to tap the resources of the capital

markets. It is my understanding that TEFI has been working with

Eximbank to develop such a structure, and if I am confirmed, I will

make the review of their proposal an early priority.
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3. Senator Riegle: When considering a loan or guarantee applica-
tion from a U.S. company, are you of the opinion that the Bank
should rely heavily upon the credit worthiness of the host country
in judging a project's viability or, because of new financing require-
ments for privatized capital projects, should the Bank increase its

focus on the credit worthiness of individual projects when evaluat-

ing a request for U.S. export support?

Mr. Brody: It is my understanding that Eximbanks normal prac-
tice is to evaluate both the credit worthiness of a host country and
the viability of a project before it commits its financing assistance.
In transactions wnere the Bank relies primarily on a government
guarantee for repayment, the country credit worthiness becomes
the critical element. However, for private capital projects,
Eximbank is willing to support such transactions taking into ac-

count the specific structure of the project. I agree with this ap-
proach.

4. Senator Riegle: Criticism of federal export programs center on
the lack of a unified export policy and uncoordinated export efforts

among various government agencies. As a result, U.S. industry
feels they are unable to assemble competitive financing packages
on a timely basis and are therefore losing bids to foreign entities

who receive government financing in a more rapid and streamlined
fashion, Witn respect to any given project that seeks federal gov-
ernment assistance, do you think that one export agency should be

designated to coordinate privatization support throughout the U.S.

government?
Mr. Brody: Because of the differing missions and programs of the
various agencies, I believe that the independence of each agency re-

garding the type and level of support which it provides should be
maintained. At the same time, it is critical that the overall export
support efforts of the various agencies be coordinated to ensure effi-

cient and effective support to U.S. industry. As wisely mandated by
Congress, the Trade Promotion Coordinating Committee provides
the proper structure for such interagency coordination and if con-

firmed, I intend to lead Eximbank in working very actively within
the TPCC to enhance that coordination.

RESPONSE TO WRITTEN QUESTIONS OF SENATOR SARBANES
FROM KENNETH D. BRODY

Background
I would like to raise with you a Tied Aid credit case with which

I am sure you are familiar that has been brought to my attention

by one of our country's leading exporting companies. The case
raises serious questions about the new Tied Aid credit agreement
completed last year within the OECD and about Eximbank policv
on the use of the Tied Aid Credit War Chest. Since the case is still

pending, I will not use the name of the company.
The company in question is competing against a company from

the United Kingdom for a $100 million communications project in

Indonesia to report and control forest fires. The company believes

that the UK company is going to receive a Tied Aid credit subsidy
from the UK government. In addition, the company has reason to
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believe that the European Community has estabhshed a multilat-

eral aid fund and plans to provide Tied Aid credit support from the

fund to the UK company for this project.
We have been informed that the company has approached the

Eximbank seeking Tied Aid credit support to match the assistance

the company believes will be provided by the UK government and
the EC. While a final disposition of the application has not been

made, I understand that the company has been told that it is un-

likely to receive Tied Aid credit support for this project on the

grounds that it is a development project and thus eligible for as-

sistance under the Tied Aid credit agreement.
I understand that under the terms of the OECD agreement, if a

project is not "commercially viable," in other words is strictly a de-

velopment project, it is eligible for Tied Aid credit assistance. That

may be the case in this instance. But under the requirements of

last year's legislation which reauthorized the charter of the

Eximbank, the Bank has authority to match Tied Aid credits ex-

tended by other governments in cases in which "the Bank" deter-

mines that United States trade or economic interests justify the

matching of Tied Aid credits extended in compliance with the Ar-

rangement, including grandfathered cases.

1. Senator Sarbanes: Will a determination be made in such a

case whether U.S. trade or economic interests justify the matching
of Tied Aid credits before the Eximbank makes a final decision in

the case?

Mr. Brody: If confirmed, I can assure you that the Bank will ex-

amine the merits of the company's case in deciding whether to ap-

prove an exceptional "matching" Tied Aid credit. I will consider the

likely commercial non-viability of this project, the role of the EC
environmental fund, and the potential trade and economic benefits

to the U.S., if any, from this sale. As you know, Tied Aid credits

are very expensive from a budget standpoint. The budget hit in-

volved in this single potential Tied Aid credit could support, in our

normal programs on average, 20 times the export volume of this

transaction, and a larger number of U.S. exporters. Therefore, if

confirmed, I will carefully weigh the U.S. trade and economic inter-

ests involved in this case, against the merits of those cases which
do not require such exceptional support.

2. Senator Sarbanes: This case also raises the disturbing possibil-

ity that the EC may be utilizing a multilateral fund to provide Tied
Aid credit grants to member countries of the EC. (a) Are you aware
of the existence of this fund?

Mr. Brody: In my briefings, I have been told that there are several

such funds, for different purposes, financed through the EC's Euro-

pean Development Fund. The EDF is not a new organization. Its

primary purpose is to fund development projects in the poorer re-

gions of Europe, such as Sicily or Ireland. In past years, its sub-

funds have extended their scope of operations to former European
colonial states, and more recently to others such as Indonesia. The
evidence suggests that the EDF operations are relatively small,

compared to the Tied Aid operations of the bilateral aid agencies
of the EC member states. Therefore, Exim staff does not see at this
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time an evasion scenario under which the European countries shift

their aid programs to an expanded, unmonitored EDF. However, I

can assure you that, if I am confirmed, I will follow this situation

very closely.

2. Senator Sarbanes: (b) Is there reason to believe that it may be
utilized to provide Tied Aid credits?

Mr. Brody: Yes. The funds are, in part, tied to procurement of

goods and services from EC member states.

2. Senator Sarbanes: (c) I understand that multilateral banks
such as the World Bank are excluded from the OECD Tied Aid
credit agreement. What would be the status of a multilateral fund
such as may have been established by the EC? Is it possible that
such a fund would not be covered by the terms of the OECD Tied
Aid credit agreement? If so, does this not create a large potential

loophole in the agreement?
Mr. Brody: On the inclusion of EC funds, there is a difference in

interpretation between the EC and other OECD members, includ-

ing the U.S. The Arrangement language specifically excludes multi-

lateral and regional institutions. The EC obviously considers the
EDF and its sub-funds to be European regional institutions, and
thus exempt from the arrangement requirements. However, the

U.S. view is that the EC funds should be subject to the agreement
for aid loans such as this one. This is because the EC itself is an
actual Participant in the OECD Arrangement, and should therefore

be subject to its rules, particularly in this case when the EC is not

lending within its own region, Europe, but rather to Indonesia. If

confirmed, I assure you that we will seek a resolution of this issue,
and understand that such a solution will have to recognize the spe-
cial character of the EC as a supranational organization.

3. Senator Sarbanes: Can you assure us that the Tied Aid credit

provision of last year's Eximbank reauthorization bill will be com-

plied with and implemented consistent with the intent of Congress?

Mr. Brody: Subject to my confirmation, yes. I believe that the in-

tent of Congress is twofold. First, we must use the Tied Aid
Warchest to prevent the loss of sales whose special character make
them particularly important to U.S. economic and trade interests,
even when there is no OECD arrangement violation. Second, Exim
must ensure that the Bank can continue to support other U.S. com-

panies, who do not need extraordinary War Chest support, but
whose sales are equally vital to U.S. economic and trade interests.

Therefore, we must be careful that use of our limited budget for

specific War Chest cases does not reduce the Bank's overall level

of support for U.S. exports.

4. Senator Sarbanes: Can you also assure us that you will look

into the status of the EC fund and report back to the Committee
on whether it is covered by the OECD Tied Aid credit agreement,
and if not, what steps are being taken to have it covered?

Mr. Brody: If confirmed, yes. As I stated previously, I want to em-

phasize that a resolution to this issue is currently being sought.
This is consistent with the fundamental interest in having the
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OECD Agreement cover EC aid-financed export sales to countries

outside Europe. I will continue, subject to confirmation, to support
these efforts and intend to report back to the Committee on our

progress in this matter.

RESPONSE TO WRITTEN QUESTIONS OF SENATOR SASSER
FROM KENNETH D. BRODY

1. Senator Sasser: The purpose of the Export-Import Bank is to

provide the loans and guarantees necessary to give American ex-

porters access to international markets and provide jobs for Amer-
ican citizens.

Through the 1980s, as you know, demand for Eximbank pro-

grams declined. However, in the past few years, demand has sky-
rocketed from $6.3 billion in commitments in 1989 to $15.5 billion

projected for 1993. It is my understanding that this year, demand
for Eximbank programs will exceed the Bank's available resources.

Future projections indicate growing demand from large and
small businesses alike. By 1994, some forecasters estimate that

Eximbank programs may support as many as 400,000 jobs in the

United States—if resources are available.

Nevertheless, the administration request for Eximbank is essen-

tially a freeze. It does not accommodate additional programs for the

former Soviet Union, Eastern Europe and elsewhere, it may fall

well short of private sector demands for Eximbank lending.
Is it time for the administration to take another look at its budg-

et request for Eximbank and perhaps see whether funds available

to function 150, the international affairs part of the budget, might
be reallocated just a bit to ensure that the demand for Eximbank

program-ndemand which represents jobs in America—is going to be

fully met with an appropriate level of funding?

Mr. Brody: I am comfortable with the Clinton Administration's re-

quest for a budget appropriation of $757 million for FY 1994. I sup-

port the Administration's objective to find ways in which we can le-

verage that appropriation to support a maximum volume of export
transactions. I understand that the Administration has estimated

that the requested subsidy could support $16.5 billion of total Exim

program commitments. It is my understanding also that this esti-

mate included possible commitments for the former Soviet Union
and Central Europe, based on their best information at the time.

2. Senator Sasser: One of the provisions in last year's reauthor-

ization of the Export-Import Bank, the Export Enhancement Act of

1992, requires the Eximbank to dedicate 10 percent of its loan pro-

gram to small- and medium-sized businesses.

Indeed, these are the businesses that are least likely to be able

to get export financing of their own. Moreover, it's the small- and
medium-sized business sector that is creating new jobs in this

country which we so desperately need.

As president of the Eximbank, what priority will you place on

fulfilling this mandate? Do you agree that export financing for

small- and medium-sized businesses should be an important func-

tion of the Eximbank?
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Mr. Brody: If confirmed, I will place a very high priority on fulfill-

ing Eximbank's small business mandate. Eximbank's Working Cap-
ital Guarantee Program, Insurance Program and its Marketing Di-
vision are dedicated primarily to support small- and medium-sized
business. In March 1992, Eximbank established the Small Business
Group to better focus on the needs of small business and made
major program modifications to encourage more banks and export-
ers to use the programs. If confirmed, I will continue the process
of listening to the marketplace and adjusting Eximbank's support
for this very important group of companies.

3. Senator Sasser: I've taken a look at Eximbank resources which
go to businesses in my home state of Tennessee and frankly, I

think we can do better. I think one problem is many small- and
medium-sized businesses which export products overseas are un-
aware of the full range of programs available through the Export-
Import Bank.
Do you have any plans to improve the visibility of the Export-

Import Bank and perhaps do some more outreach to small- and
medium-size businesses across the nation—businesses which are
not traditional users of the Export-Import Bank—in order to make
sure they are aware of the programs available to them?

Mr. Brody: Eximbank has approached the State of Tennessee
about participating in our

City/State Program which brings
Eximbank programs to the local level. As of now, Tennessee has
not joined the program.

If confirmed, I will assure you that Eximbank will continue to

market its programs throughout the country. If confirmed, I will

also emphasize bringing into this effort new distributors for Exim
programs which could better reach smaller size businesses. Such
distributors could include smaller banks, nontraditional lenders,
the U.S. Department of Commerce—U.S. Foreign and Commercial
Service, and the Small Business Administration.

4. Senator Sasser: The administration recently announced that it

was committing $2 billion in export-import credits to support oil

and gas development in Russia and the Republics of the former So-
viet Union. Obviously, oil and gas exports bring in substantial hard

currency earnings and will help the newly independent states deal
with their balance-of-payments problems.
As such, the purchase of drilling and pumping equipment will be

high priority for Russia and the otner Republics and should provide
a substantial new market for U.S. exporters. In this regard, I am
very much in favor of Eximbank helping U.S. companies in this po-

tentially lucrative new market.
I am, however, concerned about Eximbank's ability to absorb

such a large commitment in its already constrained budget. Even
collateralized loans—such as those being promoted by the
Eximbank staff—will consume a substantial amount of Eximbank's

subsidy appropriation. Furthermore, should the Russians default

on their debt service obligations, as they did last year, the liabil-

ities faced by the Export-Import Bank could be enormous.
Is the administration's budget request for 1994 adequate to meet

overall demand for Eximbank lending and accommodate this new
Russian aid effort?
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Mr. Brody: I understand that the Administration's budget request
for Fiscal Year 1994 included an estimate of commitments for Rus-

sia in anticipation of some support for oil and gas development.
Since the budget estimates were developed, Russia has agreed to

negotiate an Oil and Gas Framework Agreement under which Rus-

sian buyers and U.S. exporters estimate Russia may want to pur-
chase as much as $2 billion for U.S. equipment and services. I un-

derstand the Eximbank staff does not anticipate that Russia will

make purchases to use the full $2 billion during Fiscal Year 1994.

The present budget proposals are based on meeting overall demand
for Eximbank assistance, including Russia, based on the best infor-

mation at the time.

5. Senator Sasser: As you know, the Eximbank is charged with

providing financing to U.S. firms to support sales of U.S. exports
abroad. Indeed, many exporters may not be able to find financing
on their own in the private financial markets.

Increasing exports is important to the economy and making the

U.S. more competitive globally. The current annual trade deficit of

$84 billion is a drain on the economy.
What role do you see for the Eximbank in changing the balance

of trade?

Mr. Brody: Most U.S. exports go forward without the assistance

of officially supported export credits. Traditionally, Eximbank sup-

ports 2-4 percent of total U.S. export sales and 8-10 percent of

yearly capital goods export sales. Hence, Eximbank has only a rel-

atively small direct impact on the U.S. balance of trade.

However, for those exports that require Eximbank support,
Eximbank can be essential. These export sales typically face financ-

ing impediments that cannot be addressed by the private sector.

Without Eximbank support, it would be very difficult for these ex-

port sales to find alternative sources of financing. For example, in

recent years commercial banks have been restricting their cross-

border risk in response to the LDC-debt problems and increased

capital adequacy requirements, thereby limiting their willingness
to extend export financing. In addition, export finance subsidies

provided by foreign governments create the need for competitive fi-

nancing terms from the U.S. Government. Eximbank programs
seek to address these situations. Thus, although Eximbank has a

relatively small impact on the aggregate U.S. trade balance, it can

represent a substantial proportion of the U.S. exports into specific

foreign countries.

In sum, Eximbank tries to structure its programs so that it com-

plements, rather than competes with, private financing sources.

Eximbank attempts to limit its support to "additional" exports; that

is, exports that would not likely go forward without Eximbank sup-

port.

6. Senator Sasser: During the last two years, fiscal years 1991
and 1992, Eximbank used all of its authority and carried over au-

thorizations into the next fiscal year.
Given the current level of funding, do you believe that Eximbank

will be able to meet all of the demand in fiscal year 1993; or will

some transactions have to be carried into the next fiscal year?
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If so, will that create any problems with the fiscal year 1994

budget?

Mr. Brody: It is my understanding that Eximbank plans to meet
overall demand within the existing Fiscal Year 1993 budget. Dur-
ing the course of the budget year, world events which were not an-

ticipated may arise which change the demand figures from the pro-

jected ones. Demand projections are based on general factors, not

specific case analysis. I am informed that the Bank makes a seri-

ous effort in the final quarter of a fiscal year to meet the priority
needs of individual exporters. If commitments are carried over to

the next year due to resource limitations, the Bank is able to do
so without hurting the exporter. Unless there is a substantial car-

ryover, I understand the Bank does not see a problem for the Fiscal
Year 1994 budget.

7. Senator Sasser: The business community is forecasting record
demand for Eximbank funding for fiscal year 1994 of $18-20 billion

in total activity. They believe that the administration's budget re-

quest will be insufficient to meet demand and that the subsidy
level should be increased substantially.

Will Eximbank be able to meet all of the demand next year with
the budget requested by the administration? Is it possible that the
Bank could face a significant shortage of funding in fiscal year
1994?

Mr. Brody: Based on briefings which I have received, I am com-
fortable that the budget requested by the Administration will be

adequate to meet presently estimated demand for Eximbank fi-

nancing assistance in Fiscal Year 1994. If confirmed, it is my inten-

tion to analyze alternative mechanisms to achieve higher levels of

Eximbank support for exports with the proposed budget allocation.

8. Senator Sasser: The administration's budget assumes a $50
million Warchest next year. This is far less than the $200 million

recommended by Congress in previous years.
Will this limit Eximbank in carrying out the more aggressive

mandate that was included in the charter renewal last year?

Mr. Brody: The $50 million allocation of budget to Warchest use
can support approximately $125 million in Tied Aid credits. This
amount will probably be sufficient to carry out the objective of po-

licing the OECD's Tied Aid agreement, and leave some capacity for

the more aggressive Tied Aid mandate—matching support of export
sales whose special character make them especially important to

U.S. economic and trade interests, even when there is no OECD
Arrangement violation. Clearly, the $50 million request will not

support a Tied Aid credit program which initiates or which
"matches" in every single competitive case. Such a universally ag-

gressive strategy would require a budget allocation to Warchest use
much larger than even the $200 million previously recommended

by Congress. Thus, de-leveraging the Bank's resources, and poten-

tially reducing the Bank's overall level of support for U.S. exports.
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RESPONSE TO WRITTEN QUESTIONS OF SENATOR BRYAN
FROM KENNETH D. BRODY

Background

Over the past two and half years, Phibro Energy Production,

Inc., subsidiary of Salomon Inc., has invested more than $115 mil-

lion in a Russian/American oil and gas production joint venture in

Western Siberia, the White Nights Joint Enterprise. This invest-

ment represents the largest Western Investment that has been
made (not merely announced) in the Russian oil and gas industry.
This private. Western capital has paid for a program of Western

technology, equipment, services and management which has suc-

ceeded in increasing oil production in the joint enterprise's fields

which still rely on Russian-supplied technology and management
has fallen 30 percent, commensurate with the decline of Russian oil

production in general.
It is important that the efforts of White Nights and similarly sit-

uated American/Russian joint enterprises engaged in successfully

increasing Russian oil and gas production are supported by
Eximbank, the World Bank, and the other international lending in-

stitutions. And yet, recent events indicate that this is not nec-

essarily what is occurring.
I understand that Varyeganneftegaz Production Association, the

Russian partner in White Nights has recently been told that it will

receive loan commitments totaling $110m from Eximbank and
$170M from the World Bank in order to develop its fields. Flush
with its new source of capital, the Chairman of Varyeganneftegaz
has recently served notice on Phibro that the Russians will not

honor their legal obligations under the venture agreement, thereby
seriously jeopardizing Phibro's ability to recover it $115M invest-

ment.

1. Senator Bryan: What steps is the Eximbank taking to prevent
or discourage this kind of conduct by Russian enterprises benefit-

ing from Eximbank loans? How do you gauge the likelihood of suc-

cess of those steps?
2. How can we in confidence be assured that the credits provided

Russian entities by Exim and the World Bank will be used to sup-

port rather than undercut the efforts of American investors in Rus-
sia?

3. Aren't we sending the wrong signals to Russian managers if

they conclude they can freely abrogate contracts with American
businessmen and yet continue to expect to receive Exim and World
Bank financing?

4. How do we in Congress explain this type of behavior to our
constituents who ultimately pay the bill for Exim credits and tax

losses resulting from effective expropriation of American invest-

ment in Russia?

Mr. Brody: I have been informed that Eximbank has not provided

any loan commitments to date for the Russian partner in the White

Nights joint venture. About a year ago, Exim received applications
for small amounts of financing in connection with two transactions,
but neither has been approved.
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Eximbank is currently working with the Russian authorities on
an oil and gas framework agreement which could provide $2 billion

or more to oil and gas production associations throughout Russia
to enable them to purchase U.S. goods and services that are needed
to rehabilitate or revitalize existing production. In the next several

months, decisions will be made on the first transactions to be ap-
proved under the framework agreement once it is in place.
At the same time, Eximbank is prepared to provide support for

the export of U.S. goods and services in connection with limited re-

course project financing in Russia. This type of financing, for which
the borrower is often a joint venture with Western partners, offers

one of the most effective ways of encouraging private investment
in Russia, especially in the development of new fields and sources
of energy. Eximbank is currently working on a project incentive

agreement with the Russian authorities which will provide the nec-

essary governmental assurances to enable Eximbank to approve fi-

nancing for individual transactions.
It is clear that Russia will need to meet its external financing

needs from as many sources as possible—from international finan-

cial institutions like the World Bank, from official government
sources like Eximbank and from private investors in the form of

joint ventures. It is also in the best interest of both Russia and
Western lenders and investors that a stable business climate be es-

tablished and maintained. If confirmed, I will make sure that
Eximbank's programs are utilized in a way that will advance that

objective, as well as, assist Russia in making maximum use of both

public and private sources of financing.

RESPONSE TO WRITTEN QUESTIONS OF SENATOR MURRAY
FROM KENNETH D. BRODY

1. Senator Murray: As you know, Mr. Brody, international trade
is very important to the economy of Washington State. One in four

jobs in our State is trade related—we are home to the country's

largest exporter, the Boeing Company.
But, we are also home to many smaller exporting companies,

which want to avail themselves of Eximbank programs. I met with
the President of one of these companies earlier this week.
SAMBUK international has had incredible success in trading with
Russia. They have found a niche in the market and are flourishing,
but some of their clients need financing programs in order to con-

tinue purchasing American products.
Let me add my voice to those who encourage you to do all you

can to ensure that smaller companies' needs are addressed?

Mr. Brody: Last year, the Export-Import Bank created the Small
Business Group to

specially
service the needs of small business. I

am aware of the Eximbank Charter provision mandating that 10

percent of the Bank's resources be used to directly support small
business. I want to assure you that if I am confirmed the export
financing needs of small businesses will be one of the main targets
in my agenda.

2. Senator Murray: In view of the increasing workload for

Eximbank that has developed as a result of newly emerging mar-



91

kets, like Russia and Hungary, do you plan to increase the number
of loan officers to handle the enormous demand for export financ-

ing?

Mr. Brody: The Export-Import Bank does have a very substantial

workload. However, my preliminary conclusion is that through
careful management of our human resources and some changes in

the way Eximbank processes cases, the Bank will be able to handle
an increased workload with the present number of staff.

3. Senator Murray: In your view, how can Eximbank programs
be applied to financing the exports of wood products?

Mr. Brody: Exports of wood products are already eligible for Exim

financing under the short-term insurance program. The wood in-

dustry also has been a fi-equent recipient of Eximbank working
capital guarantees.

RESPONSE TO WRITTEN QUESTIONS OF SENATOR ROTH
FROM KENNETH D. BRODY

1. Senator Roth: Government financing agencies in Europe and

Japan are active partners with their companies seeking to do busi-

ness in Russia and elsewhere. It is my understanding that the U.S.

Government through its own financing agencies have been reluc-

tant to fulfill its role. The result is that American companies are:

at a competitive disadvantage vis-a-vis the Germans and the Japa-
nese. What do you propose we should do to bring about a more

competitive environment?

Mr. Brody: Eximbank has actually been the leader in developing
a financing structure, the so-called Oil and Gas Framework Agree-

ment, which will enable American companies to sell an estimated

$2 billion or more of U.S. equipment and services for revitalizing
the oil and gas sectors of the Russian economy. Japan is following
the U.S. Government's lead in seeking a similar structure with

Russia. This is a significant accomplishment. However, in general,
I believe Eximbank is capable of a greater effort to market itself

more effectively to foreign countries and companies and, if con-

firmed, I plan to support this change in emphasis.

2. Senator Roth: It would appear that the extraction sector, i.e.,

oil and gas, mining, forestry, would probably constitute the area of

the Russian economy which might most quickly respond to Western
investment.
Has Eximbank been able to facilitate significant U.S. investment

in those sectors of the Russian economy, particularly with respect
to project financing? Do you feel that changes are needed in the

way Eximbank has traditionally interacted with the U.S. private
sector?

Mr. Brody: Eximbank agrees that the extraction sectors are par-

ticularly promising for Western investment. These sectors should

provide high returns for Russia and foreign investors alike. These
sectors also make it possible to look to foreign exchange revenues

from exports from Russia to obtain returns on investment and re-

payment of loans.
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Eximbank has made clear to U.S. investors and to Russia and
other states of the former USSR that it is ready to support U.S.

exports to such project finance transactions, for which repayment
rehes solely on the revenue stream of that project. However, Rus-
sian government entities need to establish an improved environ-
ment for Western investment, in terms of laws, regulations, inter-

nal economic conditions and general business climate, if there are
to be significant investment flows. The U.S. Government is working
with Russia to encourage them to establish the necessary frame-
work within which such project financing can take place. A major
step would be to enter into a Project Finance incentive Agreement
which Eximbank has proposed to Russian authorities and which
will allow Eximbank to support this type of transaction in Russia.
Such an arrangement should strengthen Eximbank's traditional

patterns of cooperation with the U.S. private sector and should be
as effective for Russia as it has been for transactions in other coun-
tries.

3. Senator Roth: What are the most significant obstacles to en-

hanced U.S. investment in the Russian economy? How could these
obstacles be removed? Does the U.S. Government have a role to

play in removing these obstacles or should this task be a purely do-

mestic Russian undertaking?

Mr. Brody: The U.S. Department of Commerce is working with
U.S. companies and banks to identify the major obstacles to in-

creased U.S. investment in Russia. One significant agreement be-

tween President Clinton and President Yeltsin was to accelerate

joint review of ways of removing or alleviating major obstacles to

investment. Secretary of Commerce Ron Brown and Deputy Prime
Minister Shokhin are chairing a meeting this month of the inter-

governmental U.S. -Russia Business Development Committee. This
will be one of the major topics on their agenda. Ultimately, results

will depend heavily on decisions and actions to be taken by the

Russian side.

4. Senator Roth: I understand that Eximbank is being over-

whelmed by the number of funding requests for projects in Russia,
which is adding to the delays. Do you have any plans to streamline
the internal functions of Eximbank, particularly with respect to the

voluminous paperwork required, that could alleviate the delays?

Mr. Brody: Eximbank is reviewing an extraordinary volume of in-

quiries about doing business in Russia in general, as well as, a

large number of applications for financing. On sovereign risk trans-

actions, in order to be sure that an application is one for which
Russia is prepared to act as borrower or guarantor, Eximbank has
established a procedure for seeking confirmation from the Russian
authorities that they wish to proceed with a specific transaction.

Russia has replied on only 9 such transactions; Eximbank is await-

ing a reply on about 170 others. Pending a Russian reply,
Eximbank does not take any further action, thus saving both the

exporters and the Bank unnecessary work and cost.

Eximbank is engaged in an effort, not only with respect to trans-

actions in Russia but also for transactions throughout the world, to

streamline processing and to shorten response time to exporter and
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bank applicants. If confirmed, I believe my twenty years of experi-
ence in the financial markets will prove useful in increasing the ef-

ficiency of Eximbank's operations.

5. Senator Roth: Does Eximbank have any reason to believe that

its approach to U.S. investment in Russia is any more restrictive

than the approach adopted by other agencies such as the Overseas
Private investment Corporation?

Mr. Brody: Eximbank has established a policy that in any country
where it will support financing for investment transactions on a

project finance basis, the Bank should have a Project Finance in-

centive Agreement. This Agreement essentially sets forth undertak-

ings from the host government that it will not interfere in the oper-
ation of a project in a manner which would impede repayment of

the Eximbank financing to that project. Eximbank's requirements
are somewhat different from OPIC's, because Eximbank is a lend-

ing agency, while the Overseas Private Investment Corporation fo-

cuses primarily on insuring equity investments. In view of the bil-

lions of U.S. dollars of financing for U.S. exports which may be
needed by potential U.S. investment projects in Russia, and the re-

quirement imposed upon Eximbank by Congress to find reasonable
assurance of repayment in all the Bank's business, Eximbank be-

lieves it necessary to enter into a Project Incentive Agreement with
Russia which will provide the Bank with sufficient assurances that

will enable it to accept project risk in that country.

6. Senator Roth: What measures does Exim believe that Presi-

dent Yeltsin and the Russian legislature could take which might
increase U.S. investment in the Russian Federation in the short

term?

Mr. Brody: Eximbank's suggestion would be for the Russian gov-
ernment to sign as soon as possible the Project Incentive Agree-
ment with Eximbank. Several potential major investments in the

hundreds of millions of dollars have already been identified to

Eximbank by Western investors in search of Eximbank financing
assistance.

U.S. Insurance Companies

Background

The 102nd Congress decided to take action against the system-
atic exclusion of U.S. insurance companies fi-om bidding on the in-

surance-related business stemming from transactions which were
financed by, or underwritten by, the U.S. taxpayer.
To this end, the Export-Import Bank needs to make available to

U.S. insurance companies all information pertaining to potential
business stemming from its activities and to maintain a record of

all occasions on which U.S. companies were barred from bidding on
Exim contracts.

Senator Roth: How is Exim communicating to U.S. insurance

companies the potential business which could be arising from its

activities? Has it established an electronic communication system
whereby it would swiftly send such information to interested com-



94

panies? Have the companies in question expressed their willingness
to finance such a system?
Mr. Brody: Eximbank has an electronic communications system,
known as the electronic bulletin board, which provides a vast array
of information on Eximbank programs and activities to interested

companies. In fact, the bulletin board is accessible to anyone with
a personal computer, appropriate software and a modem. Other
than the cost of a phone call, there is no fee or other charge for

this service. The bulletin board not only contains descriptions of

Eximbank's various programs, it also includes current press re-

leases on Eximbank's activities as well as minute summaries of the
Board of Directors meetings. These summaries provide information
on offers and final commitments approved by the Board, including
the applicant, foreign obliger, foreign country, U.S. exporter, U.S.

goods and services, and approximate amount of Eximbank financial

support. This bulletin board service has been publicized bv
Eximbank through seminars and publications. Eximbank is avail-

able to assist U.S. insurance companies in use of this service.

Besides the electronic bulletin board, for those entities who do
not have a computer, Eximbank also makes available such press
releases and Board minute summaries in hard copies. In addition,
there are a number of private services that publish information on
Eximbank activity.
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employment, location of work, and dates of inclusive employment.

See Attachment
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Memberships;

Organization

List below all memberships and offices held in

professional, fraternal, business, scholarly,
civic, charitable and other organizations.

Alvin Ailey American Dance
Theatre

American Federation of
Aging Research

Harvard Club of New York

Urban Land Institute

Institute for Contemporary
Art

St. John's College

Prep for Prep

Office Held

Board of Directors
Vice Chairman
President

Board of Directors
Treasurer
Chairman

Director
Treasurer

Director

Director

Director

Director

pates

1981-Present
1984-1991
1992-1993

1988-1993
1989-1991
1992-Present

1986-1993
1988-1993

1991-Present

1986-Present

1992-Present

1990-Present

Employment Record: List below all positions held since college,
including the title or description of job, name
of employment, location of work, and dates of
inclusive employment.

1992-Present

1992-Present

1971-Present

Summer 1970

1966-1969

1964-1966

Summer 19 64

Petrus Partners, Ltd., New York, Investment Firm
President

Advanstar Publications, Cleveland, Trade Publications
Chairman

Goldman, Sachs & Co. , New York, Investment Banking
Firm — Associate, Vice President, General Partner,
Limited Partner

Capital Research, Los Angeles, Investment Firm

Analyst

United States Army, 2nd Lieutenant, 1st Lieutenant,
Captain

C&P Telephone Company, Washington, D.C., Foreman

University of Rochester, Junior Researcher

-2-



Government

experience:
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List any experience in or direct association with Federal, State, or local governments, in-

cluding any advisory, consultative, honorary or other part-time service or positions.

Mentoer of advisory team to Department of Tranaportation reqaurdinq
sale of Conrail

Published

writings: List the titles, publishers and dates of books, articles, reports or other published materials

you have written.

O^e paper co-authored with Geoff Boisi on mergers amd acquisitions.
Cannot locate at this time.

Political

affiliations

and activities: List all memberships and offices held in and services rendered to all political parties or

election committees during the last 10 years.

National Financp do-Cha irman and Npu YnrV Finanro rhair fnr

"Clinton for President" ^^^^ Campaign
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Political

contributions: Itemize all political contributions of S500 or more to any individual, campaign organiza-

tion, political party, political action committee or similar entity during the last eigtit

years and identify the specific amounts, dates, and names of the recipients.

See Attachment

Qualifications: State fully your qualifications to serve in the position to which you have been named,

(anach sheet)

See Attachment

Future employment
relationships: 1. Indicate whether you will sever all connections with your present employer, business

firm, association or organization if you are confirmed by the Senate.

See Attachnent

2. As far as can be foreseen, state whether you have any plans after completing govern-

ment service to resume employment, affiliation or practice with your previous em-

ployer, business firm, association or organization.

T havo nr> gnnh plans.

3. Has anybody made you a commitment to a job after you leave government?

No

4. Do you expect to serve the full term for which you have been appointed?

Yes ^



100

Kenneth 0. Brody

Political Contributions
($500 or more since January 1, 1985)

Date Recipient Committee

March 1993 Senator Lloyd Bentsen Election
Committee -- Refund

Amount

($ 510.00)

10/29/92
09/08/92
07/15/92
07/15/92
06/30/92
06/30/92
06/25/92
06/01/92
03/06/92

09/08/92
07/17/92
06/30/92

03/03/92

01/20/92

12/30/91
12/24/91
11/21/91
10/25/91

10/25/91
10/25/91
07/08/91
04/07/91
02/06/91
01/12/91

Federal

Liz Holtzman for Senate - Refunds ($1,000.00)
Ferraro for U.S. Senate $1,000.00
DNC Victory Fund $5,000.00
Maloney for Congress $1,000.00
Friends of David McCurdy $1,000.00
Delauro $1,000.00
Liz Holtzman for Senate $1,000.00
Hoosiers for Hogsett $1,000.00
Doug Anderson for Senate $2,000.00

Non-Federal

Hulburt James-Assembly, NY $1,000.00
Caperton for Governor $1,000.00
Clinton General Election Compensation $1,000.00

Fund
Holtzman - partial refund of 1991 ($1,000.00)

contribution
Friends of Andrew Stein - $3,000.00

Federal

Shea for Congress $ 500.00
Abrams '92 $2,000.00
Liz Holtzman for Senate $1,000.00
Senator Lloyd Bentsen Election $1,000.00

Committee
Friends of Mark Singel $1,000.00
Clinton for President $1,000.00
Zimmer for Congress $1,000.00
Congressman Bill Green $1,000.00
Nunn - Refund ($1,080.00)
GSPAC (Goldman, Sachs PAC) $3,500.00

10/31/91
06/30/91
01/29/91
01/29/91
01/12/91
01/12/91

Non-Federal

Sundlun '92 $2,000.00
Democratic Leadership Council $10,000.00
Comite Amigos Del Sen. Miguel Soto $ 500.00
Friends of Elizabeth Holtzman $2,000.00
Governor Mabus Fund $2,500.00
CSPAC II (Goldman, Sachs PAC) $1,000.00
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Date Recipient Committee Amount

Federal

04/30/90 Bill Bradley for U.S. Senate $1,000.00
02/07/90 Harvey Sloane for Senate $ 750.00

01/26/90 Sam Nunn Campaign $2,000.00
01/02/90 GSPAC $2,750.00

Non-Federal

10/08/90 Citizens for Silber $1,000.00
06/19/90 Kathleen Brown for State Treasurer $1,000.00
03/12/90 Goddard for Governor $ 500.00

02/21/90 Wilson for Chairman Committee $ 500.00

02/21/90 Mark White Campaign $1,000.00
02/12/90 Borges '90 $1,500.00
01/31/90 Committee for Catherine Baker Knoll $1,000.00
01/31/90 Bellotti Campaign $1,000.00
01/24/90 Morrison for Governor Committee $1,000.00
01/17/90 Young Working for Georgia $1,000.00
01/01/90 GSPAC II $1,000.00

Federal

12/04/89 Friends of Senator Carl Levin $ 500.00
05/25/89 Kerry for Senate in 90 committee $ 500.00
03/15/89 Bill Bradley for U.S. Senate $1,000.00
01/27/89 GSPAC $2,750.00

Non-Federal

08/08/89 Committee for David Dinkins $2,000.00
08/08/89 Citizens Committee for Ravitch $2,000.00
05/31/89 Dinkins for Mayor $1,000.00
04/03/89 Friends of Bob Dryfoos $ 500.00
03/13/89 Citizens Committee for Ravitch $1,000.00
01/12/89 Friends of Mario Cuomo $2,000.00
01/12/89 New Yorkers for Koch 1989 $1,000.00
01/27/89 GSPAC II $1,000.00

Federal

10/12/88 Committee to Re-elect Congressman $1,000.00
Schumer

05/09/88 The President's Dinner $1,500.00
05/09/88 The President's Dinner $3,000.00
04/29/88 rti Haig for President $1,000.00
04/27/88 Dukakis for President $1,000.00
03/17/88 Chuck Robb for Senate $1,000.00
02/24/88 GSPAC $2,750.00
02/24/88 St Germain for Congress Committee $ 750.00
02/02/88 Californians for Sen. Pete Wilson $1,000.00

Committee
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Pate Recipient Committee Amount

Non-Federal »

02/24/88 GSPAC III $5,000.00
02/24/88 GSPAC II $1,000,00

Federal

12/14/87 Friends of Senator D'Amato $1,000.00
10/23/87 Pete Dawkins for U.S. Senate $ 500.00
07/16/87 Senator Bentsen Election Comra. $1,000.00
04/22/87 The Lautenberg Committee $ 500.00
04/22/87 Riegle for Senate Committee $1,000.00
04/22/87 George Bush for President $1,000.00
02/18/87 Campaign America $5,000.00

Non-Federal

10/13/87 Mary Landrieu Campaign Fund $1,000.00
09/23/87 Pena for Denver $1,000.00
07/16/87 Wallace Wilkinson for Governor $1,000.00
05/06/87 New York State Democratic Comm. $1,000.00

Federal

12/23/86 GSPAC $2,750.00
10/20/86 National Committee for an Effective $ 500.00

Congress
06/23/86 Committee for the 100th Congress $ 500.00

(Rangel's multicandidate PAC)
06/11/86 Ed Zschau for Senate Committee $1,000.00

11/25/85 Friends of Senator D'Amato $1,000.00
11/25/85 GSPAC $1,500.00
10/08/85 People for the American Way Action $1,000.00
06/03/85 The Moynihan Committee $1,000.00

Non-Federal

04/24/85 Friends of Ken Lipper $ 500.00
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Quail flcatlons :

My resume is attached. I believe that my 21 years of
service with Goldman, Sachs, including 13 years as a general
partner, have allowed me to understand and appreciate the U.S. and
international financial and business communities and the importance
of a vigorous and competitive U.S. export program in support of the
U.S. business community. In addition, my leadership positions at
Goldman, Sachs have provided me with useful experience relevant to
leading the Export-Import Bank.

Future employment relationships:

1. Yes. If confirmed, I will convert my current limited
partnership interest in The Goldman Sachs Group, L.P. into a junior
subordinated debt instrument payable to me by Goldman, Sachs.
Furthermore, I also will divest all my Goldman Sachs related
investments with the exception of certain partnerships holding real
estate investments. I also will resign as a Trustee of my family
foundation.
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KENNETH D. BRODY

HOME: 10 Grade Square OFFICE: 730 Fifth Avenue
New York, New York 10028 New Yoric. Now York 10019

(212) 772-1918 (212) 977-3000

EXPERIENCE:

?etrui Partners, 1992; founding partner in private iiivestment firm.

Goldman, Sachi & Co., 1971-1991; elected partner in 1978 and member ofthe

management conuniltee in 1990; currently a limited partner. Co-headed merchant

banking group, headed real estate group, founded and headed high-technology group,
and engaged in a wide range of investment banking activities. Significant assignments
included advising the Department of Transportation on the privatization of Conrail,

advising the Mexican Government on the privatization of their holdings in the

Mexican Telephone Company, and advising the Rockefellers on the public offering

of Rockcfellef Center. Also was responsible for the development ofGoldman, Sachs

London headquarters building.

EDUCATION:

Harvard Business School, MBA 1971; Baker Scholar, High Distinction

University ofMaryland. BSEE 1964, Tau Beta Pi. High Honors

MILITARY:

U. S. Army 1966-1969, 2nd Lieutenant to Captain

BOARD OF DIRECTORS:

Advanstar Publications, Chairman (a $200mm trade publications private company)
Alvin Alley American Dance Theatre, President

American Federation of Aging Research, Chainnan

Harvard Club ofNew York City, Treasurer

Institute for Contemporary Art

Prep for Prep
St. John's College
Urban Land Institute

PERSONAL:

Age 49, married, two children



105

Potofitial conflicts

of interest: 1. Describe any financial arrangements or deferred compensation agreements or other

continuing dealings with business associates, clients or customers who will be af-

fected by policies which you will influence in the position to which you have been
nominated.

See Attached

2. Ust any investments, obligations, liabilities, or other relationships which might involve

potential conflicts of interest with the position to which you have been nominated.

See Attached

3. Describe any business relationship, dealing or financial transaction (other than tax-

paying) which you have had during the last 10 years with the .-ederal Government,

whether for yourself, on behalf of a client, or acting as an agent, that might in any

way constitute or result in a possible conflict of interest with the position to vifhich you

have been nominated.

See Attached

70-785 0-93-5
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Potential confllota of Interest :

1. None. To the best of my )cnowledge, after inquiry with both

Goldman, Sachs and Export-Import Bank, Goldman, Sachs has no '

relationship or transactions with the Export- Import. Bank of the
United States. If confirmed, I intend to divest all of my financial
interests in individual companies such that my remaining holdings
will consist of bank accounts, government securities, real estate
investments and investments in excepted investment funds.

2. None, once the divestitures described above are consummated.

3. None. During the past ten years, I primarily managed
investment banking areas for Goldman, Sachs, and, as a result, had
few individual client relationships. The only relationship I had

with the Federal Government during such period was as part of the

financial advisory group for the sale of Conrail.
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4. List any lobbying activity during the past 10 years in which you have engaged for the

purpose of directly or indirectly influencing the passage, defeat or modification of

any legislation at the national level of government or affecting the administration and

execution of national law or public policy. ,

None

5. Explain how you will resolve any potential conflict of interest that may be disclosed by

your responses to the above Items.

See Attached.

Civil, cnminal and

investigatory

actions: 1. Give the full details of any civil or criminal proceeding in which ysu were a defendant

or any Inquiry or investigation by a Federal, State, or local agency in which you were

the subject of the inquiry or investigation.

See Attached

Give the full details of any proceeding, inquiry or investigation by any professional

association including any bar association in which you were the subject of the pro-

ceeding, inquiry or investigation.

None
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Potential conflicts of interest

5. I will consult with the appropriate ethics officers and counsel
to implement a recusal that will be effective in the unanticipated
event that a conflict of interest is presented by my continuing
financial interest as a holder of a Goldman, Sachs debt instrument.
As stated above, I expect to divest all financial interests that one
could expect may present a conflict of interest.

Civil, criminal and investigatory actions :

1. None. I understand that the Federal Election Commission has
initiated a matter under review in connection with certain
fundraising activities conducted on behalf of the Clinton
Presidential Campaign, It is my understanding that counsel for all
parties involved believe that the fundraising activities were
entirely appropriate and lawful.
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STATEMENT FOR COMPLETION BY PRESIDENTIAL NOMINEES

RETSINAS NICOLAS PAUL
Name: .^__

ttASij (flUSD (OTMtW

Position fo which . „ c „ r^ j u Date of
i in iqqt

nominated- Asst. Secy, for HsR.-Fed. Hsg. nomination: April 20, 1993
,_ ,, ,^ Commissioner ,j„„„„ dt

'

Date of hirth- 13 H ^6 Place of birth: Providence, RI

Marital status: Married Full name of spouse: Joan M. Retsinas (Bloom)

Name and ages
of rJilldren: . Ipnn i Fpr (7?)

Gregory (20) ^
Amy (13)

Dates Degrees Dates of

Education: Institution attended received degrees

Harvard University 9/68 Co 1/71 MCP 1971

New York University 9/65 to 6/ 6 8 AB-ECO 1968

Fairfield University 9/64 to 6/ 6 5

Honors and awards: List below all scholarships, fellowships, honorary degrees, military medals, honorary society

memberships, and any other special recognitions for outstanding service or achievement.

Robert M. Goodrich Award (1979) Outstanding Local Govt. Employeg

Loula D. Lasker Fellow (1970)

Phi Beta Kappa (1968)
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Memberships: List below all memberships and offices held in professional, fraternal, business, scholarly,

civic, charitable and other organizations.

Office held

(If any) Dates



Government

experience:
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List any experience in or direct association with Federal, State, or local governments, in-

cluding any advisory, consultative, honorary or other part-time service or positions.

R.I. Housing & Mortgage Finance Co. -
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Poiitical

contributions: Itemize all political contributions of $500 or more to any individual, campaign organiza-

tion, political party, political action committee or similar entity during the last eight

years and identify the specific amounts, dates, and names of the recipients.

NOT APPLICABLE

Qualifications: State fully your qualifications to serve in the position to which you have been named,

(attach sheet)

Executive Director - Housing Finance Agency
Policy Chief - Office of the Governor

Future employment
relationships: 1. Indicate whether you will sever all connections with your present employer, business

firm, association or organization if you are confirmed by the Senate.

YES

2. As far as can be foreseen, state wtiether you have any plans after completing govern-

ment service to resume employment, affiliation or practice with your previous em-

ployer, business firm, association or organization.

NONE

3. Has anybody made you a commitment to a job after you leave government?

NO

4. Do you expect to serve the full term for which you have been appointed?

YES
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Potential conflicts

of interest: 1. Describe any financial arrangements or deferred compensation agreements or other

continuing dealings with business associates, clients or customers who will be af-

fected by policies which you will influence in the position to which you have been

nominated.

I

NONE

List any investments, obligations, liabilities, or other relationships which might involve

potential conflicts of interest with the position to which you have been nominated.

NONK

Describe any business relationship, dealing or financial transaction (other than tax-

paying) which you have had during the last 10 years with the Federal Government,

whether for yourself, on behalf of a client, or acting as an agent, that might in any

way constitute or result in a possible conflict of interest with the position to which you

have been nominated.

NONE
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List any lobbying activity during the past 10 years in which you have engaged for the

purpose of directly or Indirectly influencing the passage, defeat or modification of

any legislation at the national level of government or affecting the administration and
execution of national law or public policy.

MQNE '

5. Explain how you will resolve any potential conflict of interest that may be disclosed by

your responses to the above items.

NOT APPLICABLE

Civil, criminal and

investigatory

actions: 1. Give the full details of any civil or criminal proceeding in which you were a defendant

or any inquiry or investigation by a Federal, State, or local agency in which you were

the subject of the inquiry or investigation.

NONE

2. Give the full details of any proceeding, inquiry or investigation by any professional

association including any bar association in which you were the subject of the pro-

ceeding, inquiry or investigation.

NONE
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Nicolas P. Ratsinas
344 Taber Avcnua

Providence, Rhode laland 02906
401-373-5851

Prof—ional
BXPTirl^nce; Rhode Island Houeing and Mortgage Finance Corporation

Executive Director
1987-
Administers, directs and manages the business of public
purpose Corporation. Responaiblo for programs and

personnel, establishment of goals and objectives,
relationships with lending institutions, developers,
non-profits, and government agencies. $2.3 billion
asset base.

Office of the Governor of Rhode Island
Spooial Assistant to the Governor
1991-
Assists Governor in special projects.

Office of the Governor of Rhode Island
Director of Policy
Secretary to the Cabinet
July to August, 1991
Advised the Governor on all public policy issues.

Supervised Department Directors.

Community Development Training Institute
Director of Development
1985-1987
Identified, analysed, and implementad entrepreneurial
opportunities for organization and local governments.

Community Development Training Institute
Director of Technical Assistance
1982-1984
Trained local governments and non-profits in

management, economic development and housing. Manager
and direct provider of technical assistance to state
and local governments.
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Professiona 1
Experience:
cont'd

Development Consultant
1982-1983
Consulted with communities and businesses in

analyzing and negotiating development opportunities.
I

city of PawtuoKct, Xlhode Island
Administrative Assistant to Mayor
1979-1981
Chler administrative officer responsible for
coordinating municipal departments.
Budget: $50 million
700 employees

city of Pawtuckct, Rhode Island
Office of Community Affairs, Director
1976-1979
Implemented physical development, manpower and human
service activities. Designed and administered Chief
Executive Review and Comment System for all
grant-in-aid applications. Staffed neighborhood
citizen committees.

Pawtucket Model Cities Administration
Director
Physical Planning Coordinator
1971-1976

Action for Boston Community Development
Health Resources Coordinator
1970-1971

Nash-Vigier, Inc. (Planning Consultants)
Planner
1968-1970

Bducation; Harvard University
Master of City Planning - 1971
Loula D. Lasker Fellow

New York University
A.B. Economics - 1968 magna cum laude
Phi Beta Kappa

Teaching
ganaerience; Brown University

Adjunct Instructor in Urban Studies
1976-1992
Adjunct Assistant Professor in Urban Studies
1992-
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3-

Avnrdai Robart M. Goodrich Award
Outstanding Local Government Employee in Rhode Island
1979 - Presented by Rhode Island Public Expenditure
Council.

Affiliationg; Board of Regents for Elementary & Secondary Education
1991-

Providence Plan Housing Corporation
President
1992-

JOBS Implonentation Committoo
Chair
1992-

State Housing Appeals Board
1991-

Rhode Island Coalition for the Homeless
Board of Directors
1988-

Thrasholds, inc.
Incorporator
Director
1988-

Publlo Policy ComiDittiee
United Way
1991-

State Medical Examiners Commission
1991-

Mational Council of State Housing Agencies
Seorotaxy
1992-
Board of Directors
1988-

National Connnunity Davelopinent AsBociation
President
1977-1979
Board of Directors
1974-

Providenoe Plan, Inc.
1992-
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Xffilia-biona ;

P&rtial List
cont ' d

International Institute
First Vice President
1991-
Board of Directors
1988-

Boys' and Girls' Club of Pawtuclcet
Vice-President
1982-
Board of Directors
1975-

Hemorial Hospital of Rhode Island
Finance Committae
1991-
Board of Trustees
1991-

Dorcaa Place Parent Literacy Center
Advisory Board
1993-

Governor's Council on Alcoholism (RI)
Chairman
197S-1979

Special State Committee on Substate Districting (RI)
Chairman
1975-1976

Publications; "Housing Loophole May Hurt Elders" AgJna Today .

Volume 13, No. 6, November/December 1992. (co-author)

"Housing/Home Care Link" Long Term Care Management .

Vol. 21, No. 12, June 4, 1992. (co-author)

"Accessory Apartment Conversion Program" Journal of

Aging and Social Policy . Vol. 3, No. 1-2, 1991.
(co-author)

"The Panacea That Wasn't" Aoina Today .

January 1991. (co-author)
Vol. 11, No. 6,

"Redefining Elderly Housing" The Aging Connection .

June/ July, 1989. (Also in Long Term Care Management .

Vol. 18, No. 3, February 2, 1989.) (primary author)

"Changing Patterns of Elder housing"
Lang TerTn Cara Management.
Vol. 17, No. 17, September 1, 1988.
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J-

Pablloafelor»« » "Rhode Island's Subsidized Hobi* Equity Program**
cont'd Long Term Care Manaaament.

Vol. 17, No. 13, June 30, 1988.

"Organizing City Governmant for Economic Davalopment"
Th« Looal GovarnmQnt Role in Eoonomio Dovlopmant.
Sart Juan: Intaramarican Foundation of Cities, 1986.

"Finding joint Ventura Partners" Joint Ventures ;

strategic Partnership for Rapid Growth Conpaniep .

Providence, R.I.: The Warren Company, 1986.

The Venture Capital Gap. Newport, R.I.: Commxinity
Development Training Institute, 1985.

Dollars and Sense in Community Development Program
Management . Washington, D.C.: Community Development
Training Institute, 1983.

Community DevGlopment Program Guide to Understanding
Small Business Assistance Need^ . Washington, D.C. :

Community Development Training Institute, 1982.

The Urban Development Action Grant Process .

Washington, D.C: Community Development Training
Institute, 1982.

"A Primer on Consultants, Contractors 2md Change
Orders" Construction Overview . Washington, D.C:
Community Development Training Service, 198 0.

\9i\'% MaKS-a Peal; on the way to Public-Private
Partnerships . Boston: Coalition of Northeast
Municipalities, 1980.

"Community Development" Productivitv Improvement
Handbook for State and Local Government . New York:
John Wiley & Sons, Inc., 1980.

"Two View Of Basics of Partnership: Requirements on
Both Sides of the aisle" (primary author) Citv Weekly .

November 1977.

A Guide to Third-Party Contracts in Community
Development. Washington, D.C: National Model Cities
community Development Directors' Association, 1976
(revised 1983) .

"Pi -aspects for Urban Planning Education" (co-author)
Journal of the American Institute Planners. July 1970.
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STATEMENT FOR COMPLETION BY PRESIDENTIAL NOMINEES

Name: Achtenbecq ' Roberta
"-•rn i;i«in lOiHuo

Position lo which Date of
nominated: Assistant Scty, FHEO — HUD

nomination: March .^O . 1QQ^

Date of birth: 7/2Q/SQ Place of birth: Los Angeles, CA
(BAn OMMIO (TUiD

Marital status: Divorced Full name of spousa: "^t^y Carolyn Morgan (dttacmr^nt 1)

Name and ages
of children: Bpniamin Achtenb e rg, age seven

Dates Degrees Dates of

Education: Institution attended re«lved degrees

Univ. Utah Coll of Law Sep 73-Jun 75 J.D. June 75

«

Hastings Law Sep 72-Sep 7 3 (transfe r red to Utah !

UC »cr:c^-. ^v- Feb 70-Jun 11 A.B. June 72

jC^A Sep 68-F3b 70 (transferred to Berkeley]

Morningsj.de High 64-68 H.S. Diploma 1968

Honors and awards: List beJow all scholarships, fellowships, honorary degrees, military medals, honorary society

memberships, and any other special recognitions for outstanding seryiee or achievement.

Phi Beta Kappa — UC Berkeley

Order of the Coif -- University of Utah Colleg- of Law

Management Volunteer of the Year — United May/lLa/ Area

Lambda Legal Defense and Education Fund Achiev-...3i-it Awa rd

SouthernCalifornia Women for Understanding Acn^Jvoment Auar:

National Organziation for Women Woman of Achi--v.J..'ent Aware
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Memberships: List below all memberships »nd offices held in professional, fraternal, business, scholarly,

civic, charitable and other organizations.

Orfict h*M
Organization (if any) Oatn

(attachment 2^

Employment record: List below all positions held since college, including the title or description of job, name of

employment, location of work, and dates of inclusive employment

(attachment 3)



Government

experience:
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List any experience in or direct association with Federal, State, or local governments, in-

cluding any advisory, consultative, honorary or other part-time service or positions.

2/91 - present: Board of Dir ectors, Bay Area Air Quality

Management District

1/91 - present: Commissioner, San Francisco County

Transportation Authority

.1/91 - present: San Franci.srn rnnnfy RnarH r^f gnparu-i c;^-„

Published

writings: Ust the titles, publishers and dates of books, articles, reports or other published materials

you have written.

(attachment 4) »

Political

affiliations

and activities: List all memberships and offices held in and services rendered to all political parties or

election committees during the last 10 years.

Democratic Party campaign volunteer, Clinton foe Preside nt

volunteer, Agnos for Mayor volunteer, Feinstein for

Governor volunteer, Achtenberg for Assembly volunteec,

Achtenberg for. Supervisor volunteer
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oolilicai

contributions: Itemize all political contributions of $500 or more to any individual, campaign organiza-
tion, political party, political action committee or similar entity during the last eight

years and identity the specific amounts, dates, and names of the recipients.

$1000 -- Clinton foe President, February 1992
'

Qualifications: siate fully your qualifications to serve in the posrtion to which you have been named,
(tttacti tA««t)

« .

(attachment 5) <

Future employment
relationships: I. Indicate whether you will sever all connections with your present employer, business

firm, association or organization if you are confirmed by the Senate.

(attachinent 6)

2. As far as can be foreseen, state whether you have any plans after completing govern-
ment service to resume employment, affilatlon or practice with your previous em-

ployer, business firm, association or organization.

I have no s uch plans.

3. Has anybody made you a commitment to a job after you leaw government?

tliJ-

A. Do you expect to serve the full term for which you have been appointed?

Yes.
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Potential conflicts

of interest: 1. Describe any financial arrangements or deferred compensation agreements or other

continuing dealings with business associates, clients or customers who will be af-

fected by policies which you will influence in the position tc which you hive been
nominated. <

I have no such arrangementis or agreements with any entity.

I have submitted a personal conmitment letter to the Ethics Office at

HUD, which has been approved by HUD and the Office of Government Ethics.

2. List any investments, obligations, liabilities, or other relationships which might involve

potential conflicts o< interest with the position to which you have been nominated.

(attachment 7)

3. Describe any business relationship, d«aling or financial transaction (other than tax-

paying) which you have had during the last 10 years with the Federal Government
whether for yourself, on behalf of a client, or acting as an agent, that might in any

way constitute or result in a possible conflict of interest with the position to which you
have been nominated.

I have had no such business relationships, dealings, or

financial transactions.
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4. List any lobbying activity during the past 10 years in which you have engaged for the

purpose of directly or indirectly influencing the passage, defeat or modification of

any legislation at the national level of government or affecting the administration and
execution of rutional law or public policy.

none

5. Explain how you will resolve any potential convict of interest that may be disclosed by
your responses to the above items.

I will divest myself of that which causes bhe conflict.

Civil, cnminal and

investigatory

actions: 1. Give the full details of any civil or criminal proceeding in which yan wsre a defendant

or any inquiry or investigation by a Federal, State, or local agency in which you were
the subject of the inquiry or investigation.

1977: In ce marciage of David F. Chavkin and Roberta Achtenberg,
San Francisco Superior Court (dissolution proceeding)

1988: Sanders v. Achtenberg and McGeough; Alameda County Superior
Court — action to establish that trust deed was wrongfully procured.

2. Give the full details of any proceeding, inquiry or investigation by any professional

association including any bar association in which you were the subject of the pro-

ceeding, inquiry or investigation.

none
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attachment one; Full name of spouse

Although Mary Carolyn Morgan is not my lawful spouse, she is my
life partner. Since our finances are interrelated, I have made
reference to her in response to all inquiries which call for
information regarding "spouse" for the purposes of the
Committee's ability to determine conflicts of interest.

attachment two; Memberships in organizations

American Israel Political Affairs Committee
Bar Association of San Francisco
Bay Area Civil Rights Coalition
Bay Area Lawyers for Individual Freedom
National Advisory Board of Berkeley Women's Law Journal
California Women Lawyers
Chxnese American Democratic Club
Congregation Sha'ar Zahav
County Supervisors Association of California
Deans' Advisory Board, Continuing Education of the Bar,

University of California
Greenpeace
Harvey Milk Lesbian/Gay Democratic Club
Human Rights Campaign Fund
Jefferson Elementary School PTA
Latino Democratic Club
Lesbian and Gay Victory Fund
Chair, Mayor's Task Force on the Commission on the Status of

Women
Chair, Mayor's Task Force on Family Policy
National Association of Lesbian and Gay Appointed Officials
National Lesbian and Gay Task Force
National Lawyers Guild
National Organization of Women
National Women's Political Caucus
National Advisory Board of Outlook Magazine
Raoul Wallenberg Jewish Democratic Club
Board of Directors of San Francisco Neighborhood Legal Assistance

Foundation
San Francisco Academy of Science
San Francisco Museum of Modern Art
San Francisco Tomorrow
San Francisco Women Lawyers Alliance
San Francisco Zoological Society
Board of Directors of the United Way of the Bay Area
Board of Trustees of the United Way of the Bay Area
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attachment three; Employment Record

2/92 - present: Of Counsel to Weller & Drucker, San Francisco

2/91 - present: Of Counsel to Lilienthal & Fowler, San Francisco

2/91 - present: Board of Directors, Bay Area Air Quality
Management District, San Francisco

1/92 - present: Commissioner, San Francisco County Transportation
Authority

1/92 - present: San Francisco County Board of Supervisors

9/90 - 12/90: unemployed (candidate for office of Board of
Supervisors )

1/89 - 9/90: Executive Director, National Center for Lesbian
Rights, San Francisco

1/84 - 12/88: Directing Attorney, Lesbian Rights Project of Equal
Rights Advocates, Inc., San Francisco

1983: SALT, Inc. — Member, Board of Directors of a small,
closely held corporation created by my sister and her husband
that operated a donut shop, Oakland, CA

1/82 - 1/84: Staff Attorney, Lesbian Rights Project of Equal
Rights Advocates, Inc., San Francisco

1981: SALT, Inc. (see above)

9/81 - 9/89: Editor, Sexual Orientation and the Law (textbook),
Clark Boardman Callaghan, New York, NY

6/78 - 9/81: Dean, New College of California School of Law, San
Francisco

1977: Administratrix of the estate of Jack Achtenberg, San
Francisco

9/76 - 6/78: Director of Skills Training Prograjns and Civil
Procedure Professor, New College of California School of Law, San
Francisco

9/75 - 9/76: Teaching Fellow, Stanford Law School, Palo Alto, CA

9/74 - 6/75: University of Utah College of Law (research
assistant to Professor Arvo Van Alstyne), Salt Lake City, UT

3/72 - 7/72: Lakeside Delicatessen, Oakland, CA
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attachment four: Published Writings

"Behavior Modification: Legal Limitations on Methods and Goals",
50 Notre Dame Lawyer 230 (1975)

Sexual Orientation and the Law, Clark Boardman Callaghan, Ltd..

(1985, 1987, 1989)

"Partner Benefits Litigation: Expanding Definitions of the
Family", Matthew Bender Family Law Monthly (May 1986)

AIDS and Child Custody: A Guide to Advocacy . National Center for
Lesbian Rights (1989)

"The Adoptive and Foster Gay and Lesbian Parent", in Gay and
Lesbian Parents . Bozett, Ed., Praeger Press (1987)

Preserving and Protecting the Families of Lesbians and Gav Men .

National Center for Lesbian Rights (1986, 1990)

Lesbian Mother Litigation Manual , Second Edition, National Center
for Lesbian Rights, with Donna Hitchens (1990)

Lesbian and Gay Parents; A Legal and Psychological Perspective ,

National Center of Lesbian Rights (1989)

"Protecting the Lesbian Family" in Our Right to Love , Vida, Ed.

(1990)

"Nicaragua's New Constitution: Report of August 1986 National
Lawyers Guild Delegation to Nicaragua" (May, 1987)
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attachment five; Qualifications

I was elected in a city-wide election to the San Francisco Board
of Supervisors in November, 1990. I serve as Chair of the

Housing and Land Use Committee, and I eim a member of the Economic
Vitality and Social Policy Committee. I am a past chair of the
Board's City Services Committee, and I represent San Francisco as
a director of the Bay Area Air Quality Management District. I am
the Chair of the Finance Committee of the San Francisco County
Transportation Authority.

As an elected official in San Francisco I have worked to
establish humane, practical and innovative public policy for the
benefit of our citizens. Some of my recent legislative efforts
include enhancing protection for tenants against wrongful
eviction; supporting construction of affordable housing for low-
income families; guaranteeing small business participation in

bidding for city contracts; enhanced compliance monitoring
efforts by the City Human Rights Commission; and helping to speed
the transition from welfare to permanent employment through
augmentation of city-sponsored job training programs.

As a legislator, I led the successful effort to enhance funding
for community-based organizations providing domestic violence
shelters through the Community Development Block Grant Program
administered by HUD. I have authored two ordinances which
improve safety and access for persons with disabilities. I

helped lead the legislative drive to put in place a Children's
Budget for San Francisco, a fund that expends $10 million
annually to benefit children, youth and their families. I have
authored legislation amending San Francisco's landmark Affordable
Childcare Fund, which requires developers to build childcare
facilities, or contribute to a childcare fund for low-income
parents. The cimendments give monthly childcare subsidies to
recent graduates of job training prograuns.

I currently have two major initiatives in progress at the Board
of Supervisors. In order to prevent discrimination against
families with children, the first establishes occupancy standards
for residential units in San Francisco. The second is a package
of six ordinances and charter amendments to provide for more open
government meetings and better access to the legislative process
by the citizenry.

Prior to my election to the Board of Supervisors, I worked for
more than fifteen years as a civil rights attorney, law professor
and law school dean. I was a teaching fellow at the Stanford Law
School, and directed the Lawyer Skills Training Programs at the
New College of California School of Law, where I later became
Dean.

I also served as the executive director of the National Center
for Lesbian Rights and as the directing attorney of the Lesbian
Rights Project of Equal Rights Advocates, Inc. in the 1980s.
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attachment five continued; Qualifications

I am a member of the State Bar of California and am admitted to
practice before the Federal District Court in the Northern and
Central districts of California, as well as the Ninth Circuit.' I

cim also a member of the Bar Association of San Francisco,
California Women Lawyers, San Francisco Women Lawyers Alliance,
and Bay Area Lawyers for Individual Freedom.

I serve on the Board of Directors of the United Way of the Bay
Area, which distributes more than $40 million annually to
community-based non-profits which provide health and human
services to the seven million residents of the San Francisco Bay
Area. I ajn a member of numerous organizations, including the
Jefferson Elementary School PTA and Congregation Sha'ar Zahav.

I graduated Phi Beta Kappa from the University of California at

Berkeley in 1972, and I received my law degree from the
University of Utah School of Law in 1975, where I was elected to
the Order of the Coif.

attachment sixt Future employment relationships

If confirmed, I will comply with Office of Government Ethics
guidelines and resign my positions as Member, San Francisco Board
of Supervisors; Commissioner, San Francisco Transportation
Authority; and Director, Bay Area Air Quality Management
District. I will also resign from Weller & Drucker, and I will
resign from Lilienthal & Fowler, the two law firms to which I am
currently of counsel.

attachment seven; Potential conflicts of interest

I have no such investments, obligations, liabilities, or
relationships. However my sister, Susan A. Thomas, is a real
estate loan agent (salesperson) for a mortgage banking company,
All Pacific Mortgage Company. My other sister, Gail Inlander, is
a licensed real estate agent with Coldwell Banker in San
Francisco.

I believe that neither Susan's or Gail's work creates a conflict
or apparent conflict of interest. I have been advised that these
relationships may not be covered under the Standards of Ethical
Conduct for Employees of the Executive Branch. Nonetheless, in
order to take every possible step to ensure against even the
appearance of a conflict, I will agree to disqualify myself from
participating in all particular matters in which either All
Pacific Mortgage Company or Coldwell Banker, to my knowledge, has
a financial interest.
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Con^tfii of tije ©niteb ^tatei

J^oust of 3Bit9ttitntati)iti

2Basi)instan. 9-C. 203X5

April 28, 1993

Senator Donald W. Riegle, Jr.
Chairman
Committee on Banking, Housing, and Urban Affairs
534 Dirsken Building
United States Senate
Washington, DC 20510

Dear Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee:

We, the undersigned Members of the California Democratic
Delegation, are writing to strongly urge your favorable
consideration of the nomination of Roberta Achtenberg as Assistant
Secretary for Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity in the Department
of Housing and Urban Development.

As a Member of the San Francisco Board of Supervisors since
1990, and as the former Chair of that body's Housing and Land Use
Committee, Ms. Achtenberg has clearly established herself as a
leader in the area of housing policy. She has consistently and
effectively fought for expanded housing opportunities for the
city's residents, and has worked aggressively in the battle against
housing discrimination in San Francisco and in the state of
California.

In addition, she would bring to the Assistant Secretary's
office a solid fifteen years as a civil rights attorney, law
professor, and law school dean. Her success in advocacy, in
academia, and in the legislative arena clearly make her an
outstanding candidate. We applaud the President's decision to draw
upon the skills of such a dedicated and principled public servant
for this important post.

We urge you to report her nomination favorably to the full
Senate, and thank you for your consideration.

Sincerely yours.

( \flJU>UA YeJlerU^
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National Association of Home Builders

1201 15th Street. \.W.. Washington, D.C. 20005-2800

12021 822-0200 !800) 368-5242 Fax 12021 H22-0374

J BoMer nluni

1993 President

April 28, 1993

The Honorable Sonald W. Riegle, Jr.
Chairman
Committee on Banking, Housing

and Urban Affairs
United States Senate
Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Chairman Riegle:

On behalf of the more than 160,000 member firms of the
National Association of Home Builders (NAHB) , I offer our strong
support for the nomination of Nicolas P. Retsinas for the
position of Assistant Secretary for Housing/ Federal Housing
Commissioner at the Department of Housing and Urban Development.

Mr. Retsinas has served with distinction in numerous housing
and related positions in the state of Rhode Island and has given
vast amounts of his personal time to numerous state and community
based organizations.

NAHB views the Assistant Secretary for Housing/FKA position
as one of vital importance to the long term health of the housing
industry. The industry, as well as those families seeking to
become first time homebuyers, look to the FHA Commissioner for
leadership, responsibility, and guidance in establishing policies
that enable the market to provide decent and affordable housing
in a timely manner. We firmly believe that Mr. Retsinas is
highly capable of this leadership role and urge the Committee's
support for this nomination.

Best regards,

\Jj. Rc^r Glunc ^

Housing iVIakes a Difference
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THE UNITED STATES CONFERENCE OF MAYORS
11)20 E> n STREET. NORTHWEST

WASHINGTON. DC :0(X)6

TELEPHONE i202) 29} 7330
f.\X (202) 293 23S2

April 28, 1993

Senator Donald Riegle

Chairman, Senate Banking,

Housing and Urban Affairs

Committee
Room SD-534
United States Senate

Wasinington, DC 20510

Dear Senator Riegle:

We are writing this letter to express our strong support for the nomination of

Nicholas P. Retsinas to be the new Assistant Secretary for Housing-Federal Housing
Commissioner of the Department of Housing and Urban Development.

For many years, the individuals signing this letter have worked closely with Mr.

Retsinas who has compiled an outstanding record of expertise in the broad field of

managing and operating, with innovation and integrity, the wide variety and much of

federally-assisted housing programs to help maintain a viable quality of life, and
affordable housing for Americans from low and moderate income families.

Currently the Executive Director of the Rhode Island Housing and Mortgage
Finance Corporation, an agency responsible for administering, directing, and managing
the complex relationship his state has with lending institutions, developers, non-profit and

government agencies, Mr. Retsinas has bought to that office an outstanding and previous
record which has included "hands on" experience at all levels of state and local

government.

His personal integrity, acumen in the broad field of helping local communities
make the most intelligent use of available resources, and skill in bringing together
coalitions to accomplish federal and local goals is outstanding.

For years, Mr. Retsinas has also been a teacher, in the broad sense, as an active

member of the National Community Development Association, and as an associate in

their training component, the Community Development Training Institute.
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Page Two

His academic experience at Brown University where he has been an adjunct

professor in Urban Studies, built on his record. Mr. Retsinas received a Masters of City

Planning in 1971 from Harvard University, and, before that. Bachelor of Arts in Economics
from New York University, where he was a 1968 Magna Cum Laude graduate.

His other experience, over more than two decades, has been in the public sector,

and has included a director of the Pawtucket (Ri) Model Cities Administration, and
vanous other public service positions at all levels of local municipal administration,

culminating in his present position.

An academician, a writer on various aspects of public housing policy, and an

outstanding citizen of his state and nation, Mr. Retsinas, we strongly believe, will bring
to the highest housing position in the Department of Housing and Urban Development,
the skills to help Secretary Henry Cisneros and his team to restore the quality of life for

many Americans who have been victims of shrinking federal resources, and
abandonment of some of the goals of national housing policy.

We hope your Senate Committee on Banking, Housing and Urban Affairs will

make this letter of endorsement a part of the official hearing record as your Committee
considers his nomination today.

{/ J. Thomas Cochran
Executive Director

The U.S. Conference

of Mayors

Sincerely

Donald J. Borut

Executive Director

The National League
of Cities

Reginald N. Todd
Chief Executive Officer

The National Community
Development Association

^U^ >L
^

John Murphy
Executive Director

The Association of Local

Housing Finance Agencies

o
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